# of the FREEMASONS

IOI Secret



The Truth Behind the World's Most Mysterious Society

BARB KARG AND JOHN K. YOUNG, PHD

IOI Secrets of the FREEMASONS



The Truth Behind the World's Most Mysterious Society

BARB KARG AND JOHN K. YOUNG, PHD

# 101 Secrets of the **FREEMASONS**



The Truth Behind the World's Most Mysterious Society

BARB KARG AND JOHN K. YOUNG, PH.D.



Copyright © 2009 by F+W Media, Inc. All rights reserved. This book, or parts thereof, may not be reproduced in any form without permission from the publisher; exceptions are made for brief excerpts used in published reviews.

Previously published as *101 Things You Didn't Know about the Freemasons* by Barb Karg and John K. Young, PhD, © 2007 by F+W Media, Inc., ISBN 10: 1-59869-319-0, ISBN 13: 978-1-59869-319-5

Contains portions of material adapted or abridged from *The Everything*<sup>®</sup> *Freemasons Book* by Barb Karg and John K. Young, PhD, © 2006 by F+W Media, Inc., ISBN 10: 1-59869-059-0, ISBN 13: 978-1-59869-059-0.

Published by Adams Media, a division of F+W Media, Inc. 57 Littlefield Street Avon, MA 02322 <u>www.adamsmedia.com</u>

ISBN 10: 1-4405-0378-8 ISBN 13: 978-1-4405-0378-8 eISBN: 978-1-4405-1377-0

Printed in the United States of America.

JIHGFEDCBA

#### Library of Congress Cataloging-in-Publication Data

is available from the publisher.

This publication is designed to provide accurate and authoritative information with regard to the subject matter covered. It is sold with the understanding that the publisher is not engaged in rendering legal, accounting, or other professional advice. If legal advice or other expert assistance is required, the services of a competent professional person should be sought.

—From a *Declaration of Principles* jointly adopted by a Committee of the American Bar Association and a Committee of Publishers and Associations

Many of the designations used by manufacturers and sellers to distinguish their products are claimed as trademarks. Where those designations appear in this book and Adams Media was aware of a trademark

claim, the designations have been printed with initial capital letters.

This book is available at quantity discounts for bulk purchases. For information, please call 1-800-289-0963.

# Contents

# **Introduction**

# PART ONE: WHO ARE THE FREEMASONS?

- 1. A Veil of Secrecy
- 2. A Controversial Fraternity
- <u>3. The Three Virtues</u>
- 4. Landmarks of Freemasonry
- 5. Degrees
- 6. Origins of Freemasonry
- 7. The Legend of Hiram Abiff
- 8. The Knights Templar
- 9. The Crusades
- <u>10. Jacques de Molay</u>
- <u>11. The Scottish Rite</u>
- 12. The Halliwell Manuscript and the York Rite
- 13. Breaking New Ground
- 14. The Protestant Reformation
- 15. King Henry VIII and Freemasonry Pre-1717
- 16. The Cooke Manuscript and the Schaw Statutes
- 17. Rebuilding London
- **18.** Operative and Speculative Freemasonry
- 19. The Grand Lodge of England
- 20. Ancient Free and Accepted Masonry
- 21. Rifts in the Brotherhood
- 22. Colonial Effects on Freemasonry
- 23. Rival Unity
- 24. Vive la Freemasonry!

## PART TWO: MEMBERS ONLY, OR, HOW TO BECOME A FREEMASON

- 25. What Qualifies a Mason?
- <u>26. Degrees of Freemasonry</u>
- 27. Masonic Rituals
- 28. Initiation of the First Degree: Entered Apprentice
- 29. Obligations to the Brotherhood

- 30. Initiation of the Second Degree: Fellowcraft
- 31. The Seven Educational Steps
- 32. Initiation of the Third Degree: Master Mason
- 33. Lodges Defined
- 34. Lodges So Grand!
- 35. Proceedings Behind Closed Doors
- 36. The Ancient and Accepted Scottish Rite
- <u>37. Chapter of the Rose Croix</u>
- 38. Council of Kadosh
- <u>39. Consistory Degrees and the York Rite</u>
- 40. The Royal Arch Chapter
- 41. Council of Cryptic Masonry
- 42. Commanderies of the Knights Templar
- PART THREE: FREEMASONRY FRIENDS, FOES, AND FOUNDING FATHERS
- 43. American Freemasonry
- <u>44. The Boston Tea Party</u>
- 45. Founding Fathers
- 46. The William Morgan Mystery
- 47. Birth of the Anti-Masonic Party
- 48. From Franklin to Fitch
- 49. Political and Military Masons
- 50. Scientists and Aviators
- 51. Kramer Is a Mason?: Arts and Athletics
- 52. Free Thinkers
- 53. Historical Masons
- 54. Freemasonry as Religion?
- 55. The Catholic Church
- 56. Modern-Day Misunderstandings
- 57. Links to Ancient Mysteries
- 58. Anti-Masonic Sentiments Worldwide
- 59. Il Duce vs. Freemasonry
- 60. Freemasonry in Nazi Germany
- 61. A Continental Persecution
- 62. A Reverent Forger

PART FOUR: DEMYSTIFYING FREEMASONRY 63. Secret Society . . . or Society of Secrets? <u>64. Freemason Phraseology</u>

65. Secret Handshakes and Passwords

<u>66. By the Numbers</u>

<u>67. 'Til Death Do They Part</u>

68. Influences from Everywhere

<u>69. Tools of the Trade</u>

70. Dressing the Part

71. The Letter "G"

72. Other Significant Symbols

73. Masonry as a Cult

74. Satanic Suspicions

<u>75. The Ku Klux Klan</u>

76. The All-Seeing Eye

77. Fallen Idols

78. Conspiracy and the Holy Grail

79. The Rosslyn Chapel

80. A Masonic Legacy

81. A Legal Eagle

82. Albert Pike and Freemasonry

<u>83. The Ghost of Lucifer</u>

84. A Brief Biblical History

85. The Hoax of Leo Taxil

PART FIVE: IT'S A CONSPIRACY! (OR IS IT?)

86. The Crime of the Century: Jack the Ripper

87. A Man Called Sickert

88. A Knight in Whitechapel

89. Murder as Art

90. Sworn to Secrecy

91. Birth of the Enlightened Ones

92. Freemasons and World Domination?

<u>93. The French Revolution</u>

94. Mozart's Magic F lute

95. The Priory of Sion

<u>96. Prince Hall Masonry</u>

97. Charting a Course

98. Masons in Literature

99. Small-Screen Brotherhoods100. Freemasons in Cinema101. The Legacy of the Freemasons

APPENDIX A: RECOMMENDED READING

<u>Appendix</u> <u>B: G</u>LOSSARY

# Introduction

This entertaining and informative book should provide the general reader all the facts one would seek to know about Freemasonry. Barb Karg, writing in a lively and light-hearted style, has gathered together into one concise volume a dazzling array of fundamental information and little-known tidbits about the Craft that give a satisfying overview of the Masonic tradition. For those who are puzzled and intrigued about Masonic rites of initiation, here is the place to learn about such things as the hoodwink, cable tow, and the "third degree" of Masonic ritual. For those who want to learn more about the history of Freemasonry, a complete and accurate listing of the facts behind the origins of Freemasonry is presented. Possible connections to the Knights Templar and to other ancient societies are given a fair and objective treatment. Details about Freemasonry that are not generally well known add to the appeal of this book. The activities of many of the prominent and admired personalities of early America, including Benjamin Franklin, George Washington, and eight other presidents who made their mark upon Freemasonry in America are detailed. The more controversial career of another prominent Mason, Albert Pike, who was also known for his doctrines of segregation, is also brought to light. Those seeking the facts about the scandals that have swirled around Freemasonry, involving the alleged "secrets" of the Craft, the abduction of William Morgan in the nineteenth century, and the mysteries of Rosslyn Chapel will not be disappointed by this book. Finally, the reader will gain a sense of the philosophical perspectives of Freemasonry that have promoted the values of honesty, brotherhood, and charity throughout the centuries. These values have allowed Masons to resist persecution in totalitarian societies in the past and have led to the preservation of Masonry into the present day.

# *Part* **1**

# WHO ARE THE FREEMASONS?

Freemasonry is the oldest and largest fraternal organization in the world. It is a social and educational group well known for its philanthropic work with numerous charities. Often called a "secret society," the fraternity, arguably more misunderstood than elusive, has attracted and nurtured thousands of individuals and communities over the centuries. Despite all the speculation and conspiracies surrounding the Brotherhood, or perhaps because of them, the bond between Freemasons has endured and flourished.

### 1

#### A VEIL OF SECRECY

Everyone loves a good secret, especially when they're on the receiving end of it. If you don't happen to be "in the know," however, the mere mention of the word *secret* begins gnawing away at the psyche, winding its way through indifference and frenzy until it reaches full paranoid maturity. Freemasons have lived with the moniker "secret society" for a very long time, and while during ancient and medieval eras it can be argued that they were more secretive, it doesn't necessarily apply to the modern age. Or does it?

The classic definition of Freemasonry is that it's a "system of morality, veiled in allegory, and illustrated by symbols." It's fair to say that most individuals don't really know much about Freemasonry, which has undoubtedly led to its mysterious reputation. What Freemasonry isn't, however, can be stated easily enough. It's not a religion or a religious cult. Its members are not Satanists or Luciferians. Its rituals are not bloody oaths to the death. The brethren have no connection to the Holy Grail or to the Knights Templar of the Crusades. They're not a political organization, and above all, they're not a secret group of powerful men hell bent on achieving world domination.

What Freemasonry is all about is much easier to convey. At its simplest definition, Freemasons are a benevolent, social, charitable organization whose members seek to learn more about themselves in order to benefit their families and communities. Masons are knowledge seekers, their fraternal education

focusing on lessons that help them on a journey to achieve moral and spiritual enlightenment. They are nonsectarian, and while their membership must profess a belief in a Supreme Being, it can be any Deity. Individuals of all faiths are welcome to join.

So what's all the hoopla about? Why is so little known about such a historic organization? Why so much controversy? In truth, there is plenty of information on Freemasonry both in print and on the Web, but more often than not it's a bit confusing and often limited to a specific opinion or theory. At the root of the problem is, perhaps, their alleged secrecy, but in reality all Masons are free to acknowledge their membership, and their rules, constitutions, rituals, and ceremonies have all been written about publicly. It stands to reason that if the Masons were indeed a secret society, none of this information would even be known.

In reading these pages, one will see that there are no definitive answers when it comes to the origin of Freemasonry. Despite the astounding amount of information available on the Brotherhood, including literature, historical records, documentaries, archives, Web sites, legends, expert commentary, anti-Masonic conjecture, and conspiratorial speculation, there remain many diverse opinions in regard to who they really are, what they do, and how they evolved.

Historians, scholars, writers, and researchers have dedicated an impressive amount of ink and energy in attempting to discover the true origin of Freemasonry. It's a subject that to this day remains a constant source of debate. One theory is that it goes back as far as the construction of King Solomon's Temple in Jerusalem during the eighth century b.c. One of the legends that permeates Masonic rituals and teachings revolves around King Solomon's Master Mason Hiram Abiff. His story and tragic death play a great role in Freemasonry.

Many individuals have speculated that Freemasons are somehow linked to the valiant Knights Templar, an order of warrior monks who fought during the Crusades. Though no proven links have been established, there has been much written about the Masons and their possible connection to the Templars and by association to such legendary artifacts as the Holy Grail and the Ark of the Covenant.

Another school of thought is that Freemasons evolved from medieval masonic guilds, but the generally accepted beginning of organized Masonry is the formation of the Grand Lodge of England in 1717.

There have definitely been times in Masonic history when controversy has plagued the Brotherhood, and it was those early controversies that led to a new breed of critic called an anti-Mason. Anti-Masons have proven to be a constant, and sometimes deadly, force to be reckoned with. Famous anti-Masons include Adolf Hitler, Benito Mussolini, Millard Fillmore, Pope Pius Ix, Edgar Allan Poe, Hermann Göring, General Francisco Franco, and Pat Robertson.

In the past, there has been no shortage of theories when it comes to the writings and ritual practices of the Brotherhood. In regard to the latter, much has been made of the alleged "blood oaths" that initiates are made to endure, which in reality are strictly symbolic and relate to the Legend of Hiram Abiff.

In relation to Masonic writings, conspiracists and religious groups have had a field day, choosing to analyze and ultimately misinterpret Masonic literature and even portray the Brotherhood as Satanists and Lucifer worshippers. Unfortunately, these misunderstandings are clearly the result of allegory and semantics taken out of context.

Freemasons strive to help make the world a better place for themselves, their families, and their communities. In order to do that, they subscribe to certain principles and virtues that give them strength as individuals while at the same time solidifying their bond as brothers. Masons are independent men who work toward peace, love, and fraternity, and who shun all forms of ignorance and tyranny. They believe very strongly in family, country, and God, and take very seriously their moral and spiritual values, the first of which are brotherly love, relief, and truth.

There are three great tenets, or principles, of Freemasonry—brotherly love, relief, and truth. Brotherly love embraces the concept of equality among men, especially in an organization where men of all statures, professions, and faiths bind together in tolerance and respect for their fellow man. That show of fraternal love is especially strong in regard to religion, as each member privately practices his own faith, yet is bound to his brethren by their unified belief in a Supreme Being.

Fraternal bonds are further strengthened by the concept of relief, with brothers working together to help those in distress. It is, in fact, the duty of all Masons to show compassion, sympathy, and aid to all who suffer, no matter the cause. This applies not only to fellow brethren, but to all individuals who require assistance in troubled times.

Truth is, perhaps, the touchstone of the three great tenets, as it philosophically pervades all aspects of Freemasonry. As a tenet it signifies the foundation of all

virtue, and that a man must be sincere, honest, and straightforward in his expression. To Masons, truth is a Divine attribute that drives each man's conduct. To be true to oneself, to one's family, to mankind, and to God, moves one closer to the truth of pure spirit. The pursuit of wisdom, understanding, and, ultimately, knowledge cannot be obtained without truth.

3

#### THE THREE VIRTUES

Masons are driven by many different virtues, but three of the most important are faith, hope, and charity. Masonic teachings of these virtues begin at a candidate's first initiation ceremony, with the Rite of Destitution. During the ritual lecture he learns of Jacob's ladder and its three rounds: "the greatest of these is charity; for faith is lost in sight, hope ends in fruition, but charity extends beyond the grave, through the boundless realms of eternity."

For an initiate, faith is synonymous with trust and confidence, especially in God. The description of faith being "lost in sight" refers to the fact that faith isn't seen, but can be demonstrated. Once an individual has established faith in God, he attains hope, which in this scenario represents immortality. Charity as a Masonic virtue is an extension of grace, a gift that brothers freely give to all who require support. Masons firmly believe in these virtues and the practice of them toward achieving a higher moral standard.

One of the main requirements an individual must have in order to join the Freemasons is a belief in a Supreme Being and immortality of the soul. The term Supreme Being refers to Deity, and being that Masonry is nonsectarian and individuals of all religions are welcome, each Mason's Supreme Being is different. The more commonly used term among the brethren is Grand Architect of the Universe. The only individuals who aren't eligible to apply to the Craft are atheists.

Masonry is not a religion and it doesn't offer salvation, but its members do have faith. One of the overriding rules of the Craft is that the brethren may never discuss religion or politics in a lodge. Masons believe that how an individual chooses to worship is private and done of his own accord. They encourage members to pursue their faith, but they never interfere in anyone's religious undertakings. Inside every lodge is a Volume of the Sacred Law. In the United States, this is typically the Holy Bible, but the sacred text varies depending on a lodge's membership. During initiation rites, a man can have any sacred text he chooses laid open on the altar or table.

#### LANDMARKS OF FREEMASONRY

Like many mainstream organizations, Freemasons have landmarks that define Masonry and serve to guide the brethren in their fraternal pursuits. The first list of General Regulations was compiled in 1720 by the Grand Master of England and approved by the Grand Lodge three years later. In those regulations, however, the landmarks were not clearly defined.

In 1858, revered Masonic writer Albert Gallatin Mackey outlined twenty-five landmarks, which he later published in Text Book of Masonic Jurisprudence. Many of his landmarks were generally accepted and adopted by various lodges, but have since been adapted. As a benchmark, most lodges and Grand Lodges agree on seven of Mackey's landmarks:

- **1.** Monotheism is the sole dogma of Freemasonry.
- **2.** The ultimate lesson of Masonic philosophy is immortality of the soul.
- **3.** The Volume of the Sacred Law is indispensable in a lodge.
- **4.** An integral part of Craft Masonry is the legend of the third degree, which tells of the construction of Solomon's Temple.
- **5.** Masonic modes of recognition are to be kept inviolate.
- **6.** Symbolism derived from the operative art of Masonry, or tools of the trade, are to remain intact.
- **7.** A Mason must be an adult male who is born free.

Landmarks by definition are historic and unchangeable precepts, but given that Masonic lodges are self-governed, these precepts can vary. Individuals who join the Freemasons are amid impressive company. Over the centuries, thousands of individuals from all over the world and from all walks of life have taken part in the Craft. Its historic membership is replete with royalty, aristocrats, presidents, politicians, scientists, adventurers, inventors, entertainers, writers, philosophers, revolutionaries, and pioneers. Many of these Masons changed history; others changed the lives of their communities, their governments, and even their social systems.

But that's not the main reason for joining the Masons. In truth, many individuals join the fraternity or one of their appendant bodies, such as the Shriners or the Daughters of the Eastern Star, for social and charitable reasons. The Masonic family is enormous, with organizations established all over the world. The lives of thousands of men, women, and young adults have been enriched by their association with Masonry, and regardless of their undertaking, they have made a difference and continue to do so to this day. Freemasonry is also an avenue by which individuals can focus on personal growth. Much like other membership-based organizations, the Craft seeks to teach good men to become better men so that they can use their skills to benefit themselves, their families, and the world in general. The way an individual does that is by ascending various levels of the fraternal structure.

# 5

#### DEGREES

Upon entering the Brotherhood an initiate begins his journey by earning a degree, or level. There are three basic degrees in Freemasonry, Entered Apprentice, Fellowcraft, and Master Mason. These are commonly referred to as the three degrees of Freemasonry or Ancient Craft Masonry, or in the United States, blue lodge Masonry. When an individual completes all three degrees he is considered to be an official Freemason.

The degree ceremonies contain rituals that are highly allegorical and symbolic. Each degree serves to spiritually and morally educate an initiate and further his knowledge and history of the Craft. There are many lessons, or lectures, associated with each level. Throughout most of the degrees of Freemasonry there is a central ritual that symbolically focuses on the building of the Temple of Solomon and the events surrounding Master architect and Mason Hiram Abiff.

Once an individual has become a Master Mason he can either stay at that level, or choose to enter one of Freemasonry's two main concordant bodies—the Ancient and Accepted Scottish Rite or the York Rite, both of which confer additional degrees. Or he can enter one of the Masonic social groups, like the Ancient Arabic Order of the Nobles of the Mystic Shrine, or Shriners.

Freemasonry is enveloped in allegory, ritual, and especially symbolism. Many of the symbols the Craft uses pay homage to medieval stonemasons and include the tools of their trade. Each symbol is endowed with a certain meaning. Highly revered symbols include the:

- Square Gavel
- Compass Trowel
- Plumb Gauge
- Level Apron

These and other symbols represent many of the scientific and artistic aspects of the trade like geometry, mathematics, and architecture, which are all interwoven into the fabric of Masonic teachings. It's fair to say that Freemasonry, for the most part, is generally misunderstood; its intentions, rituals, tenets, and actions are often manipulated to fit a particular theory or conspiracy. The term *secret society* is perhaps better suited to the description of a private society, or a society with secrets, as the only things they truly keep secret are certain teachings, and their modes of recognizing one another.

6 Origins of Freemasonry

History is often written by those in power, and when it comes to ancient history it's often difficult and controversial to determine the true origin and timeline of events. The origin of Freemasonry has been debated for centuries, with plausible arguments made regarding various theories and legends. Whether Freemasons evolved from the great builders of Solomon's Temple, the brave monastic order of the Knights Templar, or hard-working Medieval Guilds will perhaps never be revealed, but regardless of that fact, Masons have indeed secured an intriguing place in history.

The origin of Freemasonry is a subject that has sparked inspired debate over the centuries. Not only is it argued among historians, scholars, and conspiracy theorists, but it is also argued among Freemasons themselves. With the dubious title of "secret society" it is no wonder that the complex history of Freemasonry consistently provides inspiration for tales and theories running the gamut from the epic to the absurd.

That said, it's difficult to pin down the true history of Freemasonry. Wrapped in a blanket of legend, ritual, and symbolism, the Brotherhood becomes everything from warrior monks to political assassins to guys wearing funny hats at charity barbecues. Only one thing is certain— Freemasonry is never boring, and no matter the theory or historical facts to which one subscribes, the very essence of this philosophical group of men is an intriguing study.

There are myriad origins associated with the Brotherhood and the Craft, ranging from the legendary Temple of Solomon and the Knights Templar to the astronomical aspects of megalithic times. Hundreds of books and articles have been written on these and other theories, and while some have been dismissed for sheer lack of evidence or as perhaps wishful thinking, others have made sound arguments to the contrary. Whether a proposed Freemasonry origin is true or false will perhaps never be proven, but the legends and symbolism that permeate the Brotherhood most assuredly take their lead from historical events.

One of Freemasonry's alleged origins dates back to the building of Solomon's Temple in Jerusalem from 970 to 931 b.c. Considered by both the Bible and the Torah as the first official temple in the Holy City, it was a massive undertaking that required thousands of men, enormous resources, and the skills of many master craftsmen. Solomon's Temple was destroyed by the Babylonians in 586 b.c. It was rebuilt seventy years later only to be destroyed by the Romans as punishment when the Jews rebelled against them.

It is said that King Solomon, son of David and Bathsheba, was in dire need of a master artisan and consulted one of his friends, Hiram, the king of Tyre, to see if he could offer such a man to work on the great temple. Eager to help build a house of God, the Tyrian king dispatched his master workman, a skilled artist named Hiram Abiff (alternately spelled Abif).

Both the Temple of Solomon and the legend surrounding Hiram Abiff play a significant role in the rituals, legends, and rhetoric of Freemasonry. A temple constructed by stonemasons of the era seems a logical step in the evolutionary history of Freemasonry, but as with most theories involving Masonic origin, connections to the temple builders and to the tale of Hiram and his fate remain entrenched in speculation.

#### 7 The Legend of Hiram Abiff

The character of Hiram Abiff and his connection to Solomon's Temple is perhaps one of the greatest legends surrounding Freemasonry. There is little in the Bible that confirms his true identity, but the mention of him is enough to elicit much debate over his role in the building of the grand temple.

Hiram's work and his subsequent fate is deeply embedded in Masonic ritual. His story is often referred to in Masonic texts, rituals, and ceremonies, and even takes center stage in conspiracy theories such as those surrounding the hideous crimes of nineteenth-century serial killer Jack the Ripper.

According to legend, Hiram was the son of a widow and was skilled in working with gold and silver, a craft that would prove useful in the making of various objects housed within the sacred temple. Hiram was also skilled in stonework, and allegedly knew valuable secrets of Master Masonry. In the authoritative position of supervisor for the construction of the temple, Hiram had the power to elevate individuals to higher ranks of skill and divine understanding of the masonry craft—from Apprentice to Fellowcraftsman and to Master Mason. It is said that Hiram's demise came at the hands of three fellow craftsmen— Jubela, Jubelo, and Jubelum—whose aim it was to learn of Hiram's secrets and advance themselves to Master Masons. During a daily prayer session, Hiram was approached by the three men who demanded to be promoted. When Hiram refused to reveal anything to the men, Jubelo attacked him with an architect's square, Jubela slashed his throat with a measuring gauge, and Jubelum used a gavel which eventually killed Hiram.

After burying Hiram in the dark of night, the three conspirators attempted to escape, only to be captured and returned to King Solomon, where they confessed to the murder and were summarily executed. Hiram's body was eventually recovered and laid to rest at the temple where a shrine was built in his honor.

The legend of Hiram Abiff figures prominently in the initiation rite of a thirddegree Mason, or Master Mason. The ritual is heavily linked to the Hiramic legend with the three ruffians serving as symbols of ignorance, in contrast to the Divine Truth that was known only to King Solomon, the Tyrian king, and to Hiram Abiff.

Freemasons, in their quest for knowledge, "light," and Divine truths, symbolically link Hiram's violent death to a great loss, a resurrection, and ultimately a state of immortality. As such, it's easy to see why the Temple of Solomon, with its glorious architecture and the legendary artisan associated with it, are so heavily featured in Masonic history and traditions.

#### 8

#### THE KNIGHTS TEMPLAR

When one thinks of the Knights Templar, one is often given to thoughts of legendary wars and the brave men who, atop their massive steeds, looked larger than life. Of course, imagination, aided by books and film, has a way of making all things historical appear glamorous while minimizing the realistic struggle and brutality of men in battle. These knights did indeed exist and while their legend can easily be romanticized, their purpose was far more focused. While the Knights were known for their ferocity in battle, especially during the Crusades, they were equally renowned for their banking skills and business acumen.

One of the great historical controversies involves the location of the Holy Grail. The Knights Templar have been deeply entrenched in that mystery, with many theories surrounding them as alleged protectors of the Grail and its possible location beneath the Rosslyn Chapel in Scotland.

Knights Templar were warrior monks, a military and religious order of men

founded in 1118 by French Knight Hughes de Payens. From their inception until they were almost entirely wiped out in 1307, the Templars served as protectors of pilgrims traveling from Europe to the Kingdom of Jerusalem. Taking their name from their headquarters next to the legendary Temple of Solomon, the "Poor Knights of Christ and the Temple of Solomon" were a monastic order that enjoyed enormous wealth and power.

Though their history is spread across two centuries, the Knights Templar are perhaps best known for their participation in the Crusades, for arguably creating the first formal banking system, and for the mystery surrounding their involvement with the Holy Grail and the Ark of the Covenant. To understand their rise to power and fall from grace, and their possible connection to Freemasons, it's important to examine the role they played in the Crusades from the eleventh to the thirteenth centuries.

9

#### THE CRUSADES

In its most simplistic form, the Crusades were a series of military campaigns sanctioned by the Catholic Church to recover the Holy Land and Jerusalem from the hands of the Muslims. This series of expeditions took place from 1096 to 1291, with each Crusade focusing on a different goal. The origin of the Crusades came as a result of Pope Urban I<sub>I</sub> and a speech he delivered at a church council in Clermont in 1095. At that time, the spread of Islam was proving to be a possible threat to the Byzantine Empire and accounts of Christian mistreatment at the hands of Muslims did nothing to dispel that threat.

The response to Pope Urban's request that the Holy City of Jerusalem be liberated was overwhelming, as Crusaders quickly showed their solidarity by sewing red crosses to their clothing. The true motivation for the pope's inciting the Crusades is unknown, but speculation points to religious reasons or a possible common goal to help unite any warring factions within Europe.

After successfully taking the Holy City in 1099, Godfrei de Bouillon became the first ruler of the newly created Kingdom of Jerusalem. In 1100, the rule was passed to Godfrei's brother Baldwin I, who proclaimed himself the first king of Jerusalem. When he passed away, the crown fell to his cousin Baldwin II. In 1118, nine knights approached Baldwin II seeking approval to found a new order whose mission it would be to protect individuals during their pilgrimage to the Holy Land. It was then that the Knights Templar was born, a strict order of men who took a vow of poverty, chastity, and obedience. Any individual who joined the Knights Templar had to adhere to stringent rules. In addition to their vows, they slept on straw mattresses, were forbidden to cut their beards, and were only allowed to consume meat three times each week.

In 1128 at the Council of Troyes, the Knights Templar were given sanction by the church with the assistance of St. Bernard of Clairvaux, who helped establish the rules of the Order. Fifty years later, over three hundred knights proudly wore the traditional white mantle that denoted a Templar. The combined wealth of the order was amassed as a result of donations of both property and monetary funds given over to the Order when wealthy members took their vows of poverty.

By 1135, the Knights began a policy of lending money to those making the Holy Land pilgrimage. Money that was kept in temples along the route was well guarded and travelers could safely deposit funds in exchange for written receipts, and then retrieve those funds at another temple further along the route. In essence, a rudimentary banking system was begun. This system, in addition to donations, gave the monastic order a significant boost of power. By 1239, the Templars owned nine thousand castles and manors and were richer than any other continental government. In addition, their numbers had grown to over fifteen thousand.

Groups possessing such wealth and perceived power, as history can attest, often become the target of those who wish to usurp and attain control of that power. The Knights Templar were, unfortunately, victims of such persecution, not surprisingly at the hands of their very creators, the church and crown.

French King Philip IV, also known as Philip the Fair, proved to be the undoing of the Knights Templar, and the Order succumbed to a lurid mix of heretical accusations and torture. A royal who lavishly squandered funds, Philip found himself in serious conflict with the Catholic Church in 1296, when he began taxing the church's holdings to replenish his own coffers. When Pope Boniface VIII threatened to excommunicate the French people, King Philip ordered him kidnapped, only to have the pontiff expire after a short captivity.

It is said that the unscrupulous king then applied to become a Knight Templar and was summarily refused entrance into the Order. He subsequently set about manipulating the election of the next pope, Clement V, who then moved the papacy from Italy to France. It is unknown why these two men set out to destroy the Knights Templar, but speculation ranges from envy of the Knights' wealth and power to the king himself either borrowing money from the Templars or trying to escape the debts he owed to the Order. Whatever the reason, the fall of the Knights Templar started with a summons issued to Templar Grand Master Jacques de Molay.

#### 10 Jacques De Molay

Twenty-one-year-old Jacques de Molay had become a Templar in 1265. An ambitious Frenchman, he moved up the ranks and eventually became Grand Master of the Order. Having replaced the Order's previous Grand Master Theobald Gaudin, de Molay took up residence at the Templar headquarters in Cyprus. In 1307, de Molay received word that he was to return to France on order of King Philip and Pope Clement, presumably under the guise of launching another Crusade.

De Molay obeyed the summons and returned to France unaware of the horrible fate that would soon befall him and his kinsmen. On what would prove an ironic date, October 13, 1307, Knights Templar all over France were seized and arrested. What followed was a distasteful routine of torture, where the knights were forced to either confess to their alleged misconduct including Christian heresy, idol worship, sexual perversions, and satanic worship; or face death.

Under extreme duress, de Molay offered a confession that he would later recant, and as a result, he and a fellow Templar were burned alive in 1312 within view of Notre Dame. Many legends revolve around the Knights Templar, and one is that just before de Molay died, he issued a prophecy that both King Philip and Pope Clement would die within a year's time. As it turned out, both men did die within the following year, but the pope just prior to his death dealt a fatal blow to the Templars with a final order that stated that any individual joining the order would be excommunicated from the church as a heretic. In fact, it is said that the modern-day superstition of Friday the Thirteenth makes reference to the fateful day in 1307 when the Knights Templar were arrested and summarily tortured and killed.

There is no agreed-upon consensus of what became of the Templars after their persecution by King Philip Iv. One of the more prevalent views is that a number of Templars who escaped arrest and execution made their way to Scotland in search of a safe haven. Being that Scotland's king, Robert Bruce, had already been excommunicated from the Church, it stands to reason that the Templars would do well to fight with the Scots who were in great need of supplementing their fighting contingent.

After a successful battle against the English, it is said that the Templars were given refuge on a Scottish isle where they remained for the next eighty years. Certain theorists and historians contend that these rogue Templars eventually became a more permanent brotherhood known as Freemasons.

#### 11 The Scottish Rite

The connection between the Knights Templar and Freemasons is a subject that is still vehemently debated, with many significant points brought to light on all sides. Many feel that the Templars who ended up in Scotland gave birth to the Scottish Rite, one of the two major branches of Freemasonry. Other historians argue that the Masons simply elected to adopt the romantic and chivalrous history of the Knights Templar, one that would provide infinitely more backbone and drama to their history.

Given the climate of the era, one can also theorize that a persecuted monastic order, such as the Templars, would naturally gravitate toward a secret fraternal organization in its infancy. Whatever the case may be, there is no definitive proof of a Masonic connection to the Knights Templar of legend, but there are plenty of facts and myths that make the Order a very attractive relative.

Once an individual has passed through the three main degrees, or levels, of Freemasonry—Entered Apprentice, Fellowcraft, and Master Mason—he can continue his education with other branches of Freemasonry. The Brotherhood consists of two main branches, one of which is the York Rite, and the other is the Ancient and Accepted Scottish Rite, or Scottish Rite as it is commonly called. The Scottish Rite consists of thirty-three degrees, each serving to extend a Mason's knowledge of the Craft. An individual wishing to become a thirty-third degree Mason of the Scottish Rite cannot apply for the degree. Masons who show exemplary community leadership and who exemplify the principles of the Brotherhood must be elected by a unanimous vote.

The origin of the Scottish Rite appears to be lost in antiquity, but one school of thought suggests its roots are with the Knights Templar who lived in exile in Scotland after their Order was banished. It is also said that the rite originated with expatriate Scotsmen, who created a lodge in France. Records show that it wasn't until 1804 that the name Ancient and Accepted Scottish Rite appeared in documents between the Grand Orient of France and the Supreme Council of France. In the United States, the Scottish Rite is divided into Northern and Southern Jurisdictions that are governed by Supreme Councils.

#### 12 The Halliwell Manuscript and the York Rite

Considered to be one of the oldest and perhaps most significant documents of Freemasonry is the Halliwell Manuscript, or Regius poem. Discovered in the King's Library of the British Museum in 1839, the poem contained 794 lines of English verse that were then published by James O. Halliwell in 1840. According to experts, the document likely dates back to around 1390; however, the poem cites historic events long before that time.

The Halliwell Manuscript is significant in terms of Masonic history and the legends associated with that history. It also contains governmental regulations of the Craft. Perhaps the most important aspect of the poem is its telling of the introduction of Masonry in 924 by King Athelstan of England. Inclusion of this information in the manuscript gives the York Rite branch of Freemasonry an impressive and legendary lineage from which to draw.

Considered to be the first king of all England, Athelstan ruled from 925 to 939 a.d. Grandson to Alfred the Great, Athelstan had a strong admiration for the art of masonry and the subject of geometry. With his patronage many castles, fortresses, monasteries, and abbeys were built. In an effort to further continue the trade, a charter was issued by Athelstan so that masons would hold an annual assembly in the city of York.

The first Grand Lodge meeting was held in 926 a.d., with King Athelstan's brother, Prince Edwin, serving as Grand Master. The legend as written in the Halliwell Manuscript relates that it was at that Grand Lodge that the constitutions of English Freemasonry were established based on old Greek and Latin documents. The fact that the King and his brother were so deeply involved suggests they were two of the first speculative, or non-masons, introduced to the Brotherhood. Over the next few millennia, many individuals of royal blood would become Masons, and some speculate that Athelstan's patronage and involvement set that precedent.

The York Rite, which derives its name from the city of York in the North of England, constitutes the second concordant body of Freemasonry. There are three bodies within the York Rite, including Royal Arch Masonry, Cryptic Masonry, and Knights Templar. These groups confer additional degrees for Masons interested in further enlightenment and study of the Brotherhood.

As one can imagine given the Halliwell Manuscript and Athelstan's legend, the origin of the York Rite has been a fascinating source of study and debate for historians, scholars, and Freemasons themselves. Degrees conferred upon Masons through the York Rite and its associated bodies are understandably steeped in history and lore and represent a great source of pride throughout the Brotherhood.

#### 13 Breaking New Ground

Prior to the formation of organized Freemasonry, stonemasons of the Medieval Age were making their mark all over Europe, and the splendor and artistry of their work is highly revered by modern Masons. Those times were not without strife, however, as Masonry endured setbacks as a result of the Protestant Reformation. But like a phoenix, it was resurrected to new heights and notoriety to form what is now a Brotherhood of legend.

It's no secret that the origins of Freemasonry are a great source of debate. While some scholars, historians, and Masons believe the Craft is based in antiquity as far back as Solomon's Temple, others contend that Freemasons are evolved from Medieval Masonic Guilds. However, even this is a contested assertion, with some speculating that trade masons of the day had no need for secrecy as they were always traveling wherever work was available.

From the megalithic era to Medieval times and the New World, stonemasons honed their skills and combined their artistry and passion for building to create a legacy of form and structure. Using the tools of their trade they were the handson craftsmen who built and rebuilt as far back as ancient Egypt.

Masons of the trade built a variety of impressive monuments and buildings over the millennia. The splendor, magic, and artistic quality of these sites can still be seen in cities and nations all over the world, ranging from the English landscape of Stonehenge to grand European castles and the United States presidential residence, the White House. Arguably one of the most famous mason-built structures is the London Bridge, which connects two sides of London over the Thames River. The popular song "London Bridge Is Falling Down" was conceived during the construction of the London Bridge. The local populace sang this to the masons working on the endeavor. Two of the lines find their root in Masonry: "Build it up with stone so strong," and "Stone so strong will last so long."

London Bridge had many incarnations, beginning with a wooden bridge built by the Romans in 46 a.d. After the Romans departed, the bridge fell into disrepair and was rebuilt a number of times. It wasn't until 1176 that the masons took on the enormous task of building a more permanent structure during the reign of King Henry II. England's first incarnation of the stone-built London Bridge was completed in 1209 and took thirty-three years to construct.

During the Middle Ages, masons throughout Europe, and especially in Britain, France, and Germany, were thriving and further enhancing their faith by using their building skills to create amazing icons of religious splendor. As it turned out, competition among the regional hierarchies of the Catholic Church worked in the masons' favor, as each faction wanted to build bigger and more impressive churches and cathedrals than the previous faction.

When one takes into consideration the building of such massive structures and the danger involved in working with stone, it's easy to see why the cathedrals built by masons were indeed regarded as tremendously inspirational works of art. England's Westminster Abbey, France's Notre Dame, and Spain's Santiago de Compostela are ageless reminders of the artisanship of the Gothic, Medieval, and modern-day stonemasons.

#### 14 The Protestant Reformation

One might ask what a religious upheaval such as the Protestant Reformation has to do with Freemasonry. As it turns out, it had a direct impact on the masons of the day, who were primarily employed by the Catholic Church to build, among other things, many grand cathedrals, churches, and monasteries.

The sixteenth century saw a major shift in religion in Western Europe, which at the time was primarily guided by the Roman Catholic Church. It's no mystery that theological changes throughout history have resulted in persecution, war, and general mayhem. During the Crusades, for example, many individual lives were lost in the name of God.

The Protestant Reformation of the 1500s was a religious rebellion that sought to reform the Catholic Church. The result was a division of faith, the primary establishment being Lutheranism, and what would become the Lutheran Church. The movement began as a result of one man and his bold actions to incite reform. By definition, Protestantism is faith founded on the principles of the reformation, acceptance of the Bible as the true source of revelation, and the universal priesthood of all men equally. In its simplistic form, it refers to the religious movement of separation from the Roman Catholic Church.

The trigger for the Protestant Reformation was an Augustinian monk and German theologian named Martin Luther. A professor at the University of Wittenberg, Luther felt so strongly about the subject of religious indulgences that he took to outright rebellion. It is said that on October 31, 1517, Luther went to Wittenberg's Castle Church and nailed to the castle door his ninety-five theses for all to read and debate.

This spawned a quick outbreak of discontent, as the theses were translated into

a number of languages, and because of the new technological advances of the printing press, they were widely distributed throughout Europe. Within two months Luther's faith-based words were spread throughout the continent, and a mire of religious discontent became a major point of contention for the papacy and the Catholic Church. During this time, British Freemasons remained loyal to the Catholic Church, but this religious movement would eventually come to a head in England with King Henry VIII.

#### 15 King Henry VIII and Freemasonry Pre-1717

King Henry VIII is perhaps best known for his fondness for wives—all six of them—and the beheading of wives Anne Boleyn and Katherine Howard, numbers two and five respectively. The amorous king also left a lasting historical mark in regard to the Protestant Reformation. As such, it should come as no surprise that the king came to blows with the Papacy over the dissolution of his first marriage to Catherine of Aragon.

It all began when the Catholic Church refused the king's request to dissolve his first marriage, which would enable him to marry his then-mistress Anne Boleyn. By 1533, Henry ignored Catholic doctrine and married Boleyn. Several months later, he had his marriage to Catherine annulled and his new marriage validated. As a result of Henry's chicanery, Pope Clement VII excommunicated the king from the Roman Catholic Church. In response, Henry put forth the Act of Supremacy in 1534, which in effect separated him from the Vatican and made him the head of the Church in England.

As a result of the king's proclamation, monasteries, church properties, and land became the possession of the crown, which effectively halted the further construction of churches and as a result, the need for masons. It is said that this decline marked the beginnings of the shift from operative to speculative Masons, thus beginning a new phase in the as yet unofficially recognized Brotherhood.

Despite the fact that the first official Grand Lodge was created in 1717, which is generally accepted as the beginning of Freemasonry as an organized fraternity, there is quite a bit of evidence that shows the Brotherhood could perhaps have existed much earlier. Historians often point to the formation of the Masons Company of London in 1356, but there is no solid proof of that. Other possible sources indicating an earlier origin are the Cooke Manuscript, the Schaw Statutes, and Elias Ashmole, an alleged early initiate into the Brotherhood in 1646. In 1861 Matthew Cooke transcribed a document believed to have originated circa 1450. This document was allegedly written by a speculative Mason, and is said to contain the Constitution of German stonemasons. The manuscript also makes reference to seven sciences that were used by George Payne, who was serving as Grand Master when he compiled his version of the general regulations.

These are the seven sciences according to one transcription:

**The first**, which is called the foundation of all science, is grammar, which teacheth to write and speak correctly.

**The second** is rhetoric, which teaches us to speak elegantly.

**The third** is dialectic, which teaches us to discern the true from the false, and it is usually called art or sophistry (logic).

**The fourth** is arithmetic, which instructs us in the science of numbers, to reckon, and to make accounts.

**The fifth** is geometry, which teaches us all about mensuration, measures and weights, of all kinds of handicrafts.

**The sixth** is music, and that teaches the art of singing by notation for the voice, on the organ, trumpet, and harp, and of all things pertaining thereto.

**The seventh** is astronomy, which teaches us the course of the sun and of the moon, and of the other stars and planets of heaven.

The Schaw Statutes, in the simplest form, were an attempt to organize the structure of Freemasonry. King James V<sub>I</sub> of Scotland, who would eventually become King James I of England, appointed William Schaw as Master of the Work and Warden General in 1583. Schaw then issued the first of his Schaw Statutes in 1598, which outlined, to both lodge members and the public, the duties of all Masonic members.

In 1599, Schaw created a second statute, the significance of which lies in reference to stonemasonry and the existence of esoteric, or secret, knowledge. The statute also makes reference to the Mother Lodge of Scotland, Lodge Mother Kilwinning, No. 0, which was supposedly active at that time. Schaw's writings also provided a set of instructions for all lodges that certain activities, such as record keeping and the dates of lodge meetings, must be written and recorded. Depending on the theory, it is said that Schaw was the founding father of modern Freemasonry.

The name Elias Ashmole is constantly mentioned when discussing Freemasonry and its history. The reason for his significance is his admission into a lodge in 1646 as a speculative Mason, a practice that is theorized to have occurred long before that time. It was said that admissions of non-Masons to the fraternity exacerbated a panic that caused operative lodges to destroy records for fear of their information falling into the wrong hands.

Ashmole was a politician, collector, and antiquarian with a thirst for knowledge, especially when it came to alchemy and astrology. He was, in fact, an avid student in the study of alchemy, and in the 1650s he was able to compile and publish many manuscripts that were formerly only part of private collections. In later years, Ashmole even consulted on astrological matters with King Charles I<sub>1</sub> and his court.

#### 17

#### **REBUILDING LONDON**

On September 2, 1666, Thomas Farrinor, the baker for King Charles II, neglected to extinguish his oven before retiring for the evening. Hours later, a fire broke out and it would prove to be the most deadly in British history. Four days later, the fire had destroyed over thirteen thousand homes, over eighty churches, and forty-four company halls. The fire consumed 373 acres and destroyed everything in its path. The catastrophic destruction the fire left in its wake was tremendous.

English architect, mathematician, and scientist Christopher Wren had the daunting task of rebuilding the great city of London. Wren was a founding member of the Royal Society who designed and built over fifty churches and buildings throughout Oxford and Cambridge. One of his greatest accomplishments was the construction of St. Paul's Cathedral, which he personally oversaw from 1675 to 1710. Wren was also a Freemason and Grand Master of an operative lodge. Records show he was initiated in 1691.

The London Fire was tragic, but unfortunate as it was, it gave masons years and years of steady employment. Wren's decision to rebuild the city with brick and stone required a strong contingent of masons, many of whom were brought in from all over the British Isles. With Wren's guidance, they met in lodges and began rebuilding the city. Included in the massive reconstruction was St. Paul's Cathedral, which took thirty-five years to build. The terms *operative* and *speculative* are commonly found when reading anything on the subject of Freemasonry and it can sometimes be confusing. In a nutshell, operative Masons are individuals who were masons by trade. It is commonly assumed that modern-day Freemasonry evolved from the operative Masons. Speculative Masons comprise the majority of the present-day Brotherhood. In short, they are individuals who are not part of the masonry trade.

When in doubt, it's the language of Latin that ultimately helps in the understanding of this Masonic distinction. *Operative* is derived from the Latin word for "work," or *operari*. *Speculative* is derived from the Latin word *specere*, which means "to see," or "to look about." Operatives were the workers of the trade while the speculatives were taught the knowledge, understanding, and theories of the trade—often through allegory, ritual, and symbolism. One of the things that distinguishes operative from speculative Masons is the use of symbols. Most Masonic symbols are tools related to the mason and his trade, including the square, compass, plumb, and level.

The terms *operative art* and *speculative science* are also common. Operative art refers to the Middle Ages and the practices of stonemasons. Speculative science refers to the modern-day practice of Freemasonry.

# **Operative Freemasons**

Operative Masons were the hands-on stonemasons who used the actual tools that would later become symbols and icons of Freemasonry. Their operative art reflects a high skill level. They built structures for both private and commercial use, as well as churches, monasteries, temples, and cathedrals. As a group of men they were much like those in any other trade—they traveled to where work was most abundant. For as long as there have been buildings and monuments, so have there been masons to carve stone into structure.

When it comes to the subject of Freemasonry and its origins, nothing is, ironically, written in stone, and the origin of the actual word *freemason* is no exception. Many different definitions are available when perusing the history books, some more commonly accepted than others as being the most likely meaning.

One of the more common explanations points to a material called freestone, a soft form of limestone that hardens to durability with age. Masons who worked with this material were naturally called Freestone Masons, which is assumed to have evolved into Freemason.

The word *free* is typically the cause for the dispute in the name. Some speculate that the name is derived from the actual freestanding stones masons worked with. Others surmise that a possible explanation is simply that masons who weren't under the control of local guilds were, in fact, free masons.

## Speculative Freemasons

In the late 1600s, masonry had gone into decline. The religious turn to Protestantism in the mid-1500s by King Henry VIII, which resulted in fewer cathedrals being built, had set the wheels in motion. By 1665, the British population was succumbing to the horror of the Great Plague, estimated to have killed up to a hundred thousand people—a fifth of London's population. The London fire was a year later, which resulted in a resurgence in the masonry trade, but it was short-lived.

Masonry virtually came to a halt in the first years of the eighteenth century. Only a handful of operative lodges remained and their members were in disagreement over allowing non-tradesmen into their groups. That changed in 1716 with the death of architect and Grand Master Christopher Wren. By the following year, the four lodges of London made the decision to form a Grand Lodge.

The formation of that Grand Lodge would definitively mark the shift from operative Masonry to speculative Masonry, thereby creating a more philosophical fraternity, one whose members sought to further their own education and spirituality. As a result of this shift, a wide range of individuals—from politicians and artists to explorers and aristocrats—entered the Craft.

#### 19 The Grand Lodge of England

It is generally agreed upon that the formation of the Grand Lodge of England marks the official beginning of organized Freemasonry. In February, 1717, four London lodges, which included over one hundred masons, met for the first time. The lodges were:

- Lodge No. 1: The Goose and Gridiron Ale-house in St. Paul's Churchyard.
- Lodge No. 2: The Crown Ale-house in Parker's Lane near Drury's Lane.
- Lodge No. 3: The Apple Tree Tavern in Charles Street, Covent Garden.
- Lodge No. 4: The Rummer and Grapes Tavern in Channel Row,

Westminster.

At the meeting, which took place at the Apple Tree Tavern, they decided that together they would form the Grand Lodge of England. In forming this official lodge, they would become a central authority and recognize three symbolic degrees. Four months later, on June 24, 1717, St. John the Baptist's Day, an assembly and feast was held, this time at the Goose and Gridiron. At that meeting, they elected Anthony Sayer, a member of Lodge No. 3, as their first Grand Master. After all this, four lodges followed England's lead—two in Europe and two in America. The Grand Lodge of Ireland was formed in 1725, followed by the Provincial Grand Lodge of Pennsylvania in 1731, and the Provincial Grand Lodge of Massachusetts two years later. By 1736, the Grand Lodge of Scotland was formed.

In 1718, George Payne was elected Grand Master, and he immediately began compiling ancient manuscripts, rituals, charts, and all texts pertaining to Freemasonry. Together with the documents collected by St. Paul's Lodge, Payne had enough information to write a code of laws and doctrines. Jean Theophilus Desaguliers served as Grand Master in 1719, but by 1720, when Payne again was serving as Master, the General Regulations (commonly known as the Book of Constitutions) were created and then approved by the Grand Lodge the following year. They would eventually be published in 1723 by Dr. James Anderson, and came to be known as Anderson's Constitutions.

An interesting shift took place in 1721, when John, the Duke of Mon-tagu, was chosen by the lodge as its next Grand Master. This set in motion a trend that would endure for the next 278 years. In that time, no "commoner" would serve as Grand Master of the Grand Lodge of England. All who held the prestigious position would be of nobility or members of the royal family. The affluent association of gentry and aristocracy gave rise to an increase in fraternal membership. Only four lodges constituted the Grand Lodge in 1717; the number of lodges grew to 126 over the next eighteen years.

#### ANCIENT FREE AND ACCEPTED MASONRY

As an essentially autonomous organization with independence and freedom of thought, it would be quite surprising had the Craft not seen changes in its long and varied history. Many of the divisions in the Brotherhood were brought about by internal differences in ritual. Many more were triggered by responses to the inevitable evolution of societies and social structures. There has always been a common theme to the schisms that have occurred, but it has been the innate desire of Freemasons to heal those rifts and move forward as brothers.

<sup>20</sup> 

The terms *ancient free* and *accepted Masonry* are often used in the names of Grand Lodges and the lodges of their constituency to signify their historical ties. This section is devoted to describing the rift in English Freemasonry that resulted in the creation of separate Grand Lodges. Because the formal names of these Grand Lodges are a mouthful, it's best to refer to them in shortened, recognizable terms, and to include their common nicknames.

The Grand Lodge formed in England in 1717 was the first Grand Lodge in history. Formally titled "The Grand Lodge of Free and Accepted Masons" under the constitution of England, this lodge became designated as the "Moderns" or "Premier" lodge after the establishment of a rival Grand Lodge in 1751. (For clarity in this section, the lodge will be referred to as the Premier Grand Lodge of England, or the Moderns.)

The most significant group of Masons to compete with the Premier Lodge of London established a new Grand Lodge in 1751, and called themselves the "Grand Lodge of Free and Accepted Masons of England according to the Old Institutions." Because this group chose to adhere to the old and long established passwords, customs, and rituals of Freemasonry, the Grand Lodge of Free and Accepted Masons of England according to the Old Institutions assumed the nickname, "the Antients." The established Premier Lodge of London, although the oldest organized group of Freemasons, became known as "the Moderns."

The Antients offered a traditional alternative to Modern Freemasonry. The Antients actively sought the support of nobility, and became adept at casting an anti-religious cloud over the Moderns. The attraction for the working classes was immediate.

Antient lodges spread throughout Scotland and Ireland, and became a significant Masonic influence in the British military. Through the military, Antient Masonry would find its way to the American Colonies. This rift in British Freemasonry would continue unabated for sixty years. In the early 1800s, overtures were made between the two branches that culminated in the union of the two grand lodges in 1813. The compromise returned the modes of recognition to pre-division days, although it was ambiguously worded so that it simultaneously provided elements of "wiggle room" for both parties.

The compromise avoided standardizing all the rituals, allowing individual lodges to continue incorporating their own established customs. The union of lodges became the United Grand Lodge of Ancient Freemasons of England. Today the Lodge is formally known as the United Grand Lodge of Free and Accepted Masons of England, and informally called the "United Grand Lodge of England."

#### 21 **Rifts In the Brotherhood**

During the 1700s the popularity of Freemasonry grew in England and rapidly expanded worldwide. The first lodge in the Netherlands was founded in 1721, followed by lodges in Spain (1728), Poland (1730), the American Colonies (1731), Switzerland (1736), France (1738), Prussia (1740), Austria (1742), Denmark (1743), Norway (1749), and Sweden (1753).

A major division in Freemasonry would occur in 1751, ironically in its country of origin. The Premier Grand Lodge of London and the lodges in its jurisdiction had throughout the years been making gradual changes and innovations in its modes of recognition, and had expanded the two-degree system to three.

Some historians believe that these changes were triggered by a combination of published "exposés" and the steady influx of immigrants from Scotland and Ireland. Many of these immigrants found it difficult to gain employment, and some were clever enough to exploit printed versions of Masonic symbolism in an attempt to pass themselves off as Masons. These attempts, whether successful or not, threatened the privilege of charity that Freemasons extended to one another. It is also likely that the number of bona fide Freemason immigrants applying for charitable aid were straining the charitable sensibilities of the English lodges.

Alterations in ritual and recognition symbols effectively barred immigrant Freemasons from participation in local lodges, and spawned a great deal of resentment that traveled back to their home countries. As a result, disenfranchised Masons broke away to set up their own lodges, and many English lodges simply chose not to recognize the Premier Grand Lodge at all.

The parallel cause for the shift away from the Premier Lodge of England is both philosophical and cultural. By its very nature, early Freemasonry in England was revolutionary and bold, and arguably helped to spawn the Age of Enlightenment that would eventually sweep through Europe, affecting the attitudes of commoners and the ruling nobility, and influencing the social and political structures of entire nations. Through Masonry, the social status quo was being broadly challenged, given that the tenets of Masonry suggested that equality among men was an achievable birthright, and that knowledge and selfawareness were concepts open to everyone.

During the early 1700s in England, Masonry provided a venue for the

emerging middle classes to engage in open discussion and debate. The quest for philosophic and scientific understanding was no longer confined to the elitist hierarchy. The attraction to this novel and powerful avenue of expression spread quickly through all of the cultural classes, and would soon foster conflicting results for Freemasonry itself.

Freemasonry was effectively growing into a microcosm of a democratic society. While individualism was held in the highest regard, self-government was an essential. Laws, constitutions, symbolism, and rituals were all open to discussion and could be altered at will by a majority vote.

As membership in lodges under the jurisdiction of the Premier Lodge of England expanded into the middle and upper classes, the hierarchy of the lodges grew increasingly elitist. The religious undertones of traditional Masonry were also becoming more obscure and shifted toward philosophical Deism. Intellectually, the Premier Lodge of England was losing much of its grip, and much of its influence on the common man.

#### 22

#### COLONIAL EFFECTS ON FREEMASONRY

The division of the Antients and Moderns had limited effect on Freemasonry in the American Colonies. Although both branches had granted charters in the colonies, they tended to act independently of one another. A number of lodges were formed in the colonies that were completely independent of the English Grand Lodges. The earliest chartered Grand Lodge in the colonies was formed almost twenty years before the English rift took place, but it would soon create a rift of its own.

The first Grand Lodge in the colonies was formed in Boston in 1733 by an Englishman named Henry Price, who would become known in later years as the father of American Freemasonry. Although there is little information about Price's date of birth or early life, it's known that he was a successful merchant and tailor when he emigrated from London to Boston in 1723.

Price became associated with Masons who were operating without a charter from the Premier Grand Lodge of England, which had been established only a few years earlier. In 1732, Price set sail from Boston back to London, and one of his goals was to obtain a warrant from the Premier Grand Lodge, allowing him the authority to form a chartered lodge in Boston.

After his return to Boston, Henry Price immediately organized and established the new Provincial Grand Lodge that was named Saint John's Grand Lodge. On the very same day the Grand Lodge granted a charter to a group of Boston Masons, making them the first officially constituted lodge in the colonies. This would become known as the First Lodge.

Over the next year, Price's authority was broadened to cover all of North America, and he went on to charter dozens of new lodges. One of those lodges would be in Philadelphia, with Benjamin Franklin as the appointed Grand Master in 1743. In addition to the First Lodge, four more lodges were also chartered in Boston.

The First Lodge in Boston was, quite by coincidence, following a similar path to the one taken by the Premier Grand Lodge of England (the Moderns). Membership of the First Lodge had become decidedly elitist, admitting only the prosperous upper class. This prosperous upper-class lodge had another commonality, consisting largely of loyalists to the British. The working class was turned away, and their response was nearly identical to that of the disenfranchised English Antients.

The Masons in Boston who were unable to gain admission to the chartered lodges in Boston soon formed a lodge of their own. Probably because the Antients in England had garnered support from the Grand Lodges of Ireland and Scotland, the new lodge applied to the Grand Lodge of Scotland for a charter. The Grand Lodge of Scotland (probably with great glee) agreed to the charter on St. Andrew's Day in 1756, with the suggestion that the lodge be named St. Andrew's Lodge.

The charter for the new lodge arrived in 1760, and St. Andrew's Lodge became official. An interesting fact: One of the first orders of business for the newly created St. Andrew's Lodge was to admit a twenty-five-year-old silversmith named Paul Revere into its ranks.

#### 23 Rival Unity

St. Andrew's Lodge joined ranks with three British military lodges stationed near Boston in 1769, and successfully petitioned the Grand Lodge of Scotland for the appointment of their own Provincial Grand Master. Doctor Joseph Warren was installed as Provincial Grand Master of the new Massachusetts Grand Lodge on December 27, 1769, which is St. John the Evangelist's Day. There is unsubstantiated speculation that this day was chosen specifically to irritate the rival St. John's Grand Lodge.

Joseph Warren was a Harvard graduate, and one of the most prominent

physicians in Boston. His enthusiasm and social stature brought publicity and success to the Massachusetts Grand Lodge during his five years as Grand Master.

During this same time period, Warren was one of the most outspoken critics of British authority in Massachusetts. He developed close relationships with John Hancock and Samuel Adams, and authored a number of published articles, including the Suffolk Resolves, that the British considered seditious.

It was Warren who volunteered to speak publicly at the Old South Church after hearing from British officers that anyone who dared do so would surely lose his life. And it was Joseph Warren who on April 18, 1775, dispatched William Dawes and Paul Revere on their famous midnight ride. In May, Warren was unanimously elected as President of the Massachusetts Provincial Congress.

On June 14, 1775, Warren was appointed as the second Brigadier General for the Massachusetts military forces. He presided over the Massachusetts Provincial Congress on June 16 and, upon hearing of the British troops' arrival in Charlestown, rode directly to Bunker Hill to offer his services as the British attacked. After repelling two assaults, the American forces were overwhelmed and Warren was killed by a musketball. Joseph Warren was unceremoniously buried in a mass grave by the British troops. His badly decomposed body was recovered some months later and was identified by Paul Revere.

Joseph Warren was replaced by Joseph Webb, who would hold the position of Provincial Grand Master for another five years, seeing the end of hostilities between the newly formed United States and the British. In 1782, the members of St. Andrew's Lodge became divided in their position toward retaining allegiance with the Grand Lodge of Scotland.

In 1784, the members voted on the question, resulting in a ballot of twentynine votes for retaining Scottish allegiance and twenty-three members voting for independence. The twenty-three dissenting members were subsequently dropped from membership by the majority. The minority group immediately formed a new lodge under the jurisdiction of the St. John's Grand Lodge, resulting in enormous confusion and animosity between the former members of St. Andrew's, the Massachusetts Grand Lodge, and the St. John's Grand Lodge.

Finally, in 1792, the rival lodges reached a diplomatic agreement and formed a single Grand Lodge, which is now known as the Grand Lodge of Masons in Massachusetts. Paul Revere served as Grand Master from 1794 to 1797.

The union of the Grand Lodges in Massachusetts, and resulting union of their constituent lodges created a great deal of confusion in the numbering system. Traditionally, constituent lodges are assigned numbers in the order of their charter dates. With eighty-one constituent lodges in place at the time of the

union, the complications proved to be insurmountable. The numbers were simply discarded, and the lodges remain uniquely unnumbered.

#### 24 Vive La Freemasonry!

The first reliably documented lodge in France is recorded around 1738, dubbed the English Grand Lodge of France. Its exact origins are unknown, other than the probability that the English, the Irish, or the Scots imported Freemasonry into France in the 1730s. France would become a beacon for the Age of Enlightenment, and Freemason popularity exploded in the 1740s. However, confusion and French-Masonic anarchy also ran rampant, with Masters governing lodges and granting charters in any fashion they chose.

The Grand Lodge of France changed its name in 1772 to the Grand Orient of France, and adopted the statutes of the Royal Order of Freemasonry in France. Masons who disagreed with the changes simply broke away and continued as the Grand Lodge of France. The two groups quarreled relentlessly until the French Revolution effectively shut down Freemasonry in 1789. Ten years later, a union was formed between the two factions, and the Grand Lodge of France rejoined the Grand Orient of France.

Under Napoleon Bonaparte, Freemasonry expanded and continued to grow in popularity. However, significant variations in membership requirements, rituals, and philosophy would eventually separate French Freemasonry from that of England and the United States. In the 1870s, England effectively broke off ties with the Grand Orient of France for relaxing its references to the Grand Architect and effectively allowing atheists to become Masons. On most levels in France, lodges had been given complete autonomy regarding the inclusion of religious symbolism in their rituals.

Today, nearly half of the Freemasons in all of Europe are operating in France under a number of jurisdictions. The Grand Orient of France is the largest, with nearly 44,000 members. The second-largest jurisdiction is the Grand Lodge of France, with approximately 30,000 members. The third largest is the National Grand Lodge of France, with an estimated 20,000 members. The National Grand Lodge of France is currently the only Grand Lodge recognized by Grand Lodges in the United States.

# Part **2**

# MEMBERS ONLY, OR, HOW TO BECOME A FREEMASON

Arguably the most misunderstood aspect of Freemasonry is the degrees its members attain and the rituals and ceremonies associated with those degrees. In truth, there's nothing mysterious about Masonic ritual, and when understood in context, it's a fascinating study blanketed in allegory and symbolism. The three degrees of Ancient Craft Masonry are the foundation stones of the organization that launch an initiate on his journey through the Craft.

> 25 What Qualifies A Mason?

When tagged with the ominous term secret society, it's easy to see how some would naturally wonder how Freemasons initially became members. Were they nominated? Were they bribed into it? Did they have to forfeit their firstborn or sell their soul to the devil? Or do those individuals applying to the fraternity simply wish to enhance their own knowledge and spiritual enlightenment of their personal well-being and that of their community?

There are several factors that come into play when an individual applies to the Brotherhood, but in truth, there's nothing secret or sinister about it. Hundreds of organizations require that individuals qualify for membership, and uphold certain rules and regulations once they are inducted. Freemasonry is one such organization.

It must be said that rules and regulations for an individual's admittance into the fraternity vary throughout Masonic jurisdictions. A common misconception is that individuals are recruited to the organization. In truth, the opposite is the case. Rules do vary, so it is possible that some jurisdictions require that a potential member be highly recommended, but in general, an individual will not be asked to join, but rather must decide to join a lodge of his own accord. The best way for an individual to find out about joining is simply to ask a Mason.

There are several general qualifications that must be met in order to join the Freemasons, and they are considered to be moral, spiritual, and physical in nature. The moral guidelines refer to the ideals of society, and the physical qualifications relate to each individual responsible for his actions and being able to make life decisions. The spiritual necessities serve to enhance the structure of the Brotherhood and the religions represented by its members.

The basic qualifications for becoming a Freemason are:

- A man interested in becoming a Mason must apply to the organization of his own free will.
- Individuals must profess a belief in a Supreme Being and immortality of the soul.
- The individual must be of sound mind and body, and in possession of good morals.
- Individuals must be male and of a certain age. This varies among jurisdictions, but in general the minimum age is anywhere from eighteen to twenty-five.
- Individuals must be "born free," which translates to not being a bondsman or slave. Naturally, this requirement is no longer necessary in the modern world.

One of the common misconceptions of the Craft is that it's a religion. Freemasonry is indeed not a religion and there is no particular Deity or Supreme Being its members worship. In regard to religious affiliation, members can subscribe to any religion of their choosing. The Brotherhood accepts all theologies and beliefs, aside from atheists, and in some jurisdictions and countries even atheists are allowed admission.

When an individual applies to a Masonic lodge, he is first investigated and then his admission is voted upon by the lodge's membership by way of secret balloting. This historical voting custom, known as the "Ordeal of the Secret Ballot," is accomplished using black and white cubes (or in some cases, balls). Current members of that lodge cast their vote by selecting one of the cubes. Though voting rules can vary slightly depending on the jurisdiction, a potential Mason must be voted into the Brotherhood unanimously.

The Masonic fraternity prides itself on the fact that it accepts members from all walks of life and individuals of all religious faiths. Once a person is accepted into the Craft, he begins his journey through the first of three degrees of Freemasonry, also referred to as Ancient Craft Masonry. There are three main degrees, or levels, of Freemasonry to which a member can ascend. The first degree is Entered Apprentice, the second is Fellowcraft, and the third is Master Mason. Any member can complete these three degrees and simply remain at that level, or they can continue to earn additional degrees by entering one of the two branches of Freemasonry, the Scottish or York Rite. In general, an individual who is referred to as a Mason has typically achieved all three degrees. (The degrees of Freemasonry are akin to a staircase—with each step an individual ascends to a higher level of educational and spiritual enlightenment.)

Once accepted, the individual will have an initiation ceremony and begin his fraternal journey as an Entered Apprentice. Each degree is designed to enlighten an initiate using allegory, ritual, and symbols, most of which have evolved from the Operative Masons and the tools of their trade.

It is said that the three degrees are a rite of passage celebrating youth, manhood, and age. During the first degree a member is born into the Brotherhood and begins the learning process. During the second degree he becomes more enlightened as to the ways of the Craft, and by the third degree he increases his moral value and virtue.

Another common description of the three degrees is body, mind, and soul. The first degree revolves around the body as it relates to an action-filled world and a man's ability to hone his relationship with that world. The second degree deals with perfecting the mind through the use of liberal arts and science. The third degree involves perfection of the soul as a result of understanding the mysteries of the Craft.

The Entered Apprentice is the first degree of Freemasonry and in many ways it symbolizes an individual's spiritual birth into the fraternity, and begins his quest for "light," or knowledge. It is a preliminary degree which serves to prepare the individual for the second and third degrees that will, in succession, elevate his level of fraternal education, understanding, and enlightenment.

In order to obtain each degree, a member must participate in a symbolic ritual before he can continue on to the next degree. This begins with the Entered Apprentice degree and the first of an initiate's catechisms, or questions and examinations. Typically, a new member will work with an existing member to aid in the memorization of the questions and answers that relate to that degree. When a catechism is completed an initiate can move on to his next degree.

Each degree has certain symbolism associated with its level. These symbols, or working tools, are meant to represent the morals and forces necessary in building and rebuilding the nature of humankind. Philosophically, the tools, by their very nature, are meant to show that well-meaning and gratifying work, with proper guidance, can be accomplished. The working tools of the Entered Apprentice degree are the common gavel (a tool of force) and the twenty-four inch gauge (a tool of calculation and measurement).

As an Apprentice, an individual is introduced to the lodge and the internal structure of the fraternity. The lessons he learns begin with his initiation rite where he must be prepared to embark on a personal journey of educational and spiritual fulfillment. Once an individual is duly ready to accept this journey, he can proceed to the second degree, or Fellowcraft.

Individuals who earn the second degree of Freemasonry, called Fellowcraft, are symbolically entering into the adult phase of the Craft. At this stage, members seek to acquire the knowledge and spiritual tools necessary to build character and improve society. The symbolism associated with the second degree differs from the first in that more science is introduced to the individual. Additional allegories and symbols serve to further enhance the initiate's intellectual prowess and reasoning capabilities.

The Fellowcraft degree symbolizes life and the emergence into spiritual adulthood. In keeping with his progressive fraternal education the initiate is taught more history of the Craft, and the legacy of Operative Masonry from biblical to Medieval times. During this symbolic period of manhood Fellowcraft initiates use the lessons they learned as an Entered Apprentice to broaden and strengthen their horizons.

Throughout the fraternity it is a commonly held belief that there is no higher degree conferred on an individual than Master Mason. Degrees earned beyond Master through one of the concordant bodies such as the York and Scottish Rites, are generally considered to be educational and symbolic.

The Master Mason is symbolically linked to the soul and his own inner nature and belief system. His spiritual and physical growth is enhanced when achieving this degree, as he climbs the winding stairs of adulthood in an effort to learn more of the Divine Truth. The degree is richly laden with allegory and symbolism that dates back to the building of the Temple of Solomon, and the rites associated with the degree are taken very seriously in regard to a brother's spiritual and educational teachings of the Craft.

Once an individual has become a Mason, meaning he has completed the first three degrees and is now a Master Mason, he is free to continue his education by joining the Scottish or York Rite. The Scottish Rite consists of thirty-two degrees and an honorary thirty-third degree, which is by invitation only and is conferred by the Supreme Council.

The York Rite features three additional Masonic bodies—Royal Arch

Masonry, Cryptic Masonry, and Knights Templar—that confer degrees within their ranks. Master Masons also have the option of joining one of Masonry's social groups such as the Shriners.

#### 27

#### **MASONIC RITUALS**

Masonic rites are serious, dignified ceremonies rich in allegory and symbolism. Freemasonry isn't a religion, but its rituals are held in the same regard as one holds ceremonies and rites associated with various churches and religions. Each allegory, symbol, or legend used in Masonic rituals and ceremonies holds great meaning within the Brotherhood. Some symbols, like the apron or a gavel may seem out of context, but their meaning is highly symbolic to ancient Masonry as the tools of the trade.

When a member is initiated into the Brotherhood he enters a world filled with ritual, allegory, symbolism, and history. As he progresses through the three main degrees, his knowledge and enlightenment increase the higher he climbs. Initiation rites require preparation, including learning the various catechisms individuals must take to heart and memorize. Englishman Samuel Prichard was the first non-Mason to expose allegedly secret Masonic rituals to the public. In 1730 he printed *Masonry Dissected*. Until that time Masonic rituals had been memorized and passed on within the Brotherhood by means of oral communication. Ironically, many Masons purchased the book in order to study their own rituals! A candidate's primary initiation into the Craft is highly significant, and the rite he endures signifies his earnest, heartfelt promise to be taught, learn from those he teaches, and ultimately lead a better life as a result of those teachings. Initiates are encouraged to pay close attention to ceremonial proceedings, as with each degree the allegory and symbolism impart additional history of Freemasonry.

28 Initiation of the First Degree: Entered Apprentice

The initiation rite of the Entered Apprentice, called the Rite of Destitution, is replete with symbolism and mystery, but only an inkling of what is to come during the course of an initiate's Masonic career. For starters, the initiate is "duly and truly" prepared, which means he will wear garments that the lodge provides. This signifies an initiate's sincerity in joining the Brotherhood, as the focus is on his presence as a man and lacks any designation of personal honor and wealth.

One of the principles of Freemasonry is charity. By symbolically stripping a man of his wealth or perceived wealth, an initiate learns what it is to be in dire need. It is said that this ritual opens the initiate's eyes to the obligations one has to help mankind in order to bring him out of his desperate plight and help him regain his dignity.

The Rite of Destitution itself is interesting, as it relates to ancient times and planetary characteristics. In long ago times, it is said, men adhered to a belief that the soul was descended from planetary bodies with innate qualities specific to each sphere. Each of the planetary attributes were associated with a type of metal, and as such, initiates rid themselves of all metals prior to ceremonies so that potentially disturbing planetary influences would not pollute the proceedings. In modern times, the rite instead focuses on the shedding of one's image, in a sense, and leaving any prejudice or extreme view out of the lodge so as to retain fraternal harmony.

Part of the initiation rites for the various degrees involve a hoodwink, which refers to a blindfold or hood, and a cable tow, which is a rope used for restraint or towing. Looking at the ritual from the outside, the use of these items may conjure up images of violence or hanging, but that is certainly not the case. The cable tow, which is also a measure of distance, symbolically binds each Mason to all of his brethren. The tie is as strong and lengthy as the Mason and the personal abilities he brings to the Brotherhood.

Being hoodwinked represents the veil of silence and secrecy surrounding the mysteries of the Brotherhood. It is also meant to symbolize the ignorance or "mystical darkness" of an uninitiated member. The hood symbolically remains in place until the initiate is prepared to encompass the "light," or knowledge which is about to be imparted to him. Being blindfolded or hoodwinked also enables the initiate to completely focus on the ceremonial words being spoken without visual distraction. Taken literally, the terms *hood* (as a verb, to "cover"), and *wink* (an archaic reference to the eye) together mean to cover one's eyes.

The cable tow has several symbolic meanings, one of which is as an umbilical cord, a necessary factor in the beginnings of life which is severed upon birth, but born with the potential for love and growth. The cable tow is also regarded to be a symbol of acceptance—complete and voluntary—by the initiate, who in doing so also pledges to comply with whatever the fraternity has planned for him.

When the initiate is "duly" clothed and hoodwinked, he is led into the lodge by the cable tow. Entering into the room in this manner allows the initiate to symbolically leave the darkness and destitution of the world behind him and find embrace in the warmth of light. Initiation rites are highly confidential and are taken very seriously among members. The structure of this rite is meant to reinforce to the initiate that actions have consequences and that virtue plays a large part in gaining entrance into the fraternity and the mysteries surrounding it.

Lodge meetings always begin and end with a prayer issued by a Chaplain or lodge Master. Because Masonry forbids the discussion of religion or politics, the prayer is universal. It simply pays homage to Deity and typically ends with the phrase "So mote it be," or "So may it ever be."

Within the lodge there is generally a central object or point (an altar) which the initiate must walk around. This ancient practice of circumambulation is meant to show that the initiate is prepared to embark on his journey. Walking in a clockwise direction around the object mimics the path of the sun—moving east to west via the south—as it is seen from an earthly perspective.

Altars are symbolic of faith and worship. In approaching and circumambulating the altar in the presence of his fellow brothers, the initiate offers himself to mankind and to the Supreme Architect of the Universe. It is said that the Master's wisdom travels from his eastern position out toward the altar.

#### 29

#### **OBLIGATIONS TO THE BROTHERHOOD**

At the center of the Entered Apprentice degree is the Obligation rite the initiate performs, which for the duration of his life binds him to the Brotherhood and his duties to the Craft. In its essence, the man's obligation proves to his brethren that his intentions are sincere. The rite also serves to protect the Brotherhood from members revealing instructive symbolism or modes of recognition.

When a man completes his initiation and becomes an Entered Apprentice, his rights within the Brotherhood are limited. He obtains knowledge of secret modes of recognition and is entitled to a Masonic funeral, but he is not allowed to vote in lodge proceedings or become an officer. Only when he becomes proficient enough in the first degree can he move on to the second.

Integral to the Apprentice initiation rite are the Three Great Lights of Masonry. The Volume of the Sacred Law, the square, and the compass acknowledge man's relationship to Deity and are another holy trinity of Freemasonry, similar in interpretation to the three degrees. It is said that each Great Light is a guiding principle of nature, with the square symbolizing the body, the compass representing the mind, and the Sacred Law serving as the soul.

The first of these lights is the Volume of the Sacred Law, and depending on the lodge and the area or country it can be a number of sacred texts. In the United States, that volume is typically the Bible, but initiates are given the option to have the sacred book of their choosing on the altar during their initiation ceremony. The book is placed on the altar and is open, which is highly significant as it acts as a guide to faith and to acknowledge man's relationship to Deity.

The square and the compass are the most recognizable symbols in Freemasonry, and their evolution is apparent in many ancient works. The square signifies earth and the compass symbolizes an "arc of heaven." This heaven and earth relationship is often shown in conjunction with the Sacred Law as a representation of God's heavenly and earthly creations. These three Great Lights are highly regarded by Freemasons as symbols steeped in revelation, righteousness, and redemption.

In the masonry trade, the northeast corner holds a special place, as it marks the spot where the first stone, or cornerstone, of a building is placed. Symbolically, an Entered Apprentice takes his place during the ceremony in the northeast corner of the room, signifying that from that spot he will build his own temple according to the principles of the Brotherhood.

There are several interpretations of the significance of the northeast positioning of an Apprentice. In Freemasonry, north represents darkness while east represents light, which makes the northeast corner the midpoint between the darkness and the light. It is also said that this light/ dark dichotomy is reflective of the equal balance of night and day during the Spring equinox.

During the initiation rite, the Worshipful Master, the leader of a lodge, gives lectures to the potential brother that further explain particular phases of the ritual in which he has taken part. This is meant to help the initiate understand the lessons taught in the Craft as well as to introduce the four cardinal virtues of temperance, fortitude, prudence, and justice. In addition he is told of Brotherly Love, Relief, and Truth and the trio of tenets associated with them.

At the closing of the initiation ceremony, the new Brother is given a "charge" which explains his Masonic duties in relation to the degree he has achieved. He then begins a series of questions and answers called a proficiency, which he must memorize before he can ascend to the next degree.

The proficiency is meant to teach the language of the Brotherhood, the structure of his degree, and help him make the distinction between his points of obligation. It also serves to present the initiate with historic methods of contemplating his degree, and aims to establish contact with a current member of

the Brotherhood.

Once an Entered Apprentice completes his initiation he receives a white lambskin apron as a mark of distinction. For the new Apprentice it is a badge and an innocence dictated by clean thought processes, obedience, and goodwill toward his new brethren. Thus an Apprentice is born and takes his first spiritual steps into the light. When he pursues the second degree, he moves higher up the staircase and enters into his fraternal adulthood.

> 30 Initiation of the Second Degree: Fellowcraft

The second degree, or Fellowcraft, marks an individual's spiritual ascendance into adulthood in the Craft. Like the Entered Apprentice, the Fellowcraft degree is highly symbolic, but in ways that illuminate, grant passage, and offer instruction and elevation toward "the East." The second degree is about advancement, assuming new responsibilities, and using the Three Great Lights to further an individual's connection to the Brotherhood.

The primary symbol of the second degree, a winding staircase, leads to the "Middle Chamber of the Temple." The seven steps symbolize the seven liberal arts and sciences. Other symbols also mark an individual's ascension including ladders, staircases, mountains, and vertical ropes. Additional benefits (wages symbolically represented by corn, wine, and oil) are offered to Fellowcraft initiates, and their working tools—the square, the level, and plumb—become instruments used for testing purposes in order to ascertain the true from the false.

As the Entered Apprentice rite symbolically focuses on the body, the Fellowcraft focuses on the mind and perfection of faculties through the mediums of art and science. The teachings of this degree are profound, as they allow initiates entrance into new areas of the Brotherhood and further education into the symbolism associated with a Fellowcraft Mason.

The Apprentice learns that the square symbolizes earth. It is plain and its sides are of equal measure and it is used for testing angles. The Fellowcraft initiate increases his awareness of the square as a symbol representing honesty, morality, and truthfulness. Two sides of a square form a right angle, mimicking stones used to build strong upright structures. The square is accurate but the angle is such that it forces one to follow the correct path.

The level by its very nature is symbolic of spiritual balance and equality. It is meant to show that though all men may not be on equal ground, they all have the opportunity to achieve greatness. The plumb represents rectitude or "uprightness of conduct." Thought of in terms of a plumb line it is said to relate to justice in that no individual should be judged by the standards of others, only by his own sense of right and wrong.

Other important symbols introduced to Fellowcraft initiates are the pillars on the porch, which are historically linked to the Temple of Solomon. These two pillars, which represent power and control, were located at the porchway, or entrance to the Temple, and it is speculated that globes atop the columns alternately represent the celestial (heaven) and terrestrial (earth), respectively.

It is said that the pillars also relate to the Three Great Supports of Masonry. Wisdom (south) and strength (north) denote the pair of columns, and the potential Fellowcraftsman at his initiation is a third column which symbolizes balance or beauty. The winding staircase is the primary symbol associated with the second degree, and it is said that eighteenth-century Masons adopted the symbol from the First Book of Kings which makes reference to a middle chamber.

While the Entered Apprentice is but a child in the Craft, the Fellowcraftsman, when standing before the winding staircase, begins the life of a man by passing through the pillars on the porch and starting his ascent of the stairs in ultimate pursuit of the Divine Truth to which all Masons aspire. It is said that with each step, he strives to improve himself, taking careful notes of the symbols surrounding him, and learn as much as his journey through life provides. The reward for successfully completing this intellectual and moral quest is heightened character and ascension into a higher life. It is a difficult passage made successful with instruction and ultimate wisdom.

The number of steps comprising the winding staircase has been debated over the years, but a common belief is that it contains seven stairs that correspond to the ancient Seven Liberal Arts and Sciences. Another possible source are faith, hope, and charity, a triad of theological virtues said to be a heavenly ladder. Combined with the four cardinal virtues of the first degree they comprise seven steps.

The four cardinal virtues of temperance, fortitude, prudence, and justice are considered to be earthly virtues and therefore horizontal. The virtues of faith, hope, and charity represent ascension into the light and are vertical, symbolizing the climb up the stairs.

The year 330 marks the formulation of the Seven Liberal Arts and Sciences, which Christian scholars adopted in France in the twelfth century. It is said that

the study of the Seven Liberal Arts and Sciences was a "means to the knowledge of God."

The Seven Liberal Arts and Sciences are:

- Grammar: The art of correct writing and skillful speech.
- Logic: The art and science of "proper" thinking.
- **Rhetoric:** The art of using language to invoke specific impressions on others.
- Arithmetic: The science of theories involving numbers.
- **Geometry:** The science and art of abstraction.
- Astronomy: The science of the metaphysical and celestial.
- **Music:** The art and science of harmony evolved from mathematics.

These seven disciplines, said to represent an ideal education toward understanding the Supreme Being, are highly embedded in the Craft, and each are seen as equally important. Proficiency in these areas is required for Fellowcraft initiates, for when they ascend the seven steps to reach the other doors of the middle chamber, they are furthering their path to enlightenment.

As reward for his ascension of the seven steps, an initiate has earned a symbolic wage of corn, wine, and oil, which represent an enhanced richness of the mental and spiritual world. Corn symbolizes nourishment or resurrection, wine portrays health and refreshment or "divine intoxication," and oil represents joy and happiness or consecration. Together they constitute a full life.

Initiates into the second degree are introduced to one of the more prominent symbols of Freemasonry, the letter "G." There is no definitive explanation for its true meaning but it is thought to have first represented geometry and then evolved to include God. It has also been interpreted as Grand Architect of the Universe or Great Architect of the Universe. Regardless, the interchangeability of God and geometry has a certain symmetry to the Craft as both are prominently figured and as such, "G" remains a powerful symbol.

The Fellowcraftsman is first introduced to geometry in his studies of the Seven Liberal Arts and Sciences, but in that particular science, his studies must be furthered. Because geometry is heavily entrenched in the trade of masonry, it is recognized for its importance in the symbology of Freemasonry. Its mathematical and metaphysical origins dating back to ancient Egyptian and Greek eras provide an initiate with an enormous amount of information to ponder and from which to draw conclusions. The combined principles of numbering, ordering, proportion, and symmetry are all a part of geometry, and that makes the science a powerful entity that is further revealed to those pursuing the third degree.

#### 32 INITIATION OF THE THIRD DEGREE: MASTER MASON

An initiate entering into the third degree will have bestowed upon him the central mystery of Freemasonry which refers to the soul and its arrival at perfection. Commonly called the "Crown of the Blue Lodge Masonry," the degree of Master Mason is a culmination of all the teachings an individual has absorbed during the first two degrees and another step toward attaining fraternal enlightenment. Those completing the third degree are also entitled to a Masonic funeral as well as rights of relief (charity) and visitation (to other lodges).

For his tenacity in achieving the first two degrees, the Master Mason is rewarded full symbolic use of all the working tools of the trade. The trowel in particular holds special meaning for the Master, as it relates to the spread of "brotherly love." The third degree is characterized as the "sublime climax of symbolic Freemasonry." In keeping with this, an initiate into the third degree is raised to the Sublime Degree of Master Mason. Once raised, a brother can remain at this level or continue his studies of the Craft by joining one of its appendant bodies.

It is said that by this stage of Brotherly evolution, an individual has learned to balance his inner nature, developed stability, purified his physicality, and broadened his mental faculties. The beginning of the initiation rite of the Master Mason is similar to that of the previous degrees, yet worlds apart. He enters the lodge in darkness, but for this rite he is fully prepared to enter sacred territory. Fortunately, he is given the tools to do so.

Central to the initiation rite of the Master Mason is a symbolic dramatic enactment that brings the Temple of Solomon and the Legend of Hiram Abiff to the forefront. Often mentioned in the rituals of the Brotherhood are the three Grand Masters involved in the building of Solomon's Temple. The first is Solomon, the king of Israel, the second is his friend the king of Tyre, and the third is architect and Master Mason Hiram Abiff, whom the Tyrian king sent to Solomon to help construct the Temple. These three Grand Masters serve to represent the Divine Truth which all Brothers strive to achieve.

During this enactment, the Master initiate plays the role of Hiram Abiff, a man of mystical and highly symbolic meaning within the Craft. Hiram's death, at the hands of three ruffians seeking to obtain the Divine Truth, is a symbolic representation of man's ignorance, passion, and attitude— virtues he seeks to quell. Hiram's death and the fact that he took Divine secrets with him left a void in the search for ultimate enlightenment. His resurrection and reburial, however, is an allegory that denotes ultimate victory and immortality. Masonic ties to the Divine Truth are strong and an initiate's participation in this drama serves to reinforce one of the primary beliefs of the Brotherhood.

Like the previous two initiation rites, the ceremony of the Master Mason is blanketed in symbolism. With a rich historic legacy from which to draw, the Master learns the deeper meanings of these symbols and how they apply to his spiritual journey of the Craft. The gavel, twenty-four-inch gauge, and setting maul are part of the Master's working tools, and a sprig of acacia is used as an ancient symbol of rebirth.

Emblems introduced during the rites of the Master are rife with meaning. A pot of incense signifies purity of heart, prayer, and meditation. The beehive is representative of industry and the need for constant work for the good of mankind, and the Book of Constitutions serves to remind initiates of law and morality. Also part of the rite is the Sword Pointing to a Naked Heart, which singles out the need for justice in heart and in practice. The all-seeing eye is also apparent as it reinforces the presence of God.

The Forty-Seventh Problem of Euclid is a symbol which finds its roots in Egyptian legend. It is a triad linking Osiris (vertical) to Isis (horizontal) and Horus (the diagonal).

Three additional symbols are featured in the Master Mason ritual. The anchor and the ark focus on well-being and stability in a life that is truthful and faithful. The hourglass symbolizes time and how quickly life passes, as does the scythe which furthers the element of time, and ultimately severs the cord of life thereby presenting man to eternity.

#### 33 Lodges Defined

To Freemasons, the lodge is a magical place. It provides a safe haven amid trusting brethren bound together by common goals and interests in making the world a better place. The inner workings of a lodge and Grand Lodge are similar to that of most organizations. They have officers and assigned duties, and carry out meetings in typical fashion, but it is the symbolism and tradition of the lodge that is fascinating, from the attention paid to directionality to their use of the color blue.

The term *lodge* is one that often confuses those not familiar with Freemasonry. The meaning of the word lodge is two-fold, as it refers to both a group of Masons, and the building in which they meet. Masonic buildings are often called temples, a term which is more symbolic in meaning and pays homage to the construction of Solomon's Temple. In this case, the word *temple* does not bear religious significance, instead deferring to the actual masonry trade. In ancient masonry, specifically in regard to the construction of cathedrals, stonemasons during the construction process would build structures against the sides of a cathedral. When building operations halted during the winter months, the masons would live in these "lodges."

One expert traditionally defines a lodge as follows: "A lodge of Masons is an assemblage of brothers and fellows met together for the purpose of expatiating on the mysteries of the Craft, with the Bible, square and compasses, the Book of Constitutions, and the warrant empowering them to act."

Masonic lodges are specific in their physical structure, which focuses on geometry and directionality. The buildings are generally rectangles with the longer sides stretching from east to west, and the width of the structure running from north to south. At the time of Solomon's Temple the earth was thought to have the form of a rectangle. The directions related to the rectangle, if placed on a map, serve to symbolically locate the world surrounding its form. As such, it is said that the world is representative of a Masonic lodge. Its members work and thrive in that world.

The six jewels given to each lodge, three movable and three immovable, are both literal and symbolic of morals and virtue. The rough ashlar, perfect ashlar, and the trestle board are the movable jewels that are not confined to a specific area of a lodge. The rough ashlar is a squared block of building stone which requires refinement in order to become perfect ashlar. The trestle board was used by operative Masons to secure designs and blueprints. Together they are emblematic of a moral plan and successful journey.

The square, level, and plumb are the immovable jewels of a lodge, placed in specific locations within a lodge where brethren can meditate upon them. In North American Masonry, the square is placed in the east, the level in the west, and the plumb in the south. In English Masonry, the jewels are reversed. In their lodges, the three movable jewels (ashlar, perfect ashlar, and the trestle board) are passed from officers to their successors, with the jewels typically worn around the neck by a ribbon or chain.

The hierarchy of a typical lodge or blue lodge is similar to that of a Grand Lodge, only the names are different. One way of looking at it is the Master of a lodge is basically the leader or president. His wardens would be first and second vice president, and so on. The head of a lodge is called the Worshipful Master or in some jurisdictions a Right Worshipful Master, and he is an individual who has passed through the three degrees and become a Master Mason. The position is elected and is generally a one-year term.

The Senior Warden is second in command of a lodge. The jewel of his office symbolizes equality and impartiality. He assists the Master in governmental matters of the lodge, and he also regularly attends meetings and takes over as leader should the Worshipful Master be absent and a Past Master unavailable. If the Master dies during his term or is rendered incapable, the Senior Warden assumes his position until the next election.

The Junior Warden's jewel is emblematic of the upright conduct he is to display in working with his Master and Senior Warden. He is third in the chain of command and his duties primarily involve acting as liaison and coordinator of lodge activities.

The Senior Deacon's duty is to welcome and introduce brothers who visit the lodge. He also carries out various duties as required by the Worshipful Master. The jewel of the deacon is a dove, which is emblematic of peace.

The Junior Deacon is the messenger of the Senior Warden and, among his other responsibilities, he is stationed by the lodge door during meetings to make certain those entering or leaving have permission from the Master or Senior Warden.

The Senior Steward assists the deacons and other officers of the lodge with various duties. He is generally in charge of maintaining refreshments and making sure each brother is comfortable. The Junior Steward serves as his assistant.

The Tyler of a lodge is very important. His symbolic jewel is his sword, which is used to guard the lodge from non-Masons. He attends all meetings and makes certain the lodge is in order, acts as host to visiting brethren, and makes certain all brothers are properly clothed when entering the lodge. Symbolically, he is a reminder that only worthy thoughts, words, and deeds should be spoken within the lodge.

34

#### LODGES SO GRAND!

There are Grand Lodges in countries all over the world and in the United States there is one in every state. In order to become an official Masonic lodge, a warrant or charter must be issued by the Grand Lodge in that jurisdiction. Lodges under the umbrella of a regional Grand Lodge are recognized by their name and lodge number.

Grand Lodges have governing bodies within the lodge that include a Grand Master and his staff, which varies from one lodge or one jurisdiction to another.

Grand Lodges deal with the governmental aspects of the Craft. They have the power to enact regulations and laws in order that the ancient landmarks of Freemasonry remain true. They can also decide upon all matters relating to individual lodges or brothers and delegate authority should circumstances warrant a particular action. Grand Lodges also have the power to expel brethren or lodges themselves. Basically, they are the governing bodies of Freemasonry and establishments that all other lodges can seek out for all matters relating to the Craft.

The titles of the various officers within a Grand Lodge differ from those of the lodges within their jurisdiction. However, the positions of the officers are basically the same. The highest ranking individual of a Grand Lodge is called the Grand Master. It is an elected position and one of great prestige within the Craft. His powers vary depending on the jurisdiction, but in general he is the head of the Grand Lodge and its officers. The length of a Grand Master's term varies depending on location.

In England, the Grand Master is typically a member of nobility or royalty and the position is for life. In some jurisdictions in North America, the position is held for a year.

In general each Grand Lodge has a Deputy Grand Master and various levels of wardens, stewards, deacons, secretaries, treasurers, and chaplains in the same structure as regular lodges. Grand Lodges typically meet once a year, and the positions within a Grand Lodge are held by members of the lodges under its jurisdiction. In other words, individuals can hold positions in both their lodge and a Grand Lodge.

The directionality of a lodge and the ornamentation and furniture within the lodge are of great symbolic importance to Freemasons. In general, directions are referred to as the four cardinal points. Each point has symbolic and mystic meaning, with east representing wisdom, west indicating strength, south reflective of beauty, and the north given to darkness.

Masonic buildings run east to west. The east has throughout history been considered sacred as it represents the light of the rising sun, or the daily birth of the sun. In the lodge, the Worshipful Master sits in the eastern part of the lodge (usually on a raised platform), which is considered to be the most honorable area of a lodge. The Volume of the Sacred Law is placed on a pedestal or altar also in the eastern direction.

The west part of the lodge is where the Senior Warden stands, his position representing a show of strength. Symbolically it also marks the end of the day and the hope within each individual that hard work will provide well-earned reward. The north in Freemasonry is a place of darkness. In ancient masonry, the north marked the spot where the foundation stone of a new building was laid. Symbolically, those in the north are as yet uninitiated. The northeast direction, where the cornerstone is laid is crucial to a building and to a newly initiated Apprentice who is said to symbolically be in the most superficial area of the Craft. The south, the more esoteric of the four directions, symbolizes beauty.

35 PROCEEDINGS BEHIND CLOSED DOORS

Secrecy and Freemasonry are often used in the same sentence, so when it comes to lodges and meetings among brethren the public at large remains morbidly curious, especially in regard to ritual ceremonies. But the bottom line is that Masons enjoy each other's company—after all they are a fraternity—and so they look forward to working on projects that benefit the community.

Within a lodge there are two different types of meetings, one simply for business and the other for degree ceremonies. Masonic business meetings run much the same as other membership-based organizations with minutes read, votes taken on various issues, and charitable functions or events planned. The degree ceremonies are much more formal. Most lodges are open to the public for various events and special meetings supporting the community.

Freemasonry as an organization is unusual in that each jurisdiction is sovereign and independent of each other. Typically, jurisdictions are divided geographically by territory, and as such there is no central guiding authority. However, jurisdictions do keep track of other jurisdictions that they officially recognize. The term *amity* in relation to Masonry means that two jurisdictions who recognize each other allow their members to freely visit and attend closed lodge meetings. This camaraderie usually indicates that both jurisdictions have similar landmarks and fraternal characteristics in common.

Grand Lodges and the lodges within their jurisdictions have the sole authority to grant the three basic Masonic degrees of Entered Apprentice, Fellowcraft, and Master Mason. Concordant bodies are organizations of Freemasonry that can confer additional degrees. Generally speaking, appendant bodies are organizations that only allow Masons or those related to Masons into their membership.

The two largest concordant bodies of Freemasonry are the Ancient and Accepted Scottish Rite and the York Rite, both of which offer a wide range of additional degrees that a Master Mason can achieve. There are a number of appendant organizations associated with the Brotherhood including the Shriners and the Daughters of the Eastern Star.

#### 36 The Ancient and Accepted Scottish Rite

The Ancient and Accepted Scottish Rite, or Scottish Rite, is one of the most popular concordant bodies of Freemasonry. It is available to all Masons who have completed the three degrees of Ancient Craft Masonry and is entirely optional. Origins of the Scottish Rite are unclear, but it is generally believed to have originated from the French-Scottish Rite of Perfection. The Scottish Rite offers thirty-two advanced degrees and a thirty-third degree, which is both nominated and honorary.

The Scottish Rite is difficult to explain, given that it differs in certain countries and from Northern to Southern jurisdictions in the United States. Unlike typical Craft Lodges, which are governed by Grand Lodges, the Scottish Rite is governed by a Supreme Council for each jurisdiction. Listed below are the degrees for the Southern jurisdiction, which includes four divisions—the Lodge of Perfection, Chapter of the Rose Croix, Council of Kadosh, and Consistory.

The Lodge of Perfection is the first division of the system of Scottish Rite degrees in the Southern jurisdiction. Here an individual can earn the fourth through fourteenth degrees, which are commonly referred to as ineffable, or indescribable degrees. In this section, the rituals focus on the Temple of King Solomon and Master Mason Hiram Abiff.

#### **Fourth Degree: Secret Master**

The lessons of this degree emphasize secrecy, fidelity, and integrity in all confidential relationships. The accompanying ritual involves King Solomon's Temple and the king's selection of seven expert masons to protect the inner sanctum and its contents.

#### **Fifth Degree: Perfect Master**

The primary focus of Perfect Master is that trustworthiness and honesty are the basis for fraternal honor. The ritual of this degree focuses on the demise of Hiram Abiff and the respect that should be paid to a deceased brother.

#### **S ixth Degree: Intimate Secretary**

This degree focuses on faithfulness and devotion to friends, the zeal in performing one's duties, and that one must take care to respect the privacy of a fellow brother. The ritual depicts King Solomon sparing the life of an

alleged spy.

# S eventh Degree: Provost and Judge

These lessons center around impartiality, equity, and justice, so that laws and customs apply to everyone and justice is tempered with mercy. In this ritual, King Solomon appoints several judges to try the murderers of Hiram Abiff.

# E ighth Degree: Intendant of the Building

The Intendant degree teaches the virtues of benevolence and charity, and that each act moves one a step closer to moral perfection. The ritual for this degree relates the cessation of building King Solomon's Temple after the murder of Hiram Abiff, and the king's subsequent appointment of five superintendents to continue construction.

# N inth Degree: Master Elect of the Nine

The focus of this degree is caution and avoidance of enthusiasm in enacting justice, even if the cause is just. This ritual tells of how King Solomon randomly chose nine masons for an investigation so that the perpetrators would be appropriately punished.

# **Tenth Degree: Master Elect of the Fifteen**

This lesson involves the potential evils of ambition and envy, and the knowledge that those who do wrong to further their own interests will be found out and brought to justice. This ritual continues the lessons already taught, by focusing on the incarceration and punishment of Hiram Abiff's murderers.

# **E leventh Degree: Master Elect of the Twelve**

This degree focuses on the virtues of honesty and sincerity and earnest citizenship, and promises that rewards will come to those who show respect for others. The ritual here recounts the reward bestowed upon twelve of the fifteen individuals who sought justice for Hiram Abiff's murderers.

# **Twelfth Degree: Grand Master Architect**

This degree teaches that perfection in the use of the tools of the mason's trade are parallel to the perfection achievable in all aspects of life through contemplation and virtue. The ritual is reflective of the schooling of the builders of King Solomon's Temple.

# Thirteenth Degree: Royal Arch of Solomon

(Master of the Ninth Arch) This degree teaches that difficulties should not impede a brother from seeking perfection, and that the best in life does not come easily or without effort.

#### Fourteenth Degree: Grand Elect and Sublime Mason

The final degree of the Lodge of Perfection teaches the Mason to create his own inner Lodge of Perfection, in which the essence is God and reverence for His name.

> 37 Chapter of the Rose Croix

The Chapter of the Rose Croix is the second division of degrees of the Scottish Rite. This includes the fifteenth through eighteenth degrees.

#### Fifteenth Degree: Knight of the East or Sword

This degree deals with loyalty to one's personal convictions and the dedication to do what is right. This biblical ritual tells of the captivity of Jews in Babylon, their return to Jerusalem, and their subsequent building of a new temple under King Cyrus.

#### S ixteenth Degree: Prince of Jerusalem

Truth and fidelity are the focus of this degree in relation to one's duty. The ritual relates the hardship of building the new temple, with trowel in one hand and sword in the other.

# S eventeenth Degree: Knight of the East and West

This degree reaffirms that man's primary allegiance is to God and that the governments of man who dispel the belief of God will fail. Man's temple is in his heart and must be built and dedicated to God.

# E ighteenth Degree: Knight of the Rose Croix

This degree establishes principles of faith, tolerance, and universality in which the spirit of God's love will guide the journey of all men.

38 Council of Kadosh

The Council of Kadosh comprises the third segment of the Scottish Rite degree system. This includes the nineteenth through the thirtieth degrees.

# N ineteenth Degree: Grand Pontiff

This degree focuses on the conflict between good and evil. It strives for the spiritual unity of believers who possess a hope of immortality regardless of the religion or creed they follow.

# **Twentieth Degree: Master of the Symbolic Lodge**

(Master ad Vitam) This degree seeks to confront disloyalty and the act of treason. The initiate in this instance is taught that governing hinges on

selection and intelligence as learned through patience.

# **Twenty-First Degree: Patriarch Noachite (Prussian Knight)**

This degree ensures that evil deeds cannot be shielded by membership in the Brotherhood, and reaffirms that one of the main supports of the fraternity is justice.

# Twenty-Second Degree: Knight of the Royal Axe (Prince of Libanus)

The lesson emphasized in this degree is the honor of labor and the intent to improve working conditions for all who labor. The ritual relates a story of the building of Noah's Ark, and those who cut cedars from Lebanese forests.

# **Twenty-Third Degree: Chief of the Tabernacle**

This degree teaches that selfish and unworthy ambition can corrupt a man, who must never ignore his duty to family, country, and God, lest he be left in moral and spiritual ruin.

# **Twenty-Fourth Degree: Prince of the Tabernacle**

This degree asserts that men will be bound together in society and the Brotherhood by a mutual belief in God. It also teaches the importance of historic symbolism in terms of theology.

#### **Twenty-Fifth Degree: Knight of the Brazen Serpent**

Based on a ritual of the Israelites' fortieth year in the desert, this degree calls for individual faith as well as faith in God and man.

# **Twenty-Sixth Degree: Prince of Mercy**

This degree instills in an initiate the quality of mercy necessary to survive offending deeds and the capacity to treat offenders with compassion.

#### **Twenty-Seventh Degree: Commander of the Temple**

This lesson focuses on the virtues of humility, temperance, honor, and generosity, and teaches that initiates uphold these knightly virtues as did the warriors of ancient times.

# **Twenty-Eighth Degree: Knight of the Sun**

Using the symbolic tools of architecture this lesson focuses on high moral standards and teaches that through the Brotherhood a man can help the world achieve unity and goodness.

# **Twenty-Ninth Degree: Knight of St. Andrew**

The degree teaches that one must respect others' opinions while remaining true to our own convictions, and that Masonic lessons are based on toleration and equality.

# Thirtieth Degree: Knight Kadosh

This degree focuses on the tests and rituals that symbolize the trials an

initiate must endure in order to build excellent character.

39 Consistory Degrees and the York Rite

The Consistory is the final segment of the Scottish Rite system of degrees, which includes the thirty-first and thirty-second degrees. This Consistory group, which includes elected officers, meets to confer the final degree of the Scottish Rite, the thirty-third degree. This degree is honorary and by invitation only. Individuals must have completed the first thirty-two degrees and cannot be younger than age thirty-three. In any Supreme Council Jurisdiction there can be only thirty-three Masons awarded the thirty-third degree.

The thirty-first degree is Inspector Inquisitor Commander and the focus of his lesson deals with impartial justice, and that every man should be afforded the benefit of innocence and purity of intent. Initiates to this degree are meant to first judge themselves before they can judge others and in doing so learn to forgive an individual in the hope they can be reformed.

The title of Sublime Prince of the Royal Secret is awarded to an initiate upon completion of the thirty-second degree. This level of the Scottish Rite system focuses on a spiritual victory over human frailty thereby elevating morality and reason. The symbol associated with this degree is a historic double-headed eagle which represents virtue, and guards an individual as he continues through life.

An individual who is awarded the thirty-third degree of Inspector General is one who has proven excellence both in the Brotherhood and in his community, and who exemplifies a faith in God. He must be elected unanimously, usually at an annual meeting of the Supreme Council. An individual who has completed the first three symbolic degrees of the Craft and is now a Master Mason has the option of joining the York Rite. The name York is said to be taken from the English city of York and the legend surrounding King Athelstan and the first Grand Lodge meeting held in 926 A.D., which is contained in the Regius poem —more commonly known as the Halliwell Manuscript—and the Cooke Manuscript. The York Rite is rich in history and many of its symbolic teachings emanate from the Crusades and the Knights Templar.

Like the Scottish Rite, the York Rite offers additional degrees through which an individual can ascend, and there are three bodies, or branches, of the York Rite: the Royal Arch Chapter, the Council of Cryptic Masonry, and Commanderies of the Knights Templar. Nine additional degrees are offered in these three branches. The Royal Arch Chapters are governed by Grand Chapters. The Cryptic Council is overseen by Grand Councils, and the Knights Templar are governed by Grand Commanderies.

#### 40 The Royal Arch Chapter

Royal Arch Masonry consists of four degrees: Mark Master, Past Master, Most Excellent Master, and Royal Arch. These degrees are referred to as capitular, as it relates to a capstone, which is the final stone laid on a wall. The Royal Arch degrees are often said to be profound and the most replete in terms of symbolism. They are offered to Master Masons who wish to become further enlightened to the mysteries of Freemasonry.

The degrees vary in Canada, the United Kingdom, and the United States. For example, the Holy Royal Arch degree conferred in the United Kingdom was, until 2004, part of the third degree of Craft Masonry. In that system the Mark Master and Most Excellent Master degrees were entirely separate bodies within the York Rite.

The first three degrees of Royal Arch Masonry are considered preparation for the final sublime degree of Royal Arch Mason, which is said to be the most important and impressive of the degrees. In 1813, the United Grand Lodge of England in its Act of Union proclaimed that "Pure Ancient Freemasonry consists of but three degrees and three degrees only, namely, that of Entered Apprentice, Fellowcraft, and Master Mason, including the Holy Royal Arch." This statement enabled the Royal Arch degree to remain part of the ancient three degrees of Craft Masonry in the United Kingdom.

The first Royal Arch degree of Mark Master is often considered to be the oldest and in many ways most respected degree. In this degree, the lessons a man learned in the first three degrees, particularly the Fellowcraft, are furthered in regard to the labor he must endure in order to continue building his own inner temple. He will learn the importance of labor and that he must never claim the work of others. The degree of Mark Master teaches order, regularity, and discipline, and that all labors should be dutifully accomplished through precision and punctuality.

The symbolic lesson taught to the Mark Master initiate involves the labors of building the Temple of Solomon and detecting impostors seeking craftsman's wages. In this case, the initiate is a novice stonemason who is required to put his individual mark on each carving. When he approaches his overseers, they are unimpressed with his work. The reason for distinctive marks was to determine which mason was responsible for faulty workmanship. Defective masonry resulted in punishment to the worker, while perfect work was rewarded with craftsman's wages. The initiate in this case learns that hard labor is rewarded if he is truly industrious and faithful.

After earning the degree of Mark Master an individual can move on to the second degree of Past Master, sometimes called Virtual Past Master, which focuses on obedience and learning how to govern oneself before attempting to govern others. An initiate is taught to explore every opportunity for personal development or deal with unfortunate consequences. Originally the fourth, or Royal Arch, degree could only be given to a Mason who had served as a Master of a lodge. Later, the degree was expanded to include those individuals who had not served as Master, hence the term Virtual Past Master.

The degree of Most Excellent Master symbolically revolves around the completion and dedication of Solomon's Temple. It is said to be a beautiful, colorful, and dramatic degree that has its origins in American Freemasonry in 1783. Amid the pageantry of this degree, initiates learn that their own inner temple must properly house Divine goodness and truth, and that much exaltation and joy will result when this is accomplished. Only then will they become Most Excellent Masters.

The Royal Arch degree is considered to be the capstone of the first three ancient Craft degrees, as it marks the climax of those degrees, and is the pinnacle of Masonic symbolism. Often referred to as the "root and marrow of Freemasonry," it is said that a man's character within the Brotherhood cannot be complete without the knowledge gained by the Royal Arch.

The ritual of the Royal Arch focuses on a later history of the Jews in which various objects were preserved, then later discovered and restored. A "word" that was lost to initiates in previous degrees is now revealed to those completing the Royal Arch degree.

#### 41

#### COUNCIL OF CRYPTIC MASONRY

Previously known as the Council of Royal and Select Master, it is now simply referred to as Cryptic Masonry. This body of the York Rite consists of three degrees: Royal Master, Select Master, and Super Excellent Master. In order to qualify for the Cryptic degrees, an individual has to have completed the three degrees of Craft Masonry and the degrees of the Royal Arch Chapter. The Cryptic degrees, however, are not a prerequisite for entering the Commanderies of the Knights Templar. The Royal Master and Select Master degrees are often called Degrees of Preservation, with the three degrees together denoted as the "three little jewels." Historians disagree on the origins of the Cryptic degrees, though it is often said that it is the smallest but most curious of all the Rites.

The symbolic focus of the Cryptic degrees are legends surrounding a vault or crypt hidden beneath Solomon's Temple which was said to contain certain treasures meant for a particular purpose. The name *cryptic* first came about in the 1800s. It has been speculated that the Cryptic degrees evolved from the French Rite of Perfection, which later became the basis for the Scottish Rite.

The first degree of Cryptic Masonry is Royal Master, which allegorically extends the knowledge an initiate gained when earning his Fellowcraft degree and seeks to further his spiritual enlightenment in the Craft. The ritual of this degree finds the initiate in the council chamber— represented as King Solomon's private quarters—where, as legend tells it, he met with two builders who helped construct the Temple. Symbolically, the initiate is one of those men who met with the king in order that he impart to them the secrets of a Master Mason.

The lessons of the Royal Master degree relate to death and the events that occurred causing the secrets to be hidden in the vault where they will be discovered at a later time. Once this degree is earned, a Royal Master Mason can continue his journey in order that he may be found worthy to have secrets revealed to him.

The ritual of the second degree, Select Master, continues the legend from the Royal Master, only this time the initiate is inside the secret vault where he discovers arches that contain various secrets. The initiate in this ritual is one of King Solomon's well-known masons who accidentally finds the secret vault, interrupting a trio of Grand Masters who are inside holding a meeting. They relate to the intruder the consequence of his discovery.

In Freemasonry there are two symbolic temples. The first relates to Ancient Craft Masonry and represents life in the present. As such, it must be destroyed. The second temple relates to the higher degrees, in particular the Royal Arch. It symbolizes eternal life, which must be built on the foundation of the destroyed temple.

The degree of Super Excellent Master is technically not a Cryptic degree, but rather an honorary one that is meant to prepare an initiate for the Order of the Red Cross which is the first degree of the Knights Templar. The ritual in this case has no relation to the vault under Solomon's Temple. Instead it is set during the time of the first destruction of the Temple, including the siege of Jerusalem and the eventual release of Jewish captives. It is said that the ritual for Super Excellent Master is the most profoundly beautiful in its telling of the continued tale of Solomon's Temple.

#### 42 Commanderies of the Knights Templar

The third body of the York Rite, Commanderies of the Knights Templar, is unique to the Masonic order. Unlike previous degrees of masonry where only a belief in a Supreme Being is required, those joining the Knights enter into a strictly Christian order. Initiates must possess a belief in the doctrine of the Trinity, much like the Templars of Medieval times. One of the group's mottos is: "Every Christian Mason should be a Knight Templar." William Davis was the first Templar initiated in the United States in 1769. Davis earned the degrees of Excellent, Super Excellent, Royal Arch, and then Knight Templar at the St. Andrew's Royal Arch Lodge. Paul Revere became a Templar in 1769, and Revolutionary hero Joseph Warren became one in 1770.

Degrees within what is termed Chivalric Masonry are replaced by orders out of respect to Knightdom. The ceremonies as such are replete with Christian symbolism. A connection between the original Knights Templar and Freemasonry continues to be debated, and it should be said that while Masonic Templarism makes no claim on the Knights of old, they do pay homage to their virtues and traditions.

There are three orders of Chivalric Masonry, including the Illustrious Order of the Red Cross, the Order of Malta, and the Order of the Temple. Some jurisdictions require that an individual entering the Chivalric order have already completed the degrees of Cryptic Masonry.

The divine attribute of truth is the focus of the lessons initiates learn when entering the Illustrious Order of the Red Cross. Initiates learn that truth is the foundation of every virtue and only the truth will set one free. They learn this through a story which takes place prior to the Crusades during the reign of King Darius. During the Crusades, the original Knights Templar wore white surcoats upon which were emblazoned a red cross on the chest or over the heart.

In the ritual, the initiate represents a Mason called Zerubbabel who attempts to convince the king that he is committed to the Jews. He is then asked to participate in a discussion which hopes to answer the question of whether wine, women, or the king have the most power in the kingdom. In the end, the initiate puts forth the virtue of truth as an option that pleases the king.

Also known as the Knights of Malta, this order is the first Christian order of

Chivalric Masonry and the oldest charitable organization. It is also a Catholic organization. By way of history, the Knights of Malta were originally called the Knights Hospitallers of St. John of Jerusalem. It is said they existed as an Order in the year 1099 a.d., and were the first organization whose aims were to care for injured soldiers.

The present-day order ceremony focuses on the arrival of St. Paul on the island of Melita (the current Malta), and subsequently, the Knights of St. John. The history described to the initiate is compared to the birth, life, death, resurrection, and ascension of Jesus. The Knights of Malta claim their symbolic lineage from knights who fought in Palestine during the Crusades.

The ultimate achievement of York Rite Masonry is the Order of the Temple, which is admired for its solemn and inspirational experience. The ceremony is divided into three parts—novice, installation, and consecration. On occasion the orders are conferred at the same time, but typically they are completed individually. In the ceremony, the initiate represents a knight of the Crusades who has vowed to visit the Holy Sepulcher. In a trial of worthiness, he must make a seven-year pilgrimage, including preparation and penance. The ceremony teaches lessons of Christ's death and ascension.

# FREEMASONRY FRIENDS, FOES, AND FOUNDING FA THERS

The United States is still an infant in terms of world history, but it is no less rich for the centuries of baby steps it has taken. American Freemasonry differs from its European counterparts, but its fraternal ties remain strong whether the climate is revolutionary, industrial, or modernized. Eighteenth-century American brothers carefully assembled their New World brethren, while at the same time reaffirming the legends, rituals, and historic and spiritual teachings of the Craft. Europe, along with many other parts of the world, has a long legacy in the Brotherhood. The list of famous international Masons includes a historic roster of prime ministers, royalty, writers, artists, and distinguished military members. From Mozart to Rudyard Kipling to Frederick the Great, Freemasonry's international contingent has secured a place in history and legend.

> 43 American Freemasonry

The study of Freemasonry in the United States is in many ways a tour of early American history with a focus on legendary individuals such as Benjamin Franklin, John Hancock, and George Washington, and events surrounding the American Revolution, including the Boston Tea Party and the signings of the Declaration of Independence and United States Constitution. A European fraternity taking root in the New World is no surprise, but the journey it has taken from infancy to adulthood has proven to be fascinating through all its successes and turbulent times.

In contrast to its European brethren, American Freemasonry has a historical advantage in that its origins are slightly easier to establish, but as with all things related to a secret society there are dozens of theories and conspiracies waiting in the wings. In regard to its earliest origins one expert directs attention to a flat stone slab which has cut into its face the year 1606, and a square and compass.

Found in the Annapolis Basin of Nova Scotia, on the shore of Goat Island, it is thought to be a gravestone of a French stonemason who had settled in the area in 1605.

One of the first recorded Freemasons in America was a Scotsman by the name of John Skene who was No. 27 on a 1670 roster of Aberdeen No. 1 in Scotland. Skene, who settled on a plantation in Mt. Holly, New Jersey, in 1682, was a Quaker who served as Deputy Governor of the Colony of West Jersey from 1685 to 1690.

Londoner Daniel Coxe, a student of medicine and law, arrived in Burlington, New Jersey, around 1701 where he became active in local politics and served in various governmental capacities. On June 5, 1730, Coxe was awarded a historic position in American Masonry when the Duke of Norfolk, Grand Master of the Grand Lodge of England, appointed Coxe Provincial Grand Master of the Provinces of New York, New Jersey, and Pennsylvania.

There is little known about Henry Price before he emigrated to Boston from London, but records show that he was a successful merchant tailor and a Freemason. Clearly a man on a fraternal mission, he set off for England from Boston in 1732 in order to secure a warrant from the Grand Lodge of England, which was required in order to make a lodge official. His mission was a success. English Grand Master Lord Viscount Montague, named Price Provincial Grand Master of New England, which gave him the authority to establish charters in New England. A year after he became Grand Master, his position was expanded to include all of North America.

On July 30, 1733, a group of Boston Masons met with Price at the Bunch of Grapes Tavern, at which point Price selected officers for America's first Grand Lodge. Now the oldest official lodge in the Western world, it was named St. John's Lodge. When his authority expanded, Price granted a petition from Benjamin Franklin and the contingent of Philadelphia Freemasons to form their lodge, of which Franklin served as their first Master.

Over the years, Price continued chartering many lodges all over the colonies, and several in Canada, Dutch Guiana, and the West Indies.

As with most membership-based organizations, however, it was only a matter of time before rivalry reared its eternal head. At that point in time, members of the fraternal order were generally men of means—business owners, merchants, manufacturers, and individuals based in art and science. The working class was often omitted from joining the Brotherhood. As such, working individuals formed their Grand Lodge under the auspices of following traditional Masonic practices. This, as it's been told, led to a great divide among brethren that saw lodges bitterly divided between antient and modern groups.

#### 44 The Boston Tea Party

One might wonder what the infamous Boston Tea Party has to do with Freemasonry. As it turns out, there's quite a Masonic mystery attached to the notorious tea dumping that set the stage for the American Revolution.

As history tells it, the phrase "no taxation without representation" became a mantra for colonists who were angered over the 1765 Stamp Act and the Townshend Acts of 1767. One of the loudest protesters was Freemason John Hancock, who later organized a boycott of tea from the British East India Company.

Despite the British government passing the Tea Act, which eliminated the colonial tea tax, ships continued to be turned away from American ports. Then on the night of December 16, 1773, a group of Bostonians calling themselves the Sons of Liberty boarded the ships *Dartmouth*, *Eleanor*, and *Beaver*. Disguised as Mohawk Indians, they boarded the three ships and dumped 342 crates of tea into Boston Harbor, after which they swept the decks clean and made certain the Sons of Liberty were named the perpetrators.

No one knows with any certainty who actually conceived of the infamous raid, so one legend is as good as another. One alternate claim to the Boston Tea Party boasts a significant Masonic spin. In this case, connection to the brethren starts with the Green Dragon Tavern, a building that was purchased by the St. Andrew's Lodge in 1764. Sometimes dubbed the "Headquarters of the American Revolution," the downstairs tavern and upstairs meeting rooms were said to have served the Grand Lodge of Massachusetts as well as the Sons of Liberty. (In case you were wondering, the Green Dragon Tavern is still standing at 11 Marshall Street in Boston, Massachusetts. Although no longer a Masonic lodge, it does still serve beer and food such as Mohawk Trail chicken fingers and Red Coat spicy Buffalo wings.)

Allegedly, the Tea Party was planned at the Green Dragon and executed with the help of the Masons. Involved in the planning were Grand Master Dr. Joseph Warren, and fellow Brothers John Hancock and Paul Revere. It was, in fact, Warren who sent his good friend Revere on his famous ride to warn colonial troops of British incursion on April 18, 1775. And the men Revere delivered his messages to? Revolutionary Samuel Adams and Freemason John Hancock. For Americans, the term "Founding Fathers" holds special meaning, as it refers to a remarkable group of men who served their country as statesmen, leaders, and patriots. Their stories are fascinating and their perseverance in achieving liberty no matter what the cost earned them a legendary place in American history. These men signed the Declaration of Independence and the U.S. Constitution, and many took part in the American Revolution. A number of these forefathers were also Freemasons.

It is a common misconception that all of the founding fathers were Masons. This is hardly the case. It is true that many prominent Masons took part in the war and at least twenty signed the Declaration and Constitution, but there were many more non-Masons who participated in these events. Arguably the most famous American Mason, Benjamin Franklin, did indeed lend his penmanship to both documents. Mason John Hancock was a signer, and so was George Washington. Out of a total of ninety-five signatures on the two documents, twenty-two were those of Freemasons.

Those given to conspiracy often claim that the U.S. Constitution is based on Anderson's Book of Constitutions. They also attribute Masonic connections to individuals, like Thomas Jefferson and Patrick Henry, who have never been part of the Craft. Another popular myth is that every one of the generals serving under George Washington during the war were Freemasons. In truth there were only thirty-three Masons who served under Washington's command, which was quite a large number.

Another common conspiracy theory is that when Washington was inaugurated as president, all of the governors of the original thirteen colonies were Freemasons. Masonic research shows that of the thirty individuals who served as governors, ten were members of the Craft.

The subject of how many Masons signed the Declaration of Independence and the United States Constitution remains a constant source of debate. Lodge records have been able to confirm that a number of Masons did indeed sign both landmark documents, and other scattered records show that a number of the individuals involved entered the Brotherhood sometime after the signings occurred.

A total of fifty-six delegates ultimately signed the famous declaration, and of those, nine were Freemasons:

- William Ellery, member of the First Lodge of Boston (1748).
- John Hancock, became a Mason in the Merchant's Lodge No. 277 in Quebec, and then moved to St. Andrew's Lodge in Boston (1762).

- Joseph Hewes, member of the Unanimity Lodge No. 7 in North Carolina.
- William Hopper, member of the Hanover Lodge in Masonborough, North Carolina.
- Robert Treat Payne, member of the Massachusetts Grand Lodge (1759).
- Richard Stockton, Charter Master of St. John's Lodge in Princeton, New Jersey (1765).
- George Walton, member of Solomon's Lodge No. 1, in Savannah, Georgia.
- William Whipple, member of St. John's Lodge in Portsmouth, New Hampshire (1752).
- Benjamin Franklin, Grand Master of Pennsylvania (1734).

Perhaps the most famous statesman of all, Benjamin Franklin, made mention in 1730 of several Freemason lodges in his *Gazette*. Shortly thereafter, he became a member of the St. John's Lodge. Six months later on St. John the Baptist's Day of 1732 he became Junior Warden of the Grand Lodge in Pennsylvania, only to be chosen Grand Master two years later. A free thinker, Franklin then began his correspondence in an effort to secure a Masonic charter.

The majority of Franklin's lodge gatherings were held in Philadelphia at Tun's Tavern and also in a Videll Alley building. It was in the latter in 1786 that the Grand Lodge of Free and Accepted Masons of Pennsylvania declared its independence from the Grand Lodge of England. Franklin continued his long and extraordinary career as a diplomat and trailblazer of the American Brotherhood. Near the end of his life, he was still fighting for a cause, this time the abolition of slavery.

Not long after having signed the United States Constitution, Franklin died, but his multifaceted legacies continue to thrive. Even in the 2005 film *National Treasure*, which features Freemasonry, the protagonist played by Nicolas Cage is named Benjamin Franklin Gates.

#### 46

#### THE WILLIAM MORGAN MYSTERY

In regard to the history of American Freemasonry, there is perhaps no more intriguing a tale than the mysterious demise of William Morgan. The mix of circumstances, evidence, hearsay, public speculation, and alleged abduction and murder weave a fantastic tale perfect for a made-for-television movie. The fact that the case was so much in the public eye is arguably the most crucial element of the mystery, as the eventual outrage and exposure of the Brotherhood and its secrecy led to widespread anti-Mason sentiments and the formation of the Anti-Masonic Party. A native of Culpepper County in Virginia, William Morgan left his home to spend time working various jobs in Canada and areas of New York. It was 1824 when Morgan settled in the small town of Batavia, New York, and began work as an itinerant stonemason. Referring to himself as "Captain" Morgan, he cited his distinctive military service in the War of 1812.

Some historical accounts show that in 1825 in the Western Star Chapter No. 33 in LeRoy, New York, Morgan was awarded a Royal Arch degree. Experts disagree as to whether he was ever really a Mason (most assert he wasn't) or had simply lied his way into the fraternity for his own evil gain. Other accounts tell that Morgan showed up at the lodge claiming he was already a brother, which definitely incited suspicion among that lodge's brethren.

No matter whether he was a true Mason or not, several accounts state that Morgan spent time visiting other lodges and eventually was part of a group which was petitioning for a Royal Arch chapter. However, when the chapter was started, Morgan was denied membership, which unbeknownst to everyone marked the beginning of a powerful public scandal that would shock fraternal brethren around the world.

Morgan's omission from the new Batavian charter group resulted in arguments and Morgan leaving the fraternity. At that point, he made his intentions clear he was writing a book that would reveal all the secrets of Freemasonry including their rituals and procedures, and had, in fact, been paid a great sum in advance of the book by David Miller, publisher of a local newspaper, the *Batavia Advocate*. Morgan's contract for the book involved Miller, a Mason who for twenty years did not progress beyond Entered Apprentice and was assumed to bear a grudge against the Brotherhood, Morgan's landlord John Davids, and a man called Russell Dyer.

Rumors of a payment as high as a half-million dollars led Morgan to exacerbate the issue with continual boasting, which only gave rise to anger among the brethren. In order to avert the potential crisis, local Masons ran advertisements in other publications that informed the public to be watchful of Morgan and his undesirable attributes.

As one historian tells the tale, it wasn't long after that a local innkeeper was asked by a Mason to provide a meal for fifty of his brethren who apparently had no problem revealing that their intention that evening was to attack the *Batavia Advocate*'s offices. After hearing of their plan, Miller got the word out that he and others were armed and prepared for any attack. The Freemasons never did execute their plan as reported, but the incident did set off a chain of events that led up to the sordid events that followed.

It is said that several Masons then approached Morgan at his residence and

arrested him for debts he owed them. He was taken to a local jail in the charge of a jailer who also happened to be a Mason. Miller, upon hearing of Morgan's incarceration, set about finding the jailer so as to pay off Morgan's alleged debt; however, it was a Friday evening and the jailer had conveniently departed, leaving Morgan behind bars until Monday.

With the jailer absent, the Freemasons returned to confront Morgan about his scandalous exposé, telling him that if he gave them the book he would go free. After refusing to do so, they went to his home and engaged in a futile attempt to recover Morgan's work. From there, matters only got worse. By Monday morning Miller paid Morgan's "debt" and he was released. The Freemasons then turned around and had him immediately arrested for stealing a shirt and tie, and owing another small debt in the town of Canandaigua, about fifty miles east of Batavia, to which he was driven in a carriage and again incarcerated. At the same time, an unsuccessful attempt was made to jail Miller.

As it is told, the entire affair took a major turn on September 13, 1826, when a man claiming to be Morgan's friend showed up at the jail to pay the alleged debt and secure Morgan's release. Lotan Lawson, Morgan's "friend," encountered the jailer's wife who cleared the charge and released a highly suspicious Morgan from his captivity. Once outside the building Lawson supposedly insisted that Morgan join him in his carriage, at which point two fellow Freemasons called Chesebro and Sawyer forced the reluctant man into the coach. It is said that those who witnessed the encounter heard Morgan shout "Murder!" as the carriage disappeared from sight.

Where the carriage traveled for the next two days is a source of speculation, but investigators of the day attest that Morgan and his kidnappers made their way over one hundred miles from Canandaigua to Fort Niagara (between the United States and Canada). At some point the kidnappers were joined by Freemason and High Sheriff of Niagara County, Eli Bruce, and made a stop in the town of Youngstown where witnesses heard Morgan inside the carriage.

The fort at Niagara, which formerly contained the federal government's department of defense, was empty when the carriage arrived on September fourteenth. Investigators later asserted that the fort's caretaker (who was a Mason) granted them access. For the next few days, Morgan was held inside the fort. It is said that at one point, he was taken by boat across the river to the Canadian border by four Freemasons. According to a ferryman, a meeting between several American and Canadian Masons ensued at which time the American men were willing to transfer Morgan to their cohorts to eliminate him by undetermined means. No plan was apparently reconciled and Morgan was returned to the fort and never again publicly seen.

As with modern-day murder, it is difficult to prove guilt with the absence of a body, and William Morgan's body was never found. His abduction, however, was witnessed by many individuals and that crime could be proven.

When all was said and done, and without a body to prove murder, kidnappers Lawson, Bruce, Chesebro, Sawyer, and another Mason called Sheldon were convicted of Morgan's abduction. Protests then ensued over the leniency of their sentences and imprisonment which ranged from one month to just over two years.

> 47 Birth of the Anti-Masonic Party

The Morgan Affair began an anti-Masonic fervor that would not be easily subdued. Freemasons in general to this day maintain that Morgan was not murdered but instead struck a financial deal with the American Masons and, with the help of Canadian Freemasons, disappeared into obscurity. A measure of theories have been surmised since the incident, but no one can say with any certainty what really happened to William Morgan.

What can be said is that anti-Masonic sentiment continued to grow at an alarming rate, with the Brotherhood falling under close public scrutiny. Several anti-Mason meetings were held in 1828, and set forth a cycle that focused on everything from the secrecy of the fraternity to the alleged blood oaths in which they participate.

The sociopolitical climate at the time of the Morgan Affair was primed for upheaval and that measure of discontent manifested itself in a third political party called the Anti-Masonic Party. Andrew Jackson was enormously popular and the most prominent Democrat in the country. Though he failed to win the presidency in 1824, his stature was unscathed and he was set to once again run for office in 1828. A lawyer, statesman, and military leader, Jackson was also a Freemason—a Grand Master of the lodges of Tennessee. Naturally, this added fuel to the fire.

The Anti-Masonic Party grew quickly. Several of its candidates even held governorships in Vermont and Pennsylvania. But political and social campaigns against Masons were bitter affairs, and as persecution in society took hold, Masons and their families were denied many freedoms, including no longer being allowed entrance to their schools or churches. The idea that Freemasons considered themselves above the law coupled with their secret blood rituals was unacceptable to the public, and created an atmosphere of paranoia. As a result, the fraternity suffered greatly.

One historian states that 227 lodges were under the Grand Lodge of New York in 1827. Eight years later, that number decreased significantly to only forty-one. In Vermont, every lodge either gave up its charter or simply became dormant. Even the Grand Lodge stopped holding meetings for several years. This decline was also apparent in Rhode Island, Massachusetts, and Pennsylvania.

Despite any efforts made by the Anti-Masonic Party, Andrew Jackson won his 1828 presidential campaign against Whig John Quincy Adams. Four years later, the anti-Masons elevated one of their own at a national convention and presented former Mason William Wirt of Maryland as a presidential candidate. A threeway election between Jackson, Wirt, and Whig candidate Henry Clay gave President Jackson a decisive victory, and saw Wirt only carry the state of Vermont.

Though the Anti-Masonic Party began fading away in 1835, the damage had been done and would take over twenty years to undo. Lodge memberships decreased by the thousands in most states and in some cases lodges were abandoned entirely. The abduction and disappearance of William Morgan set into motion a devastating chain of events for American Freemasons, but it wasn't the first time the Brotherhood had been persecuted— and like their European brethren, they would again see the Craft ascend from the ashes.

#### 48

### FROM FRANKLIN TO FITCH

Over the centuries, the Brotherhood has taken pleasure in communing with hundreds of influential members of society from leaders of industry to presidents to a host of entertainers and historical groundbreakers. As noted in earlier sections, arguably one of the most well-known American Masons of his day was Benjamin Franklin, who, along with some of the Founding Fathers of the United States, elevated Freemasonry to prominence in the New World.

Benjamin Franklin helped bring American Masonry to the forefront of American life. With an impressive career as a diplomat, scientist, printer, writer, and philosopher, he is often considered to be one of America's finest statesmen. In 1723, he published Freemasonry's Anderson's Constitutions, one of the first books to be published in the New World. In addition, Franklin was one of the thirteen Masons who signed the Constitution, and he served as Grand Master of Pennsylvania.

The thrill of discovery and invention is a natural compliment to the

Brotherhood, where Masons seek to enhance their communities and stretch their own educational wings. Many famous Masons carry recognizable names such as Ford, Macy, and Gillette, while others, like John Fitch, may not be as well known. Fitch was the inventor of the steamboat, a discovery that is often attributed to Robert Fulton, who was also a Mason.

The lure of a "secret" fraternal organization such as the Freemasons would, without a doubt, be tantalizing for those taking part in an industrial revolution. It's no wonder that so many influential movers and shakers joined the Brotherhood.

One such Mason was David Sarnoff, a Russian-born American from modest means who started his career working with the Marconi Wireless Telegraph Company in 1906. Sarnoff then worked his way into radio broadcasting at the Radio Corporation of America (R<sub>CA</sub>) where he eventually organized their National Television Broadcasting Company. In 1929, he met Vladimir Zworykin, inventor of the all-electric camera tube and by 1953, R<sub>CA</sub>'s television became the mainstay in many American homes.

Mason Lloyd Balfour's name may not be instantly recognizable, but for generations students have been purchasing their class rings from Balfour Jewelry. And that washing machine that works so hard for every American household? It was invented by Mason Frederick Maytag, whose company originally produced farm equipment, until he discovered a way to run the washer with an external power source.

The film industry also included several prominent Masons. Louis B. Mayer, the man behind the eventual merge of what became Metro-Goldwyn-Mayer (M<sub>GM</sub>), was a Mason, and Jack Warner of Warner Brothers Studios was also in the Brotherhood. Also part of the fraternity was Darryl Zanuck, who in 1933 cofounded 20th Century Productions.

Several prominent car manufacturers are also on the Masonic roster, including Walter Chrysler, founder of the Chrysler Corporation; Ransom E. Olds; and perhaps the most revered automobile manufacturer in history, Henry Ford, who invented the first gasoline-powered automobile. By 1903 he founded the Ford Motor Company and began mass producing his vehicles.

Everyone is sure to recognize these two famous masons: Mason Har-lan "Colonel" Sanders made his mark when he founded his "finger lickin' good" Kentucky Fried Chicken, and Dave Thomas made Wendy's restaurants a household name with the catchphrase, "Where's the beef?" Freemasonry has established an impressive legacy in the United States and has attracted a long list of powerful men. As a result, many politicians, statesmen, and individuals serving in America's military forces have belonged to the Brotherhood.

Fourteen United States presidents have been Masons from George Washington to Gerald Ford. Given the high profile of their position, this gave Freemasonry an air of prestige akin to that of the Masonic royal members in Europe. Seventh president of the United States Andrew Jackson was a Mason, as was Harry Truman, and both Franklin and Theodore Roosevelt.

The following American presidents also belonged to the Masonic order:

- James Monroe, a Democratic-Republican, fifth president (1817–1825).
- James Knox Polk, a Democrat and eleventh president (1845–1849).
- James Buchanan, a Democrat and fifteenth president (1857–1861).
- Andrew Johnson, a Democrat and seventeenth president (1865–1861).
- James Garfield, a Republican and twentieth president (1881).
- William McKinley, a Republican and twenty-fifth president (1897–1901).
- **William Howard Taft**, a Republican and twenty-seventh president (1909–1913).
- Warren G. Harding, a Republican and twenty-ninth president (1921–1923).

Dedicated men in various branches of the American military services took part in Masonry. Naval officer, explorer, and aviator Rear Admiral Richard E. Byrd is best known for his 1926 flight over the North Pole with fellow adventurer Floyd Bennet, who was also part of the Brotherhood.

Also known for his distinguished career was Scottish-born John Paul Jones, who served as first admiral of the United States Navy. And not to be outdone was Mason General Douglas MacArthur, commander of the Allied forces in the South Pacific during World War II. Audie Murphy was an actor, singer, and songwriter, but he is best known for having been the most decorated American combat soldier of World War II. Murphy received thirty-three awards, among them the prestigious Medal of Honor. In 1955 he became a Mason, and eventually a Shriner.

Other Masonic military leaders include:

- **General Henry "Hap" Arnold**, American pilot who served as first general of the U.S. Air Force.
- Omar Bradley, the American general who played a crucial role in the

Allied victory in World War II.

- **Brigadier General James Doolittle**, renowned World War II Air Force pilot.
- John Joseph "Black Jack" Pershing, revered army general who led American forces to victory in Germany during World War I. In 1920, he was awarded the unique rank of General of the Armies.
- Eddie Rickenbacker, legendary American Air Force ace during World War I.

#### 50 Scientists and Aviators

The Brotherhood's zest for personal growth and exploration could likely account for their members' involvement in planetary and other-worldly discovery. Several well-known astronauts were Masons, including Neil Armstrong, the Apollo 11 adventurer who on July 20, 1969, became the first man to walk on the moon. Fellow brother and lunar module pilot Edwin "Buzz" Aldrin became the second to take the giant leap.

Wally Schirra and Virgil "Gus" Grissom were two of the original Mercury Seven astronauts who had the right stuff. Grissom had his legendary lift-off in Mercury 4 and splashdown in Liberty Bell 7, but was unfortunately killed in 1967 in a launch pad fire when commanding Apollo 1. Mason Schirra has the sole distinction of being the only man to fly in the first three space programs— Mercury, Gemini, and Apollo.

The list of scientific and aviation Masons includes:

- **Charles Lindbergh**, renowned aviator who piloted the first solo nonstop trans-Atlantic flight in 1927.
- **Dr. Charles Mayo**, who along with his father and brother founded the first official medical group practices in America, the Mayo Clinic. A Master Mason, he was active in the Rochester, Minnesota lodge.
- Albert Abraham Michelson, Prussian-born American physicist and Nobel Prize winner who in the late 1800s first measured the speed of light.
- Andrew Still, the physician considered to be the father of osteopathic medicine.

Also a brother is John Glenn, a former Ohio Senator and Marine fighter pilot who in 1962 became the first American to orbit earth. In 1998, Glenn made a second remarkable journey into space, securing his legacy as the oldest astronaut in history. The variety of entertainers, musicians, and athletes belonging to Freemasonry is impressive. The fraternity members range from Oscar-winning actors and composers to baseball legends.

One Mason in particular served both the Brotherhood and the world with class and stellar humor. A fifty-year Mason, Mel Blanc graced the world with cartoon character voices that only a legend could create. The voice of Bugs Bunny, Porky Pig, and Daffy Duck, among hundreds of others, was a true talent among men. In his distinguished company are other amazing brothers, including magician Harry Houdini who wowed the world with his astounding feats of escapism, and legendary silent screen swashbuckler Douglas Fairbanks. Actor Ernest Borgnine, best known for his role in *McHale's Navy*, is a well-known Mason. He continues to serve as honorary chairman of a program that supports a Scottish Rite Childhood Center.

Many actors over the years have been Masons, including Gene Autry, Arthur Godfrey, Clark Gable, Tom Mix, Telly Savalas, and Will Rogers. A number of comedians also took their place in the Brotherhood, among them, Bob Hope, Red Skelton, and Oliver Hardy. Even the entire Ringling Brothers circus family —seven brothers and their father—were Masons.

Other entertaining Masons include:

- **Edgar Buchanan**, former dentist and actor best known for playing Uncle Joe in the classic television series *Petticoat Junction*.
- **Cecil B. DeMille**, legendary film director of such classics as *The Ten Commandments* and *The Greatest Show on Earth*.
- **Burl Ives**, revered singer and actor whose legendary voice can still be heard each Christmas season when he narrates "Rudolph the Red-Nosed Reindeer."
- Al Jolson, singer and actor who made history in 1927 acting in *The Jazz Singer*, the first talking picture.
- Michael Richards, actor best known for his role as Kramer on Sein-feld.
- **Roy Rogers**, actor and legendary cowboy.
- **Danny Thomas**, the actor and philanthropist who in 1962 founded St. Jude's Children's Hospital.
- John Wayne, actor and Hollywood legend.
- Florenz Ziegfeld, founder of the Ziegfeld Follies.

Freemason Duke Ellington was considered to be one of the greatest composers of the twentieth century. His contributions to the music world as a jazz composer, bandleader, pianist, and orchestrator are legendary. Joining him in the Brotherhood is Irving Berlin, himself an exemplary songwriter and musical comedy genius best known for "White Christmas," "God Bless America," and "Alexander's Ragtime Band."

- Eddie Arnold, country music star internationally famous for his rendition of "Make the World Go Away."
- William "Count" Basie, legendary jazz pianist, organist, and orchestra leader.
- **Roy Clark**, singer and country-western star famous for hosting the television show *Hee Haw*.
- Nat King Cole, singer and jazz musician.
- John Philip Sousa, composer and former leader of the United States Marine Band.
- Mel Tillis, country-western singer, songwriter, and actor.

Several remarkable athletes have served the Brotherhood with distinction, two of them legendary boxers. Professional Irish-American boxer Jack Dempsey had an exciting career during the early 1900s, as he eventually became a five-time heavyweight champion. His most famous bouts were with Gene Tunney. During World War II, Dempsey became a commissioned officer in the United States Coast Guard. Modern-day boxer and Freemason Sugar Ray Robinson was a sixtime world champion in two weight classes. He is considered by many to be the best fighter of all time pound-for-pound.

One Mason in particular has been quite successful in the sport of golf. In the 1950s and 1960s, golf was not a major television event, but Arnold Palmer changed that. His charisma and tournament success led golf pros from America to the British Open and elevated the sport to new heights in popularity.

Ty Cobb and Cy Young, both Masons, secured their legacy in the game of baseball. Cobb was the first player ever elected to the National Baseball Hall of Fame. Young, arguably one of the greatest pitchers the game has ever produced, pitched for over two decades and earned additional distinction by pitching the first perfect game in modern-day history. "The Flying Dutchman," also known as John "Honus" Wagner, was a Mason and considered to be the greatest shortstop in the game's history. Writers, artists, philanthropists, and a wide range of innovative and freethinking individuals have taken part in the fraternal order. Writer and humorist Samuel Clemens, popularly known as Mark Twain, was a Mason, as was writer Alex Haley, author of the groundbreaking novel *Roots*.

At one time considered to be the richest man in the United States, Freemason and German immigrant John Jacob Astor served as Master of New York's Holland Lodge No. 8. He later acted as Grand Treasurer of the Grand Lodge of New York. If the Astor name sounds familiar, it is because Astor's grandson, John Jacob Iv, was lost in the sinking of R<sub>Ms</sub>*Titanic*.

One Mason who achieved great heights was Gutzon Borglum, a Freemason and sculptor who carved one of the most significant American monuments. Driven to create a fantastic and enormous portrayal of American nationalism, Borglum began carving Mt. Rushmore in 1927 with the help of over four hundred sculptors. It was finished by his son Lincoln in 1941. An astounding feat of masonry, Mt. Rushmore features the faces of Presidents Washington, Jefferson, Lincoln, and Theodore Roosevelt—two of whom were Freemasons.

Other innovative Masons of note include:

- **Ezra Ames**, prolific eighteenth-century portrait painter who created over 450 works.
- **Brad Anderson**, famed cartoonist and creator of the comic strip "Marmaduke."
- **Robert E. Baylor**, cofounder of Baylor University in Texas.
- **Reverend Norman Vincent Peale**, Protestant clergyman known for his groundbreaking book, *The Power of Positive Thinking*.
- **Booker T. Washington**, former slave and renowned educator who founded the Tuskegee Institute in 1881.

## 53

## HISTORICAL MASONS

Perhaps the best parts of historical documentation are those pinnacle moments when astounding goals, feats, and personal journeys have been realized. In the past, there was so much about the planet and its inhabitants that was unknown, and the thrill of discovery was epic. As the modern age progresses, landmarks of history are more often about acts of self-discovery.

No matter the era, a host of Freemasons have, without a doubt, traveled a

historic path, whether they were exploring the great unknown areas of the planet or the untapped resources of human interaction. Freemasons have negotiated their way through all types of terrain, from the Great Plains to the frigid Arctic, and their adventures left an indelible mark on history. Even today, it's hard to conceive just how difficult their tasks were and the strength and perseverance required in achieving what many thought was impossible.

Captain Meriwether Lewis and Second Lieutenant William Clark were both legendary frontiersmen, explorers, and Freemasons. Together, in 1804, they embarked on their journey west and didn't stop until they reached the Pacific Ocean. Clark, the mapmaker of the duo, later served as governor of the Missouri Territory. Lewis, in addition to being named a national hero, became governor of the Louisiana Territory. He was also the first Master of a Masonic lodge in St. Louis.

Dr. Parker Paul McKenzie was a Kiowa Indian and a Freemason. When he passed away in 1999 he was the oldest living Kiowa, but that was not his only distinction. During his lifetime, he developed a written language for the Kiowa by creating an alphabet and then recording the words, grammar, and syntax.

Christopher "Kit" Carson and Davy Crockett were, in addition to being frontiersmen, part of the Brotherhood, as was William "Buffalo Bill" Cody. Renowned for being a scout and guide, Cody is perhaps best known for founding the Wild West Show, and for Cody, Wyoming, the city named in his honor.

Yet another famous duo conquered the great unknown, only theirs was a journey of a much different variety. In 1909, Mason and explorer Rear Admiral Robert E. Peary made the amazing journey to the North Pole, becoming arguably the first man ever to do so. It was an astounding accomplishment, one that most individuals felt was an impossible goal. One of Peary's companions on the trek was fellow Mason Matthew Henson, and together they made history.

Another polar explorer was Anthony Fiala, a former cartoonist and Spanish-American War correspondent who, as photographer on a 1901 expedition to the North Pole, took the first moving pictures of the Arctic region. In 1903, Fiala led his own expedition and succeeded in mapping various Arctic islands.

From epic moments in history to personal claims to fame, Masons have been driven to work for the betterment of the planet and its inhabitants. In some cases, Freemasonry served as a conduit for a better life, in others it showed that when individuals are presented with a challenge and are forced to overcome adversity, they rise to the occasion.

The name Robert Pershing Wadlow may not be instantly recognizable, but his participation in Masonry is well-known. Wadlow's claim to fame is the fact that at almost nine feet in height, he was the tallest human being on record. Wadlow

was accepted into the Masonic youth group, the Order of DeMolay and eventually became an officer. It is said that the fraternity offered him acceptance, a welcome respite from the rest of the world, which at times was less than kind in regard to Wadlow's astounding height. He passed away in 1940 at age twentytwo.

Immortalized as an American patriot is silversmith, engraver, and Mason Paul Revere, who during the American Revolution made his historic midnight ride to Lexington and Concord. It was April 18, 1775, and the warning he and two others delivered enabled American soldiers to hold back British troops. Revere's alleged shout of "The British are coming!" and his courageous ride was indelibly recorded in a poem by Henry Wadsworth Longfellow.

The name James Hoban may not be recognizable, but his work was vital in the building of America's capital city. Hoban, a Mason and architect, designed and oversaw the construction and later renovation of the White House in Washington, D.C. The Irish-born American was also one of the supervising architects of the Capitol building.

Other historic Masons of distinction include:

- **Francis Bellamy**, the Baptist minister who in 1892 penned the original Pledge of Allegiance.
- **Stephen F. Austin**, considered to be the Father of Texas. The city of Austin is named in his honor.
- **Rufus Easton**, the first postmaster west of the Mississippi River.

Francis Scott Key, writer of the lyrics for "The Star Spangled Banner."

• **Frank S. Land**, founder of the Order of DeMolay, a fraternal youth group of Freemasonry for young men from the ages of twelve through twenty-one.

As head of the Central Pacific Railroad, the company responsible for building the first transcontinental line over the Sierra Nevada mountain range, Mason Leland Stanford made history on May 10, 1869, when he hammered in the famous golden spike signifying the final connection of the railways from east to west. He later went on to serve as governor of California and founded Stanford University.

54

FREEMASONRY AS RELIGION?

One of the biggest misconceptions about Freemasonry is that it is a religion. It must be said that Freemasons do not claim to be a religion or some type of religious substitute. That doesn't mean its members aren't religious, because all of the brethren are required to profess a belief in a Supreme Being. This simply

means they aren't an institutionalized system of worship. They're a fraternity that encourages its brethren to be active in whichever religion and church they belong to.

For those unfamiliar with Freemasonry, the religious aspects of the Craft can certainly be confusing. Writings about the Brotherhood often mention a bible, Masons meet in temples, many of their symbols have historically religious connotations, and some of their titles contain words like worshipful and priest. It's easy to see why misunderstandings occur. But in this case, a Worshipful Master, for example, has nothing to do with actual worship as a religious reference. It is, in fact, a title of honor, much like one would address the mayor of a city.

There are several basic elements to consider when analyzing Freemasonry in regard to religion. For starters, the organization has no dogma or central theology, and members are free to practice any religion to which they subscribe. Unlike most organized religions, the Masons have no sacramental offerings or ritual worship, and the Brotherhood does not offer salvation in the traditional religious sense of the word. All Masonic titles are purely symbolic and honorable.

When speculative Freemasonry originated in the eighteenth century most of its members were Christian. As such, the Holy Bible, particularly the King James version, was the Volume of Sacred Law used in most lodges. Freemasons, however, are tolerant of all religions. In lodges with memberships comprising a variety of faiths, several different sacred texts, such as the Koran or Torah, may be used.

A curious criticism, among others, in regard to the Masonic use of the Bible as Volume of the Sacred Law, is their reference to it as "furniture." This classification, which sounds odd to non-Masons (especially when taken out of context) is not meant to be disrespectful. The use of the word furniture is inclusive to Masons as it stands for "essential equipment" used during lodge meetings. The sacred text is given a place of honor in a lodge, and it lies open on an altar, table, or pedestal.

One of the basic qualifications an individual must possess when applying to become a Freemason is the belief in a Supreme Being and the immortality of the soul. The Brotherhood doesn't interfere with any member's religion, their only concern being that all members hold their own faith in a Supreme Being in high regard.

The letter "G" which is commonly used in Masonic symbolism with a square

and compass alternately stands for geometry, God, or the Masonic preference, Grand Architect of the Universe. The latter addresses Deity in a nonsectarian manner, which gives brothers the ability to focus on their own Supreme Being. Differences in religion between the brethren don't really play a part in the fraternity, because religion and politics are not allowed to be discussed in a lodge.

Given that one of the qualifications in becoming a Mason is a belief in a Supreme Being, the question of atheism inevitably arises. As a rule, Freemasonry does not accept atheists. Much like any other membership-based organization, it has certain qualifications for their applicants. The only instances where atheists are accepted are in irregular jurisdictions, or those that are not officially warranted or recognized by a Grand Lodge.

#### 55

## THE CATHOLIC CHURCH

The independent nature of Freemasonry has historically run counter to the beliefs and tenets of the Catholic Church. The religious tolerance of Freemasonry, considered a virtue of universal nondenominational and nonsectarian acceptance by Masons, is considered by the Church to be religious indifference, in that the sovereignty of Christianity and the Catholic Church is unrecognized. Through a series of papal bulls and edicts, membership in Freemasonry has been grounds for excommunication from the Church since 1738.

While much of the Church's anti-Masonic rhetoric is ecclesiastical, there is no doubt that a significant element of the early Catholic condemnation of Freemasonry was politically motivated. The Catholic Church was gradually losing its overwhelming political and geographic clout in England and the whole of Europe, and the evolution of monarchies and governments was in constant motion. That evolution was inexorably slipping out of the hands of the Church.

Masonic influence in the eighteenth century in England and Europe was inherently linked with the Protestant movement. By its inherent nonreligious and nonsectarian nature, Freemasonry became, in the eyes of the Church, just as much a threat to Catholic sovereignty as Protestantism. Ironically, the Protestantbased countries of Holland and Sweden enacted measures against Freemasonry in the 1730s, based not on religious grounds, but as reactions to perceived revolutionary threats.

Pope Clement XII issued the first papal bull against Freemasonry in April of

1738. The papal bull offers interesting insight into the Church's concerns over moral, social, and political issues in its condemnation. Pope Clement's papal bull begins by describing Masons as members of a society of any religion or sect who are joined together according to their laws by a strict and unbreakable bond, sworn to by oath and on the Holy Bible, and by threat of grievous punishment to an inviolable silence.

Clement continued that the Masonic society, which is held with the greatest suspicion, is depraved and perverted, and by its very secrecy must be engaged in doing evil. The papal bull went on to note that civil authorities in several countries had forbid Masonry as being against public security, and "for some time past appear to be prudently eliminated."

The papal bull proceeded to incriminate anyone who supported Masonry, associated with Masons, or helped them in any way. The punishment for any of these acts was severe and immediate—excommunication, which is "incurred by the very deed without any declaration being required, and from which no one can obtain the benefit of absolution, other than at the hour of death, except through Ourselves or the Roman pontiff of the time." The papal bull concluded with an admonition for all Church authorities to actively pursue and punish anyone associated with Freemasonry.

Since 1738, nine Popes have issued seventeen pronouncements in support of Clement X<sub>II</sub>. These edicts variously encouraged Catholic and civil authorities to be more persistent in their mission to condemn Freemasonry. He deplored the civil authorities who were not paying attention to earlier edicts, and that the calamities of the era were due primarily to "secret societies." The last edict specific to Masonry in 1884 insists that the purpose of Freemasonry is the overthrow of the entire religious, political, and social order based on Christian institutions, and the establishment of a new state.

Although the Church's official position has remained unchanged, there was a significant period of confusion in the early 1900s that lasted for decades.

## 56 Modern-Day Misunderstandings

In 1917, the Catholic Church issued Canon Law 2335 which stated, "Persons joining associations of the Masonic sect or any others of the same kind which plot against the Church and legitimate civil authorities contract ipso facto [immediate] excommunication." Taken literally, this law allowed any Catholic to become a member of any Masonic lodge that was not actively engaged in the overthrow of the Church or government. Since Freemasonry has never plotted or advocated the overthrow of any church or state, the door to Freemasonry

appeared to be wide open to Catholics, and there is no question that a great many passed through it.

In response to numerous questions from Catholic bishops about the meaning and enforceability of Canon Law 2335, a letter from Cardinal Francis Seper in 1974 stated that there would be no new law on the matter, that canonical law must be strictly enforced, and that the law regarding Masonic membership is reiterated. This decidedly unclear clarification continued to foster an interpretation of Church leniency toward membership in Freemasonry.

A new Canon code was introduced in 1983 that prohibited membership in any association that plots against the Church—without naming Freemasonry at all. The perception of this omission was perceived as a change in Church doctrine, but only for a short time.

Immediately following the release of the new Canon Code in 1983, Cardinal Joseph Ratzinger issued a new declaration, which stated that the Church's negative judgment of Masonry would remain unchanged, and that Catholics who join the Masons are in a state of grave sin and may not receive Holy Communion. While the threat of excommunication from the Church was softened to denial of Holy Communion, the position of the Catholic Church was clear.

The proliferation of Freemasonry in historically Catholic countries, such as Mexico and most of Latin America, indicates that, despite the official position of the Catholic Church in Rome, Catholicism and Freemasonry coexist peacefully. The relatively long period of silence on the subject from the Church between 1917 and 1984, and the relatively benign punishment of withholding Holy Communion—compared to immediate and unredeemable excommunication are further evidence that Freemasonry is currently considered to be an insignificant blip on the Catholic Church's radar.

### 57

## LINKS TO ANCIENT MYSTERIES

Freemasonry has long been associated with ancient mysteries and ancient cults. Though there is no proven link to any of the ancient mysteries, it is a popular and intriguing subject for historians, experts, and of course a contingent of conspiracy mongers. Theories of linked associations that have been speculated run the gamut including, among others, Hermeticism, Gnosticism, Paganism, and Cabbalism.

There is no doubt that the study of these religions is fascinating, and many thoughtful cases have been presented in regard to their possible connection to Freemasonry. One of the more intriguing of these mysteries in regard to the Brotherhood is Mithraism.

From the first through the fourth century B.C. there was one dominant religion on the European continent, a "mystery" cult called Mithraism. For over two centuries this religion proved to be a powerful rival to Christianity. Mithras was known throughout Europe and Asia by many names, but he is commonly known as the Persian God of light and truth, who is often associated with the sun.

According to legend, Mithras came down to earth to gather his followers into an army. In a cave, he engaged in a battle against a fierce bull that took the physical form of the Spirit of All Evil. After defeating the bull, Mithras returned to the heavens to judge the dead and lead the righteous. In Mithraic art, he is typically shown sitting atop a bull, a knife in hand, and often depicted with other animals.

Mithraism was an exclusive religion replete with symbolism, ritual, and rich ties to the astronomical world. Ironically, the Christians of the day equated Mithraism with their own doctrines and, having judged them to be similar, deduced that Mithraism was a religion created by Satan for the purpose of leading souls astray.

So hated were the Mithraics by the Christians, that when the Christians finally overpowered the cult they annihilated everything associated with the religion, in fact rebuilding on their destroyed shrines. Only a few underground shrines survived and still exist in Europe.

Symbolism was of great importance to the Mithraics, as they never recorded in writing any of their secrets or rituals. Freemasonry shares many of these common symbols—the sun, moon, stars, globes, and a ladder with seven rungs, much like the seven-runged ladder used in Craft rituals, that symbolizes the ascension of a candidate to higher degrees.

The astronomical symbols are of particular interest. In Mithraism, the seven grades are symbolic of the seven planets (Mercury, Venus, Mars, Jupiter, Saturn, and the sun and moon). The bull Mithras slays is representative of Taurus, with the other animals often shown with him translating to other signs of the zodiac, and subsequently, the constellations. Ancients looked to the stars and sun in order to track the equinoxes and summer and winter solstices. In addition to his other heavenly duties, Mithras oversaw the changing of the seasons and heaven's movement. His slaying of the bull denotes the coming equinox.

Another commonality between Mithraism and Freemasonry is the symbolic death used in their respective rituals. The Mithraics used the legend of Mithras

slaying the bull and representations of death and resurrection in their ceremonies, much the same way Freemasons use the Legend of Hiram Abiff, particularly in the initiation of the third degree, Master Mason.

In context, it's easy to see why much time has been dedicated to the study of these two disciplines in combination, and while they do have many symbols in common, they have a great many differences in ideology. No definitive links have been proven and being that the majority of Mithraic history was destroyed, it's unlikely that a firm connection can be made. The possibility that Freemasonry descended from Mithraism, while highly fascinating, cannot at this point in time be firmly established.

## 58 Anti-Masonic Sentiments Worldwide

Freemasonry is one of a handful of organizations that has stood the test of time. Whether one believes it evolved from the time of King Solomon's Temple or from operative stonemasons of the Medieval age, is secondary to the fact that as a fraternity they remain bonded by the common goals of education and spiritual advancement both for themselves and their communities.

The burden of carrying around the term *secret society* has, however, resulted in all types of accusations, conspiracies, and persecution the world over. History has shown that over the centuries, more than a few powerful organizations, leaders, governments, and anti-Masonic groups have targeted Freemasonry for a host of alleged offenses including Paganism, Satanism, Luciferian worship, religious extremism, occultism, political corruption, murder, and control of powerful groups such as the Illuminati and Trilateral Commission who are bent on world domination. It is said that anti-Masonry can be broadly categorized into two factions, those who accuse the Brotherhood of anti-Christian or Satanic practices, and those who focus on the sociopolitical activities the fraternity allegedly exploits.

Organized anti-Masonic groups are products of the eighteenth century that have evolved and now have reached a considerable audience courtesy of the Internet. History, however, is replete with anti-Masonic activity ranging from pre-war paranoia to Nazi Germany to the present-day conspiracies surrounding such theories that, for example, Freemasons secretly created a pentagram when they designed the streets of Washington, D.C.

A historical tour of the more prominent anti-Masonic actions, persecutions, and scandals will show that like any other membership-based organization, and

most certainly one that is dubbed secret, Freemasons have endured their fair share of strife, paranoia, hoaxes, and bad seeds within the organization who have added considerable fuel to anti-Masonic theories and accusations.

Many years prior to the start of World War I<sub>1</sub> there were already anti-Masonic incidents occurring in Europe that would set the stage for the long period of Freemasonry persecution that would follow. One such intrusion took place in Hungary starting in 1919 when the military forces of the Horthy regime began raiding Masonic lodges in order to pillage and destroy art, libraries, and records which were later displayed at anti-Masonic spectacles.

By the 1920s, the rumblings of anti-Masonry were already pervading Germany, as one of the country's World War I heroes, General Eric von Ludendorff, with the aid of his wife, began spreading both anti-Semitic and anti-Masonic propaganda. Their inflammatory publications, such as Annihilation of Freemasonry through Revelation of Its Secrets, charged that the Jews and Freemasons were responsible for the German defeat during World War I.

#### 59

#### IL DUCE VS. FREEMASONRY

Italian Freemasons during the 1920s faced a new enemy in the form of dictator Benito Mussolini, whose Fascist Council on February 23, 1923, issued a decree which forced Freemasons who were Fascists to choose between the two affiliations. In response to the threat, the Grand Orient who had jurisdiction over Italian lodges, made clear that Masons were allowed to forfeit their membership in the Craft in order to remain loyal to their country. As a result, many did indeed give up the Craft.

An exception to the exodus was one of Italy's most prominent Fascists, General Luigi Capello, a World War I commander in the Italian army. When Mussolini issued his decree, Capello, who had at one time served as Deputy Grand Master of one of Italy's greatest lodges, the Grand Orient, renounced Fascism instead of Masonry. Within the next year, the general—who was allegedly framed—was prosecuted in a lengthy and highly publicized trial in which he was convicted of conspiracy for having given money to individuals planning to assassinate Mussolini. His punishment was a thirty-year sentence of which the first six years were to be in solitary confinement.

By 1924, the persecution of Masons became more apparent as Mussolini issued a declaration stating that the names of individuals who were not Fascists and who belonged to the Brotherhood must be revealed. Committees were then

formed to gather all information that could be found pertaining to Freemasons.

Mussolini's views became even sterner by 1925, when during an interview he asserted that Italian Masonry, under the rule of the Grand Orient of France, was simply a political institution. He did concede that English, American, and German Masonic organizations were charitable and based in philanthropy, but that apparently didn't apply to the Italians. As such, the Italian Masons were accused by the dictator of being English and French agents who opposed the Italian military. Mass persecution ensued, and ultimately the assassinations of many prestigious Masons resulted.

The Italian Brotherhood was entirely dissolved by Benito Mussolini in 1925, and for the next two years the infamous dictator's henchmen set forth to desecrate the domiciles of Masons in cities all over the country. During this onslaught, over a hundred Masons were murdered.

60 Freemasonry In Nazi Germany

Organizations or individuals who possess a certain degree of perceived power are always targeted by those striving for their own measure of power. This is nothing new when it comes to history as groups since the dawn of man have been made to endure all manners of persecution as a result of overpowerment. Like the millions of other individuals who were horribly persecuted in Germany during World War I<sub>I</sub>, Freemasonry fell victim to the onslaught under the Nazi regime and its dictator Adolf Hitler.

Anti-Masonic sentiments were already present throughout the 1920s, so it's no surprise that Nazi party officials were in 1931 given a "Guide and Instructional Letter" which read: "The natural hostility of the peasant against the Jews, and his hostility against the Freemason as a servant of the Jew, must be worked up to a frenzy."

It was January of 1933 when Adolf Hitler became the dictator of Germany. On April 7 of that same year Grand Master von Heeringen of the "Land" Grand Lodge of Germany was called to an interview with one of Hitler's top deputies, Hermann Göring, who at one time himself considered becoming a Freemason. At that interview, von Heeringen was informed that in Nazi Germany there was no place for Freemasonry.

It is said that the Nazi government informed several Masonic leaders that their lodge activities would not be prohibited but that certain new rules must be instituted. In order for Freemasonry to continue, the words "freemason" and "lodge" would have to be banned, international relations and all secrecy must cease, the brethren must be entirely of German descent, and any reference to the Old Testament must be removed from ritual practices.

In compliance with Nazi demands, National Grand Master Dr. Otto Bordes (who later spent nine months in a concentration camp with his wife) and his officers changed their organization's name from Association of German Freemasons to the National Christian Order of Frederick the Great. The Grand Lodge of Prussia also complied and became the German Christian Order of Friendship.

From there, the situation continued to worsen. Before a large audience, the German Minister of Agriculture, Dr. Walter Darre, proclaimed Freemasons to be the "arch enemies of German peasantry" whose plan it was to sabotage the policies of the Nazi regime. This governmental anti-Masonic attitude resulted in Masons being barred from teaching and from performing other public services.

The Christian Grand Lodges, the Grand Lodge of the Three Globes, All German Freemasons, and the Royal York of Friendship—three of which were the oldest lodges in the country—were dissolved in 1934 under the order of the Premier of Prussia, Hermann Göring. The reason for the dissolution was, of course, that Nazi nationalism rendered the Masons unnecessary and due to their contact with international brethren they could potentially be hostile.

By 1934, the Freemasons would find yet another opponent in Adolf Eichmann, a young Austrian sergeant in the Sicherheitsdienst, a secret security branch of the Ss. Eichmann's work involved listing the names of high-profile German Masons and delving into the international aspect of the Brotherhood. In doing so Eichmann became intimately familiar with what was termed the "Jewish question," and as a result, his ambitious nature soon made him an expert on the Jews.

Even before the start of World War I<sub>I</sub>, many Freemasons were held in concentration camps. By 1937, many more would enter the camps as the Gestapo continued pillaging Masonic libraries and museums and gathering the names of anyone associated with the Craft. In keeping with the surge of anti-Masonic sentiment, Propaganda Minister Dr. Joseph Goebbels, a staunch anti-Semite and perpetrator of the "Big Lie" moniker, opened Munich's Anti-Masonic Exposition in 1937 which, given all the looting that had occurred, featured totally furnished Masonic temples.

Apparently, the Nazi regime wasn't completely successful in their Masonic decimation because five destructive years later, in 1942 and with the war raging, Hitler issued a declaration that blamed the Freemasons and their allies, the "ideological enemies of National Socialism," for the war against the Germans. Again, the military ran roughshod through Masonic buildings in search of any

accouterment they could find to fill anti-Masonic museum exhibitions. The following year, the propaganda machine continued to churn as Heinrich Himmler asserted in a speech that most of the espionage that had been committed against the Germans was primarily accomplished by the Jews and Freemasons.

#### 61 A Continental Persecution

Before, during, and after the war Freemasons in countries all over Europe were being killed, incarcerated, or scattered to the wind as a result of anti-Masonic governments and dictators. In the Netherlands, for example, there were over six thousand Masons in the country, but only a third of them survived the Nazi incursion. In Austria in 1938, the Grand Lodge of Vienna was taken over by the Gestapo who plundered the lodge and arrested Grand Master Dr. Richard Schlesinger (who died after his brutal incarceration).

In France a 1935 group sympathetic to Fascism called the Interparlia-mentary Group of Action Against Free Masonry issued a bold declaration that "Free Masonry must be struck down," and that national forces would fight to the death without "truce or respite." When the Germans defeated France in 1940, the Grand Orient and the Grand Lodge of France were dissolved and their property sold for later use in anti-Masonic museums.

Spanish Freemasons had their own problems, especially after the start of the Spanish Civil War in 1936 when troops under the order of Dictator General Francisco Franco began a Masonic onslaught by destroying temples and brutally executing members of the Brotherhood. In one town, members of a lodge were made to dig their own graves before being executed.

Hundreds of Masons were killed or incarcerated throughout Spain and the Spanish territories of Morocco and the Canary Islands. By 1939, Spanish Freemasonry was outlawed and all offenders who did not repent involvement in the Craft were imprisoned. Franco's 1940 decree for the "suppression of Communism and Freemasonry" solidified the prosecution of every captured Mason in Spain. Military courts created specifically for purposes of Masonic suppression sent over two thousand Masons to prison for up to thirty years.

The history of Freemasonry in Italy is not only a study of the Brotherhood, but a tempestuous chronicle of the country's political and societal evolution. The story of the P2 Lodge and the events spawned from its scandal are an anti-Mason's dream. The bottom line, though, is that the truth of the matter is still not known, and while some facts may be accurate, the speculation remains, at best, just that.

In Freemasonry there exists what are called irregular lodges, meaning those not officially recognized by the Brotherhood. Italy and France have always been highly political countries, especially during times of revolution and, as such, many of their Masonic lodges were literally operated in secret. Italy had many irregular lodges, the country only having been truly united since 1870. Many Grand Lodges had been created in the eighteenth century, but were suppressed until 1860 when Freemasonry was again revived and two Grand Lodges were formed.

From 1926 to 1945, however, Italian Masonry was banned, after which various competing groups emerged under the Grand Orient of Italy or the National Grand Lodge. American Grand Lodges, officially recognized the Grand Orient of Italy and by 1972 it was further recognized by the Scottish, English, and Irish Grand Lodges, among others. The National Grand Lodge remained irregular, with many of its members leaving to join the Grand Orient.

#### 62

#### A REVERENT FORGER

There is nothing anti-Masons enjoy more than a good scandal, and the case of Dr. William Dodd provided just that during the late eighteenth century in England. Both surprising and tragic, his tale was an eye-opening experience for all levels of society, and at the same time served up a bit of bad publicity for his Masonic brethren.

William Dodd was a man in possession of many impressive accomplishments, including a degree in mathematics, among other disciplines. He was also ordained in the Church of England, served as canon of the Priory church of St. John, and is said to have written over fifty books, poems, and theological works. In addition, Dodd was a renowned lecturer, tutored children of the aristocracy, and was a major proponent of charitable organizations.

Dodd's first mistake was a matter of bribery, a minor scheme which he initiated in 1774 in an effort to secure a fashionable—and free—residence in Hanover Square in London. The home, which had previously been used by a vicar who had recently been promoted and transferred, was given to Lord Chancellor Lord Apsley as a gift to do with as he saw fit. In a moment of stupidity, Dodd wrote to Lady Apsley asking her to persuade her husband to grant the home to an individual who would, after the agreement, be revealed. For

her part she would receive three thousand pounds.

Dodd apparently failed in his efforts to write the letter anonymously, as Lord Apsley incited an investigation that ended up at Dodd's doorstep. The investigators were convinced that Dodd was the culprit. As a result of the king hearing of Dodd's scheme from Lord Apsley, Dodd was disgraced and was fired from his position as royal chaplain.

In the aftermath, Dodd sought and received help from a former pupil who was now the Earl of Chesterfield, and in no time he received a new residence in the vicarage of Wing in Bedfordshire. Dodd was initiated into St. Alban's Lodge No. 29 on April 3, 1775, and was also a member of the Nine Muses Lodge. He had covered up his bribery debacle so well that he was accepted into the Brotherhood with no question. Soon after, a new position was created for Dodd and he became the first official Grand Chaplain of England.

One would think that a man capable of such recovery from public scandal, who was a renowned preacher, humanitarian, and Freemason, would have lived happily ever after. Such was not the case. Having been appointed Grand Chaplain for a second term and comfortably situated in a new Freemasons Hall in London with an office created just for him, Dodd went on a Parisian holiday. Not long after, the rumor mill made it known that he was living another life in France and spending a lot of money.

In 1777, Dodd needed a loan and, in attempting to secure over four thousand pounds, he offered the lender a bond which his friend Lord Chesterfield had issued. Dodd received his money, but the lender was suspicious and approached Lord Chesterfield. At that point, Dodd's forgery was uncovered, and despite all attempts to immediately repay the debt, he was charged and prosecuted. Dodd held out for clemency, feeling certain his former pupil Lord Chesterfield would not wish his prosecution, but that would not transpire.

In an elaborate trial speech, Dodd attempted to plead his case, but to no avail. Within ten minutes, a jury found him guilty, and being that the penalty for forgery at that time was death, he was sentenced to hang. The Freemasons renounced Dodd as well in a unanimous vote which expelled him from the Brotherhood in April of 1777. In June of that year before a huge crowd in Tyburn, William Dodd was hanged for committing the offense of forgery.

Of course, the tale of William Dodd doesn't end there. The events which transpired after the hanging remain in question as it was said that the Freemasons took Dodd's body to a house directly after the hanging where a not-quite-dead Dodd was revived and later smuggled to France. This account was allegedly substantiated by a letter written by Dodd to a friend a month after his hanging, which recounted his "resurrection" and his current placement in France.

The flip side of the story is also told, which is that the Freemasons' carriage was unable to navigate the immense crowd who gathered to witness Dodd's hanging and could not reach its destination before Dodd actually expired.

Part **4** 

# DEMYSTIFYING FREEMASONRY

There are many mysteries associated with secret societies and Freemasonry is no exception to the rule. Of course, with mystery inevitably comes misconception and radical opinions based on theories ranging from mild to outrageous. While it is true that Masons do hold secret some aspects of the Craft, it is also true that their secrecy has more to do with privacy. Regardless, like any membership-driven organization, they have certain terms, symbols, and rituals that require explanation in context to the historic fraternal order.

63 SECRET SOCIETY ... OR SOCIETY OF SECRETS?

Anti-Masons have dredged up heaps of strident criticism out of the "secret society" moniker that continues to cling to Freemasonry. The very idea of a group of people who exchange ritual greetings, shake hands in a socially recognizable fashion, and hold gatherings in private behind closed doors, has been menacingly magical for centuries.

Over those centuries, opinionated, and often exploitive, individuals and groups would have everyone believe that there is something going on in there. In simplistic terms, these criticisms could also apply to board meetings, business conventions, pregame football meetings, and quilting bees. So, what's with all the secrecy? Much of it lies in history and tradition. Even more of it is misconstrued and misdirected.

In the Middle Ages, when operative stonemasons came together to form guilds, there were many professional imperatives for establishing who was and who was not a qualified tradesman. Password greetings and specific handshakes identified craftsmen to one another, and to master masons who could employ them—in much the same fashion as a union card serves as I<sub>D</sub> today. Semiskilled workers who knew just enough about the trade to be dangerous could be identified and either filtered out of the workforce, or patiently trained to a

journeyman level of ability.

Aside from providing employment opportunities, membership in Freemasonry also provided a form of social care and welfare. Masons in dire economic straits could apply for charity, and the families of deceased Masons could receive financial assistance. The temptation to cash in on these opportunities by non-Masons was obvious, so there was a practical necessity for verifying that applicants for charity were true members of the Craft. Record keeping was primitive at best, and the surest way of identifying a needy member of the Brotherhood was by testing his knowledge of closely guarded signals.

Masonic lodges have traditionally greeted roaming members of the fraternity with warmth and enthusiasm. While modern Masonic decorum suggests that traveling Freemasons initiate visits to lodges outside of their jurisdictions through prior contact and letters of introduction prepared by lodge secretaries, Masons in the past were free to visit lodges in other states, provinces, and countries at will. Here again, the knowledge of guarded passwords, hand signals, and Masonic ritual ensured host lodges that their hospitality was being extended to fellow brothers.

There have also been decidedly serious reasons for guarding the secrets of Masonic membership. Those reasons were triggered by a number of repressive and fanatical regimes throughout history that actively sought out and persecuted Freemasons. In this context, it's remarkably ironic that a fraternity based on equality, freedom of worship, the pursuit of knowledge and self-awareness, and altruistic charity should find itself the target of suspicion in free societies. It was those very qualities that created distrust and cynicism toward Masonry in aristocracies and dictatorships that thrived on restricting freedom of thought and demanded absolute obedience to their authority.

Virtually all of the "secrets" of Freemasonry have been revealed at one point or another in history. Exposés have been published from the 1700s to the present day, each promising to reveal more than the last. The Internet is full of sites dedicated to further exposing the so-called secret nature of Masonry. This has done very little practical harm to the fellowship of Freemasonry and, to the contrary, much of the publicity has actually proved to promote and illuminate the philosophies and intentions of the Freemasons.

In the western world, Freemasons make no secret of their affiliation with the fraternity. Masonic lodges are listed in telephone books and on the Internet, and their activities are publicized and actively promoted. Many Masonic lodges are "pillars" of their communities, and reflect amazing architectural and building expertise. Masonic pins, rings, tie clasps, and paraphernalia are freely available on Web sites and in stores worldwide. Freemasons are a highly visible force in

their respective jurisdictions, and are invariably proud of their association with the fellowship.

## 64 Freemason Phraseology

Like many organizations, the Freemasons have certain terms and phrases that have specific meaning to the Brotherhood. Many of the terms are based in antiquity and are specific to the Masons as they appear in their tenets, constitutions, rituals, meetings, and legends. Others are general terms that are commonly used in public such as "third degree" and "on the level." As most sports have words that are particular to game play, so do the Masons have their own phraseology.

One of the most widely used Masonic phrases is "So mote it be," which is spoken at the beginning and end of every lodge meeting. Derived from the Anglo-Saxon word *motan* it means "to be allowed," or "so may it be." It can also mean "so be it," or when used in prayer, in deference to God as in "the will of God will be done." Even legendary English poet Geoffrey Chaucer used the phrase in his work to say "so may it be." In its most simplistic definition in the Brotherhood, it is basically used as an ancient form of the word "amen," a word that throughout the ages has been used, revered, and respected in its many spiritual incarnations.

To Masons, "so mote it be" is particularly significant as they are the final words that appear on the Regius poem, or Halliwell Manuscript. One of the most important documents of Freemasonry, it dates back to the late fourteenth century and includes, among other things, the legend of York and ancient governmental regulations of the Craft.

Many terms that are used by Masons are not necessarily exclusive to the Brotherhood as the general public often uses them. The phrase "on the level" or "meeting on the level," is another commonly used term among brothers. In context, its meaning to the Craft is that when Masons meet they meet as equals of all measure. The level by its very nature suggests balance, and for the brethren that translates to equality in regard to each individual's rights, duties, and privileges.

Other terms such as "on the square" and "square deal" are also general phrases, but to Masons they bear obvious symmetry to their symbolism. The term *black ball*, which is often used to signify someone of fallen reputation or one who has been excluded, applies to the Masonic voting process. The black

and white balls used for voting have basically the same meaning. If a potential member is "blackballed," meaning he received a negative vote (literally a black ball), it indicates that his membership into the Brotherhood has been denied.

When a Mason refers to an individual being profane or a group of individuals being "profanes," it is meant simply that those individuals are not Masons. That distinction means they are not allowed inside a Masonic Temple. It's a matter of semantics and interpretation, and in reality simply indicates nonmembers. Along the same lines, if Masons use the term "profane language," it is meant to indicate words that are not to be spoken within the sanctity of a temple. Perhaps part of the confusion is that the word *profane* is typically linked to profanity, which suggests vulgarity.

65

## SECRET HANDSHAKES AND PASSWORDS

Much has been made in the anti-Masonic and conspiratorial worlds about Freemasons instituting secret passwords and handshakes. Taken out of context, a gesture, grip, or odd word spells doom for a society termed "secret." Of course, how secret can it be if everyone knows about it?

Freemasons take an oath that requires certain things be kept secret, among them the various metaphors of Masonry and certain modes of recognition. Much like any other group or individual there are certain personal incidents that one means to keep private. It is a matter of semantics, with privacy often misconstrued to mean secrecy. If an individual is denied membership to any organization, the reasons are typically withheld so as to avoid hurt feelings. The same goes for Masonry.

The handshakes and passwords Masons vow to keep secret are minor in the scheme of the world. Critics have in previous centuries charged that these modes of recognition were actually cronyism in that Masons who were looking for work could be given preferential treatment if their employer was a Mason and they recognized one another by a word or gesture. In truth, a secret handshake among Freemasons is no different than a handshake between two teenagers who devise a greeting based on some hip hop gesture or lyric. Masons keep these modes of recognition to themselves out of respect for the Craft and as a show of true fraternal bonding.

In ancient Masonry, most everything about the Craft including its rituals and legends was communicated orally. There are no codebooks in the literal sense, but there are ciphers, which by definition are secretly coded messages. Ciphers acted as hints one could use to elicit memory of a certain legend or rite.

## 66 By the Numbers

The art and science of geometry is highly revered in Freemasonry. As a symbol it is one of the most common. The letter "G," which alternately stands for God or geometry, is often used in conjunction with the square and compass. As one of the Seven Liberal Arts and Sciences geometry is often said to be the most important. In antiquity its links to ancient masons and their trade is obvious, as the principles contained in geometry work hand in hand with construction and architecture.

Masonic symbolism, legends, rites, and rituals are replete with geometry. Squares, circles, triangles, angles, and tools used to create geometrical figures are heavily associated with the Craft. They are also most noticeably recognized by the public. In ancient texts and constitutions Freemasonry is often called geometry, connecting the science and art to the Brotherhood in relation to the very similar principles they share. Literally meaning the "measurement of earth or land," one can correlate this meaning, since brothers in much the same way seek to measure their own spiritual and educational progress.

There are two legendary individuals who play a strong role in geometry and in the Craft. Euclid, a Greek mathematician who is known as the "father of geometry," lived in Alexandria, Egypt, until his death in 325 B.C. Author of a series of thirteen textbooks called Elements, Euclid used integers and geometrical objects as a base for axiomatic methods which evolved into modernday mathematics.

Numbers play a significant part in the fascinating legends of the Craft, and in the allegorical lessons taught to the brethren. The most notable and recognizable to the average Mason are the numbers three and seven. The roles that numbers play are largely as memory association tools and learning techniques, in that certain numbers are connected with specific sets of ideas and legends.

The number three carries a staggering amount of references within Freemasonry. There are three degrees of Craft Masonry, three positions of the square and compass, three lighted Cardinal points, three sides to a perfect triangle, the three principle tenets of Freemasonry—the list goes on and on. Lest we forget, there are also the three theological virtues of the Craft: faith, hope, and charity, and the three tenets of brotherly love, relief, and truth. As Masonic historians claim, there are hundreds of references to the number seven in Freemasonry: The construction of Solomon's Temple took seven years; there are seven Liberal Arts and Sciences; Noah had seven days in which to build the ark before the flood came; the ark came to rest on Mount Ararat in the seventh month; Pythagorean symbols of the square and triangle and their combined sides, four and three, is seven. Again, the list goes on and on.

#### 67

#### **'TIL DEATH DO THEY PART**

For as long as organized Freemasonry has existed, so have anti-Masons and other sundry theorists who've criticized the Brotherhood for the practices and rituals it performs under an alleged blanket of secrecy. Critics often cite Masonry for what it terms their "blood oaths," which critics deem both archaic and offensive. To Masons, the oaths are entirely symbolic in relation to ancient legend, and there is certainly no actual blood involved in any rituals. The oaths taken by the brethren are serious to them, and refer only to penalties in regard to each individual's obligation to the Brotherhood. In its most simplistic form, the oaths represent a man's shame in breaking a promise.

It's fair to say that all the hysteria of the past and conspiracies of the present regarding blood oaths likely stem from the Legend of Hiram Abiff, which figures prominently in rituals and initiation ceremonies of Craft Masonry. In order to comprehend the symbolism of the alleged blood oaths, it is important to understand that part of the legend in context.

The death of King Solomon's Master Mason Hiram Abiff at the hands of Jubela, Jubelo, and Jubelum was particularly violent. Hiram's throat was slit by Jubela with a twenty-four-inch gauge, Jubelo attacked him with an architect's square, and Jubelum issued the final killing blow on the head with a common gavel. They then hid Hiram's body and returned later that night in order to bury it.

King Solomon himself was made aware the next day of the plot to murder Hiram and sent searchers in an attempt to find him. It was one of those searchers who heard the lamentations of the three perpetrators as they cried over the heinous act they'd committed. First heard was Jubela who cried:

O that my throat had been cut across, my tongue torn out, and my body buried in the rough sands of the sea, at low water mark, where the tide ebbs and flows twice in twenty-four hours, ere I had been accessory to the death of so good a man as our Grand Master, Hiram Abiff!

Jubelo was the next to be heard:

O that my left breast had been torn open and my heart and vitals taken from thence and thrown over my left shoulder, carried into the valley of Jehosaphat, and there to become a prey to the wild beasts of

the field and vultures of the air, ere I had conspired the death of so good a man as our Grand Master, Hiram Abiff!

## And then Jubelum, who confessed:

O that my body had been severed in two in the midst, and divided to the north and south, my bowels burnt to ashes in the center, and the ashes scattered by the four winds of heaven, that there might not the least track or remembrance remain among men, or Masons, of so vile and perjured a wretch as I am; ah, Jubela and Jubelo, it was I that struck him harder than you both. It was I that gave him the fatal blow; it was I that killed him outright.

After being returned to face King Solomon, the three men professed their wishes to die, and as such they were executed in the manner each described in his own words. Jubela's throat was slashed, his tongue torn out, and his body buried in the sand. Jubelo's heart was removed and his innards tossed over his left shoulder for the vultures to devour, and Jubelum was indeed cut in half, his parts carried in separate directions and his bowels burnt to ash.

68 INFLUENCES FROM EVERYWHERE

Most people have seen a number of Masonic symbols in architecture, literature, and cinema, most likely without realizing they are symbols of the Craft. The square and compass are often deemed the most significant symbols of Freemasonry and are widely recognized. The all-seeing eye, seen on American currency, is highly visible and most certainly a source of eternal debate. Less well known are the symbolic beehives, pillars, and lambskin aprons.

Symbols associated with the Craft are taken very seriously, as evidenced by their importance in various Masonic initiation rites and public ceremonies such as burials. When used in conjunction with the Volume of Sacred Law, the square and compass become highly significant, as they form the Three Great Lights of Masonry. The combined moral square, the virtuous compass, and the sacred volume as a conduit to God become a formidable and powerful symbol.

The conceptual triad of body, mind, and soul also relates to the Three Great Lights and the three-tiered structure of Masonry. The square as body, the compass as mind, and the Volume of Sacred Law as soul reinforces the symbolic nature of earth, heaven, and man's relation to Deity.

Many Masonic symbols are evolved from ancient practices, each bearing its own interpretation and associated allegory, be it of a practical, spiritual, physical, or religious nature. The point within a circle, for example, has many varied representations derived from ancient times. Pillars, dating back to the time of Solomon's Temple, provide plenty of speculation from architectural to the obvious phallic symbolism.

#### 69 Tools of the Trade

Operative Masons made use of a wide variety of tools, each unique in their perfection, design, and purpose. Many of these tools, like the square, compass, plumb line, and level relate to geometry. Other tools, like the trowel, gavel, and apron are more practical. A variety of esoteric symbols such as the hourglass, scythe, and pot of incense are also prevalent within the Craft.

One example of a symbolic and ancient masonry tool now used in speculative Freemasonry is the trowel, one of the working tools of the Master Mason. In practice the trowel is used to spread cement, the binding agent which glues all parts of a structure together. As a symbol this represents the spreading of kindness and affection that unites brethren the world over.

The gauge and the common gavel are also familiar symbols of the Brotherhood carried over from ancient times. The twenty-four inch gauge, or rule, was used by masons to lay out their stonework, and has become a broad symbol representing all types of measure, both in the literal and figurative sense. The number twenty-four applies to the size of stones being cut, and also to the number of hours in a day. Masons are taught to divide a full day into thirds, with eight hours devoted to the service of God and the relief of others in distress, another third for one's work, and the last portion for rest.

The common gavel, one of the working tools of the Entered Apprentice, was a tool used to break off corners of a squared block of building stone called rough ashlar. Symbolically it encourages individuals to rid themselves of the vices and impurities of life, preserve a positive disposition, and fit the body as a "living" stone for the spiritual temple.

Though simple in its nature, the square is one of the most significant symbols in Freemasonry, one that retains many historic and allegorical meanings. The square represents morality and truthfulness. To act honestly is to act "on the square." To the operative Mason, the square has a plain surface and sides angled at ninety degrees, and its purpose is to test the sides of a stone for accuracy.

Historically, the square is highly revered in many ancient cultures and retains specific meaning. Squares often symbolize perfection and goodness. Egyptian architects used a perfect square as the base for their pyramids. Chinese cultures believed the square represented goodness and just behavior. It is said that there is nothing truer than a perfect square— its sides equal to one another and its angles sharp.

The compass, unlike the familiar magnetic directional compass used by

mariners or aviators, is a V-shaped measuring device used by operative Masons to determine the proportions of all aspects of a building's design. Architects use the compass to ensure the stability, accuracy, and beauty of their designs. Like the square, the compass is one of the most important and prominent symbols of Freemasonry, and is meant to symbolize virtue as a measure of one's life and conduct. It also signifies restraint, skill, and knowledge.

Used in tandem, the square and compass are the most visible symbols of Freemasonry, ones that have appeared throughout history—especially ancient carvings and works of art—and are often prevalent in modern-day art, literature, and film. A common interpretation of the square and compass is that it represents the union of heaven and earth, the square symbolizing earth, and the compass, the arc of heaven.

Both the plumb and the level were tools used by operative Masons to prove that surfaces were horizontally level or perfectly upright. The Latin word for lead is *plumbum*. A plumb line is a cord or line that has a lead ball attached to the bottom. With this, the mason can use gravity to his advantage and test vertical walls to ensure his work is upright. Symbolically this extends to a man in that he stand straight—like a solid wall— and will not crumble under strain or pressure. The plumb line represents uprightness and rectitude.

The level is a measure of balance, especially on a horizontal plane, and for the operative Mason, this was crucial in the laying of stone. For all things to be equal, everything must be level. It is a similar concept to the plumb line in regard to perfection and symmetry, only it relates to horizontal measure. In Masonry, the level represents equality and the balance of the brethren, with each brother issued equal rights, duties, and privileges.

## 70 Dressing the Part

At first glance it might be odd to think of men who aren't chefs walking around in white aprons, but when taking up the study of the symbolic apron one quickly learns of its rich history. In speculative Masonry its importance is immediately obvious to the Entered Apprentice and increases in significance when a brother rises to Master Mason. The apron is, in fact, the dress code of the brethren, as everyone in attendance at lodge gatherings is required to wear his apron.

The apron as a symbol has appeared in many cultures and sects throughout history. Some speculate that Adam and Eve originated the apron when they fashioned aprons out of leaves after their notorious fall from grace. The apron has symbolized truth, pride, honor, preference, and in the case of royalty, it signified authority. Aprons appear in ancient Egyptian imagery, as well as Greek, Roman, and Palestinian depictions, and even in the Jewish religious sect of Essenes from the second century B.C. Even Israelite clergy wore ephods, a type of girdle with an apron down the front.

Aprons used by operative Masons in the Middle Ages were typically made of animal skin and were quite large, held by a leather strap around the neck, tying around the waist, and covering the mason from his chest to his ankles. Kneelength versions were later introduced, but it is speculated that many stonemasons wore leather aprons like these until the early 1800s.

The apron is considered to be the badge of a Mason and one that is evident at each lodge meeting. In the first degree a newly initiated Entered Apprentice receives a pure white lambskin apron as his "badge of innocence." Now his permanent property, the apron is void of decoration, which serves to remind him of the purity of life and rectitude of conduct necessary for his ascension. Over time, brothers may receive different types of aprons, but for the new brother this first apron is highly significant as it denotes his admission into a lodge and the first gift given him by the lodge.

The significance of the lambskin is two-fold. Lambs by their very nature have historically symbolized innocence and slaughter. Innocence to the Apprentice represents his birth into the Craft. The esoteric aspect of his innocence indicates that he is free of moral defect.

Individuals awarded a Fellowcraft degree also receive a white lambskin apron, but theirs features a pair of sky-blue rosettes at the bottom. The apron of the Master Mason, which represents a position of authority, expands in decoration with the addition of a sky-blue edging and lining, and another rosette on either the fall or flap of the apron. Only officers or past lodge officers have aprons adorned with their official emblem, typically in white or silver and featured at the center of the apron.

## 71

## THE LETTER "G"

The letter "G" is another greatly revered and highly visible symbol of Freemasonry. It's no secret that God and geometry are deeply embedded in the Craft, and as such, both share in the representation of the letter "G." Reference to God as the Grand Architect of the Universe or Grand Master of the Universe is also a common interpretation. Where the symbol originated remains unclear, and it should be said that the letter "G" most often appears in regard to American and Canadian Masonry but less frequently in Britain and European Masonry.

The marriage of geometry and Freemasonry has been a long and prosperous one, as ancient masonry is intrinsically linked to architecture, which involves geometrical aspects. Many experts have surmised that the letter "G" shows no strict evolution as a Masonic symbol; however, it is a commonly held belief that the "G" originally stood for geometry and slowly grew to represent God when the second, or Fellowcraft degree, was established in the eighteenth century. It is during that initiation rite that a candidate is first introduced to the Seven Liberal Arts and Sciences, which includes geometry.

As a representation of God, the letter "G" serves as a reminder that all individual actions are seen by God, that Deity pervades nature and all men, and that life's blessings which emanate from God are disrupted when a man's actions are contrary to "Divine Will." The "G" in relation to Deity is no stranger to antiquity. In the Greek alphabet it is the Tau, and in Hebrew it is Yod.

The aspects of God and geometry give the letter "G" a powerful place in Masonic symbolism. Brothers of the Craft regard the universe as one of the grandest symbols; together with the aspect of Deity and the science of geometry a deep bond is formed. In a sense, they give an individual the virtue needed to build a temple of Divine thought for his soul.

#### 72

### **OTHER SIGNIFICANT SYMBOLS**

As a Brother progresses through the degrees of the Craft, he is taught the deeper meanings of Masonic symbols that through the use of allegory serve to further enhance his education and spirituality. Many of these icons are common to ancient civilizations, and open to a wide range of interpretation. Symbols often relate to science, architecture, and theology or the spiritual ascension of mankind, while those of an esoteric nature, like the scythe and hourglass represent life and time.

In simple terms, a tracing board is the modern-day equivalent of a slide show that highlights various pictures and symbology. During the early days of speculative Masonry symbols were drawn on the floor in chalk, which could later be washed away. Eventually the system evolved into drawing images on floor cloths that could then be rolled up and reused. The floor cloths were eventually placed on easels, and by the eighteenth century were transferred to tracing boards.

Tracing boards are commonly used as a training tool during various degree

initiation rites and contain pictures and emblems specific to each degree. The drawings shown on the boards are highly symbolic and rich in allegory and are meant to confer a sense of history to the initiate and his brethren. Tracing boards are often confused with trestle boards, which were used by operative Masons to set building designs and blueprints on.

In the Craft, pillars encompass several different symbologies and ideologies. Pillars are, of course, deeply rooted in history as evidenced by most ancient civilizations. Greek, Roman, and Egyptian architectural pillars feature various designs and emblems, while at the same time serving as monuments for various religious and symbolic beliefs.

The pillars on the porch and their symbolism play a large role in the initiation ceremony of the Fellowcraft degree, but the allegory surrounding these two pillars is prevalent throughout the Craft. In the Bible the pillars are named Jachin and Boaz, and they stood at the entrance to the Temple of Solomon. A striking presence, they represent establishment and strength and by further association the concept that a man must have a balance of power and control in his life in order to find ultimate success.

The point within a circle and the two vertical lines associated with it are symbols of Freemasonry that are open to many different interpretations, some practical and some esoteric. In some instances, for example, a closed circle with a point in the center is representative of Deity and man's relationship to God. In general, however, it's fair to say that these two symbols are geometric in origin. The point is simply a dot surrounded by a circle, and the vertical lines appear on either side of the circle in parallel formation.

73

## MASONRY AS A CULT

The question of whether or not Freemasonry is a "cult" can be facetiously answered with, "It depends on your definition of the word." *The American Heritage Dictionary* defines "cult" six different ways that make for an ideal analysis:

- 1. A religion or religious sect generally considered being extremist or false.
- 2. A system or community of religious worship and ritual.
- 3. The formal means of expressing religious reverence; religious ceremony and ritual.
- 4. A usually nonscientific method or regimen claimed by its originator to have exclusive or exceptional power in curing a particular disease.
- 5. Obsessive, especially faddish, devotion to or veneration for a person,

principle, or thing.

6. An exclusive group of persons sharing an esoteric, usually artistic or intellectual interest.

The first three definitions, all religious, are clearly off-target, being that Freemasonry has never been, and never claimed to be, a religion. Freemasons are never discouraged from pursuing their personal religious beliefs, and are free to worship the Supreme Being of their choosing.

As for the fourth definition, no medical claims or restrictions of any sort are inferred or expected in Freemasonry, and appendant bodies such as the Shriners do actively support medical facilities and medical care for children and for the needy.

Regarding "obsessive, especially faddish, devotion to or veneration for a person, principle, or thing," rational behavior and independent thinking are highly valued elements of Freemasonry. There is no single person who leads Freemasonry, and all Masons are encouraged to participate in leadership roles within the lodge, and within their communities. While Freemasons use symbolism and objects as instructional tools, members are permitted to apply their own interpretations and meanings. After several hundred years of organized existence, Freemasonry is most decidedly not a fad.

The last definition is the closest in description to the Freemasons, but even from the very beginnings of the Brotherhood, exclusivity was one of the many social and intellectual barriers that Masons most definitely did not subscribe to. Masonic membership is open to all men equally. Nor are there restrictions that bar a Mason from joining any other organization or group.

Also not fitting a dictionary definition of the term *cult*, Freemasons are free to terminate their memberships at any time, with no repercussions. Masons are never compelled to remain affiliated with the Craft, and most significantly, no one is asked to join the organization. Becoming a Freemason is done entirely of one's own free will. The question of whether or not Freemasonry is a cult is most accurately answered with one word: "No."

74

## SATANIC SUSPICIONS

Anti-Masons and conspiracy theorists are never at loss when it comes to linking individuals and organizations to the Dark Lord. Given that Freemasonry is sometimes perceived as being a religious cult, it's only natural they be accused of having satanic beliefs. Part of the conflict is perhaps in the Freemasons' professed belief in a Supreme Being, which doesn't specify a particular Deity. However, Freemasons as a whole dedicate themselves to finding Divine Truth and Light and educating and elevating themselves both morally and spiritually. A devotion to brotherly love, relief, and truth would appear to be in conflict with a belief in Satan.

One of the issues that anti-Masons focus on when discussing Freemasonry is the pentagram, a symbol that has roots in geometry and antiquity and is often taken to be a Satanic symbol. The pentagram, a five-pointed star, has no historical link to Satanism and is not used as a ritual symbol or in any lectures or teachings within the Craft. It is, however, used as an ornament on seals and banners of Grand Lodges and by lodge Masters and Grand Masters on their collars of office.

The pentagram is primarily of interest to the Craft in relation to geometry. Historically the symbol was widely used throughout Christianity, better known as the Star of Bethlehem or Star of the East. In Medieval times trade masons associated deep wisdom with the pentagram, which has been used as an architectural adornment for centuries. In addition to being considered a sign of healing, it was also a charm that served as a powerful symbol used to repel evil in the form of witches, demons, and spirits. Another common source of confusion is the pentagram's somewhat tarnished reputation in Satanic and Wiccan rituals.

In addition to the previously mentioned belief by some anti-Masons that the streets of Washington, D.C. are representative of the number 666, which is considered a numerical symbol of Satan, is another more amusing and persistent conspiracy. This conspiracy focuses on a map of Washington, D.C., and a pentagram that results when connecting five major sites, including the Capitol building. It is alleged that many of the individuals involved in building and designing the city and its streets were Freemasons seeking to intentionally instill Masonic symbols throughout America's capital city.

A study of Washington's so-called Satanic streets was revealed in *The Secret Architecture of Our Nation's Capital: The Masons and the Building of Washington, D.C.* by astrology teacher David Ovason. In his book, Ovason focuses on Washington's architecture, symbols, builders, and planners, weaving a Masonic and astrological thread between them.

### 75 The Ku Klux Klan

Albert Pike (discussed in later chapters) will always be a controversial historic figure, and he has long been a prime target for anti-Masonic critics. In

addressing common allegations that Pike was involved with the first incarnation of the infamous Ku Klux Klan, it is imperative to address the facts as they are known, and let the chips and disputes fall where they may.

The allegation centers around the book *The Ku Klux Klan* written in 1905 by William Fleming, which cites Albert Pike as a leading figure of the group. Fleming's citation has alternately been criticized as factual, fabricated, or simply misinformed, and Fleming himself has been cast as either a competent scholar, a Klan apologist, or a historical revisionist.

The original incarnation of the Ku Klux Klan began in Tennessee in 1866, about a year after the end of the Civil War. The KKK was begun by a tiny band of Southern Army officers who continued to oppose the Union victory and the ensuing dismantling of the Confederacy. The spirit of the Klan was fueled by resentment of business and political interests from the North who were cashing in on the economic opportunities of the reconstruction, and it gained regional footholds and popular support that spread throughout the southern states.

The Klan also attracted a rougher membership that included radical insurgents, malcontents, and outright criminals. Toward the late 1860s, various activities of the K<sub>KK</sub> degenerated into violent acts of domestic terrorism that triggered harsh reactions from civil and military authorities. Civil and social pressures rapidly reduced the attraction of the group, and their de facto leader, Nathan Bedford Forrest, officially disbanded the Klan in 1869. Although Forest had little actual control over any of the factionalized groups, the K<sub>KK</sub> of that era was effectively dissolved.

That Albert Pike was a Confederate officer, a racist, and a segregationist is undeniable. Pike was the product of a social structure in which separation of the races was completely accepted. That Pike was a freely cooperative contributor to Prince Hall Masonry, and a champion of separate African-American Masonic membership is also undeniable.

It is not inconceivable that Albert Pike could, on an intellectual level, have been sympathetic with the original ideals and attitudes of the Ku Klux Klan upon its inception. What is known is that the originators of the KKK, whoever they were, eventually disavowed the concept as they witnessed the group degenerate into uncontrollable and lawless bands of misfits.

The Ku Klux Klan of 1868 quickly became socially disagreeable and corrupt, and subsequent rebirths of the  $K_{KK}$  proved to be even more ethically and morally loathsome. On every rational level, any attempt at linking Freemasonry with the Ku Klux Klan is ludicrous.

#### 76 The All-Seeing Eye

There is a great amount of confusion associated with the all-seeing eye and the eye in the pyramid that one finds on the American one dollar bill, and that confusion has been a favorite of conspiracy theorists for decades. The all-seeing eye, often called the eye of providence, is indeed a Masonic emblem. It is a symbol with a long history, as it has often appeared in Egyptian and Hebrew cultures as a representation of Deity, observance, and universal care.

The all-seeing eye within an equilateral triangle which can either point up or down is also a historic representation of Deity. It's one that appears in Christendom as a symbol of the Holy Trinity, and is often found in Masonic art. The eye is sometimes present in Masonic rituals depending on the jurisdiction. It is meant to remind an initiate of the Supreme Being and the watchful eye that acts as judge over his words and actions. A pyramid, which to Masons is an obvious homage to builders past, is not commonly used in rituals. The all-seeing eye combined with a pyramid is rarely if ever used in the Craft. It is, however, often used within a triangle, and that is where the confusion lies.

In 1776, four men took on the job of designing an official seal for the United States. The group was comprised of Thomas Jefferson, Benjamin Franklin, John Adams, and artist Pierre Du Simitiere, who contributed most of the designs. Of the four, only Franklin was a Freemason. By 1780, still no official design had been accepted—until a consultant for the second official committee, Francis Hopkinson, presented a design using an unfinished pyramid. The group of men responsible for this second design had nothing to do with the Brotherhood.

One interpretation is that the eye on the United States seal is more emblematic of Deity intervening in the actions of mankind. The Masonic eye harkens back to antiquity, favoring the eye as a representation of Deity observing and being quietly aware of mankind's undertakings. This would seem a reasonable symbolic interpretation.

Unfortunately, the all-seeing eye conspiracy persists, with theories linking Freemasons to the founding fathers and many claims surrounding the architecture and infrastructure of Washington, D.C. Other theories claim that the eye and pyramid are signs of Masons and the Bavarian Illuminati.

#### 77

#### **FALLEN IDOLS**

Freemasons are often the victims of all types of conspiracy theories from the

subtle to the outrageous. Two such theories involve high-profile individuals, a president and a pontiff, who for one reason or another found themselves linked to the Brotherhood by happenstance. There is, of course, no proof that Masons shot John F. Kennedy or that they caused the death of Pope John Paul I, but that hasn't stopped the conspiracies from taking on lives of their own.

It is no surprise that when it comes to the assassination of American President John F. Kennedy there would be conspiracy theories in existence linking Freemasons to the infamous murder. If it seems a bit far-fetched, it is only because at this point there appears to have been standing room only at the grassy knoll. But still the claims persist in regard to the fallen president, and more than likely will until history itself ceases to be documented.

As with most conspiracy theories, there are typically a few facts that are correct about an incident that are then twisted before mutating into a new theory. In regard to Kennedy and the Freemasons, some theories are mild accusations and others are incredibly intricate, linking back to Masons everything from street names and longitude to keystones and numerology. Masonic connections have also been theorized regarding the coincidences between Kennedy's and President Abraham Lincoln's assassinations.

The most common bit of confusion is part of an address that Kennedy himself gave on April 27, 1961. Spoken to a group of media publishers, the statement was misconstrued and, of course, taken up by those looking for a conspiratorial link to the Masons. Part of Kennedy's address read as follows:

The very word "secrecy" is repugnant in a free and open society; and we are as a people inherently and historically opposed to secret societies, to secret oaths and to secret proceedings. We decided long ago that the dangers of excessive and unwarranted concealment of pertinent facts far outweighed the dangers that are cited to justify it. Even today, there is little value in opposing the threat of a closed society by imitating its arbitrary restrictions.

Some individuals, anti-Masons in particular, thought Kennedy's words were meant as an attack on Freemasonry. In truth, Kennedy's references and the rest of his address were a sharp criticism of the Central Intelligence Agency and not any public "secret" organization, Masonic or otherwise.

It was 1978 when Albino Luciani became the new head of the Roman Catholic Church. Dubbed the "Smiling Pope," Luciani took on the name Pope John Paul I. His reign, however, was short-lived; a mere thirty-three days later the pope was found dead, the official cause cited as a heart attack. For most, the story of the pontiff ends there, but for the conspiracy theorists that is only the beginning. Pope John Paul was immensely popular with the public as a man who would forgo many of the staunch formalities a pontiff endures. In many ways, he was a liberal and a reformer, and it was said that he was planning to revise several of the Church's banishments including their long-term stance on contraception and treatments in relation to fertility.

Where many rumors began was with the conflicting accounts of his demise in regard to where he died, the time of death, and who discovered him. The fact that no autopsy was performed added fuel to the conspiratorial embers. The pope's plans to set the Church in a new direction is something that many have focused on in regard to their theories, as it is said that over a hundred Freemasons ranging in positions from priests to cardinals stood to be excommunicated. It has been speculated that the pope was on the verge of cleaning up perceived corruption within the Vatican.

The conspiracy linking the Masons to the death of Pope John Paul I was brought to light in a 1984 book by David Yallop entitled *In God's Name: An Investigation into the Murder of Pope John Paul I*, in which it is alleged that the pope was poisoned by digitalis in an attempt to cover up for a group of cardinals —who were also Masons—who were intimately involved in fraudulent acts involving the Vatican Bank.

The Vatican countered by launching its own investigation into the pope's death, which resulted in another book that came to the conclusion that the pope's ill health resulted in his early demise. Another report appeared to back this up, suggesting that the pope was ill earlier that evening and refused to seek medical attention. A rumor was also allegedly leaked—or it was suggested by Cardinal Jean Villot—that the pope had accidentally overmedicated himself.

The alleged trigger that sealed the Pope's fate was an investigation he launched in 1978, when Cardinal Villot was asked by the pope to look into operations of the Vatican Bank. As a result, the pope generated a list of names of various clergy, some supposedly Freemasons, who would be asked to resign or be transferred to lower positions. Cardinal Villot, who at the time was secretary of state for the Vatican, was alleged to be a Grand Master Mason and as such, his name was on the list.

CONSPIRACY AND THE HOLY GRAIL

Freemasons are often linked by various authors, anti-Masons, and conspiracy theorists to other secret organizations. The association in this case is perhaps three-fold, the first issue being that Freemasonry is fraternal and often termed a secret society. Secondly, Adam Weishaupt, the founder of the Bavarian Illuminati was allegedly a Mason. Third, the Priory of Sion, if it indeed existed in antiquity and modern times, is allegedly linked to Freemasonry and the Knights Templar.

Organizations deemed "secret" who are comprised of a relatively small membership of powerful individuals have been a favorite of conspiracists the world over. Toss in the terms "world domination" or "new world order," and one has a theoretical smorgasbord of never-ending speculation and suspicion. The truth of any Masonic connection to other secret and powerful groups such as the Illuminati has been the subject of controversy for decades, and includes organizations such as the Trilateral Commission, the Council of Foreign Relations, the Bilderbergers, and the Club of Rome to name a few.

Many books have been written about the link between Freemasons and Illuminati-like organizations, one of the chief subjects being the Trilateral Commission, which has long been a favorite subject of anti-Masons and conspiracy theorists who speculate that the commission either has control of the Freemasons or is controlled by them. Founded in 1973 at the behest of David Rockefeller, the Trilateral Commission is a private group of several hundred distinguished individuals from the world's three democratic industrial areas—the European Union, Japan, and North America, which includes Canada and the United States.

The commission meets annually in an effort to cooperatively work together with their fellow nations, and they also discuss topics and generate reports focusing on a variety of subjects relating to societal issues among other areas. Members of the group, which does not admit those in governmental positions, include leaders in the areas of business, media, and academia. Freemasons have long been associated with exclusive and powerful secret societies such as the Trilateral Commission and have, through various conspiracy theories, been accused of all measure of control and power over many individuals.

A common misconception of Freemasonry is that the Brotherhood is somehow connected to the Holy Grail, which is commonly said to be the sacred vessel used by Jesus during the Last Supper. There are many different tellings of the legend of the Holy Grail and even more theories surrounding the mystery of its purpose, location, and those protecting it. Hundreds of books have over the centuries been written about the Grail— all measure of fiction and nonfiction by various historians, scholars, and mainstream authors.

There are many legends surrounding the Holy Grail. One is the traditional story of Joseph of Arimathea who took the sacred vessel and later used it to

collect Christ's blood as he hung from the cross. Joseph then took the Grail to Britain and the legend became a quest by King Arthur and his gallant knights. The speculation surrounding the Grail is forever evolving, with various experts surmising that the Grail is the Shroud of Turin, or that it was the lance of the Roman soldier who pierced Jesus. One of the more popular speculations is one that links Freemasonry to the legendary object, which in this case, is not an object at all, but a person.

One of the more recent quests undertaken by modern-day pursuers is that taken by Michael Baigent, Henry Lincoln, and Richard Leigh in their landmark international bestseller *Holy Blood*, *Holy Grail*, published in 1982. With a focus on the Knights Templar and the secret society known as the Prieure de Sion, or Priory of Sion, they present a different look at the history surrounding the Grail and an alternate explanation for what, or in this case, who, the Grail really is.

*Holy Blood, Holy Grail* introduces the notion that Jesus survived his crucifixion and lived his life in France with Mary Magdalene who was, in fact, the Holy Grail. Their descendants became the Merovingian dynasty which over the centuries was protected by the Priory of Sion whose undertaking it was to return the dynasty to the throne. In antiquity, the Priory created the Knights Templar as their military arm. Along with the Templars, the Freemasons were associated with the Priory.

With the romance of legends and the mystery of secrets associated with those legends, especially those born in ancient and Medieval times, it is easy to see why Freemasonry is often in the mix. When it comes to the Holy Grail, however, there is no evidence that proves the Brotherhood had or has any connection to the sacred object. Despite that fact, or perhaps because of it, the Masons will no doubt continue to be mentioned in both ancient and modern mysteries.

### 79 The Rosslyn Chapel

Due to its rumored history with the Knights Templar and Freemasons, some experts have theorized that instructions on where the Grail is located or the Holy Grail itself could be hidden in vaults below the Rosslyn Chapel.

Located in Roslin, Midlothian, Scotland, is one of the most intriguingly beautiful churches in Europe, one that has been linked to amazing legends, individuals, and treasures including the Holy Grail, the Ark of the Covenant, Medieval Knights Templar, and the Freemasons. Over the centuries, Rosslyn Chapel has provided historians, scholars, writers, and all manner of individuals with a rich legacy filled with mystery and history. The Masonic architecture and wall carvings replete with Craft symbolism and legend provide many speculative connections to the Brotherhood.

Rosslyn Chapel was built and designed by Sir William St. Clair, the last St. Clair Prince of Orkney, whose noble lineage is descended from Norman knights and, it is said, the Knights Templar. Work on Rosslyn Chapel was started in 1440, it was officially founded six years later, and it took forty years to complete. The interior of the chapel is replete with symbolic carvings that represent a wide range of imagery from biblical to pagan.

The chapel is renowned for a pair of pillars, the Apprentice and the Master pillars, which flank on either side a distinctly different Journeyman's pillar. The resemblance to the pillars in the Hiram Legend are obvious, as many have surmised that the Apprentice and Master pillars are symbolic of Jachin and Boaz, the two pillars at the entrance to Solomon's Temple. The Apprentice pillar, in fact, according to one legend, serves as the hiding place for the Holy Grail. Another theory suggests that the mummified head of Jesus is hidden inside.

Carved into the walls of the chapel are many other images relating to the Masonic legend of Hiram. One of the most famous carvings that is steadily debated is the "murdered apprentice," the appearance of which appears to have been altered. The original face of the carving had a beard and mustache, which at the time of Hiram, only masters were allowed to wear. The alteration of the carving would then make it the "murdered master," which is an interesting link to Freemasonry. The Hiramic legend the Craft so reveres wasn't part of the Craft until the eighteenth century, several hundred years after the Rosslyn Chapel was completed.

Another famous theory focuses on stone carvings in the chapel of plants such as maize that were native only to the Western Hemisphere. This is especially intriguing, given that the chapel was finished six years prior to Columbus having set sail. Combined with other evidence, it was surmised that the Knights Templar and Freemasons who were stationed at Rosslyn at the time had perhaps come and gone to North America before Columbus had ever reached the New World.

### A MASONIC LEGACY

When talking about the grand mysteries of Freemasonry, it's necessary to mention figures as well (along with places and objects like the Holy Grail and Rosslyn Chapel), namely the enigmatic Albert Pike. In the simplest terms of association with Freemasonry, Albert Pike was the Sovereign Grand Commander of the Southern Supreme Council of the Scottish Rite from 1859 to 1891. Pike's story and its influence on Masonic history is colorful, controversial, and contradictory. It presents one of the most fascinating and remarkable legacies of Freemasonry. To understand and appreciate the legend, influence, and controversy surrounding Albert Pike, it's important to place the man and his background into historical perspective.

Albert Pike was born in Boston, Massachusetts, December 28, 1809, into a relatively poor household. Pike proved to be a brilliant student in public schools, and, at the age of fifteen, passed admission exams into Harvard. Although some historians believe that Pike attended Harvard until his junior year, when he was forced to drop out because of financial limitations, no known records of Pike's actual attendance exist. Others claim that Pike was unable to attend Harvard at all, citing the lack of evidence, and the unlikelihood of his ability to have produced the university's requirement of two year's tuition, paid in advance.

At the age of twenty-two, Pike struck out for the West, beginning a series of roughshod adventures that would continue for many years. In St. Louis, Missouri, Pike joined a trading expedition that took him to Santa Fe, which at that time was still part of Mexico. Legend has it that he completed most of the journey on foot after his horse escaped him. Pike continued trapping and trading, and eventually worked his way eastward through the Great Plains.

Pike settled in Arkansas in 1833 at the age of twenty-four, where he again taught school before becoming a reporter for Little Rock's *Arkansas Advocate*. He married Mary Ann Hamilton, and with the financial aid of her dowry, purchased the newspaper and became the sole owner. During this period, Pike studied the law, and became a member of the Arkansas Bar between 1835 and 1837.

When the Mexican-American War broke out in 1846, Pike's adventurous and patriotic side got the better of him, and he joined the cavalry. He was commissioned as a troop commander and fought successfully in the Battle of Buena Vista, the last major battle of the war. Albert Pike revealed elements of his rebellious and opinionated nature with undocumented comments regarding the conduct of the Arkansas infantry during battle, which were taken as grounds for a duel by their commanding officer, Colonel John Roane. The duel proved bloodless, with both parties firing and missing. Roane would go on to become governor of Arkansas in 1848.

#### 81 A Legal Eagle

After the Mexican-American War, Albert Pike returned to law, practicing in New Orleans, Louisiana. In 1857, Pike returned to Arkansas, where he developed a measure of stature as an attorney and author of legal treatises. Pike's earlier trading experiences had given him a useful background in working with Indians, and during this time, he won a large monetary settlement for the Creek Indians from the federal government. During these years, Albert Pike had developed an interest in Freemasonry and became an active participant. In 1859, Pike was elected as the Sovereign Grand Commander of the Southern Jurisdiction of the Scottish Rite, a post he would hold throughout the Civil War and continue until his death.

Although he was a staunch believer in Southern states' rights in the politically charged years leading up to the Civil War, Albert Pike argued against secession. When war finally broke out and Arkansas seceded in May of 1861, Pike trusted his Southern convictions, and joined the Confederate Army as a commissioned brigadier general. Pike was given command of the Indian territory under Confederate influence, and recruited several regiments of cavalry from among the tribes sympathetic to the South.

In the Battle of Pea Ridge in Arkansas, Pike led eight hundred Indian warriors who were later accused of mutilating and scalping Union soldiers. These accusations, along with threats of arrest for charges of mishandling funds and materiel led Pike to desert the army and go into hiding. Several months later, Pike was finally arrested.

The charges against Pike for the Battle of Pea Ridge were largely unsubstantiated, and his resignation from the Confederate Army was accepted in July, 1862. Pike then spent time in New York and Canada, until he received a formal pardon by President Andrew Johnson in 1865. He returned to Arkansas where he resumed his law practice and later served a one-year term as an associate justice of the Arkansas State Supreme Court.

In 1870, Albert Pike moved to Washington, D.C., continued practicing law, and became an editor of *The Washington Patriot*. He would remain in Washington and serve as the Sovereign Grand Commander of the Scottish Rite's Southern Jurisdiction for the next twenty-one years of his life. Albert Pike passed away on April 2, 1891, and is interred at the House of the Temple, the headquarters of the Southern Jurisdiction's Scottish Rite in Washington, D.C.

While these events in Albert Pike's timeline are extraordinary by any

standards, they are only the colorful highlights of a life devoted to the study of ancient religion, history, language, metaphysics, and most importantly—Masonic philosophy.

### 82 Albert Pike and Freemasonry

Much of Albert Pike's Masonic legacy derives from his intensive revision of the Scottish Rite degrees. Pike spent years adding substance and significance to the degrees, and the Southern Jurisdiction of the Scottish Rite uses the basic Albert Pike rituals to this day. Because of the relative Victorian ponderousness of Pike's writing, the modern Southern Jurisdiction of the Scottish Rite has updated much of the language of the degree rituals to make them more accessible.

Much more of Pike's legacy, and a great deal of unexpected notoriety for Freemasonry resulted from his seminal work, *Morals and Dogma*, which is considered a cornerstone of the Scottish Rite. A combination of virtually every historical Masonic document in Pike's extensive library, commingled with Pike's own interpretations and commentary, this massive 871-page tome is variously considered to be a philosophic masterpiece of undoubted genius, or a cumbersome conglomeration of arcane, indecipherable, and obscure mysticism.

Pike scoured European and Eastern philosophies, teaching himself the languages of Sanskrit, Hebrew, and Greek, and painstakingly translated dozens of works and thousands upon thousands of pages into English. Pike's perspective was geared to the pursuit of knowledge. He was a firm believer in absolute freedom of interpretation, and insisted that no single authority could bind any Freemason to any one idea. This comes as no great surprise, considering that Albert Pike quite literally taught himself everything he knew.

### 83 The Ghost of Lucifer

Out of *Morals and Dogma* comes a single juicy phrase that has for decades sent anti-Masons and religious literalists into cartwheels of pious accusations and righteous cries of Satanic influence on Albert Pike, and by association, all of Freemasonry. This phrase is:

"Lucifer, the Son of the Morning! Is it he who bears the Light, and with its splendors intolerable blinds feeble, sensual, or selfish Souls? Doubt it not!"

Lucifer, as many Christians associate the name, has been held as the name of the angel cast down from Heaven; otherwise known as Satan. This conception is often attributed to the King James Version of the Bible, in Isaiah 14:12, which reads:

"How art thou fallen from heaven, O Lucifer, son of the morning! How art thou cut down to the ground, which didst weaken the nations!"

In this single reference to Lucifer in the King James Bible, the name Lucifer began its downward spiral into an infamous synonym for Satan. And for Pike and the Freemasons, it would prove highly controversial. In order to show just how significant the following discovery is to Freemasonry, it is necessary to show the progression of how it came to be.

Several contemporary publications concerning Albert Pike, Freemasonry, and the Lucifer connection cite that the term "Lucifer" in Isaiah 14:12 came into being as a mistranslation in the Latin Vulgate of 425, and go on to cite the Latin Vulgate as the primary source for the compilation of the King James Version of the Bible. The implication here is that the use of the name "Lucifer" is a mistake of scholarship that made the leap from the Latin Vulgate directly into the King James Version nearly 1,200 years later—a leap in fact disputed by historical fact.

When King James I ascended to the throne in 1603, the Church of England was sharply divided between Church traditionalists and a radical movement within the Church, whose practitioners were disparagingly known as Puritans. The Puritan groups, who objected to the pompous ceremony and aristocratic nature of the Church of England, were developing strong public support for reform, and were simultaneously creating a potentially dangerous divide in the political climate of England.

By authorizing the development of the new King James Version of the Bible, James hoped to make the Geneva Bible obsolete by giving the Puritans a homegrown work of reverence. At the same time, he would produce a work with no derogatory marginal notes or annotations, which would please the Church authorities.

The opinion that the Latin Vulgate was the prime source for the King James Version is belied by historical documentation, and the political and religious influences of the time. Of the fifty-four religious scholars appointed for the task of developing the new Bible, forty-seven are known to have participated. Their instructions, some of which are listed here in their original numerical order as they would pertain to Isaiah and in their original language, are documented, and quite specific.

- 1. The ordinary Bible read in the Church, commonly called the Bishop's Bible, to be followed, and as little altered as the original will permit.
- 2. The names of the prophets and the holy writers, with the other names in the text, to be retained, as near as may be, accordingly as they are vulgarly

used.

- 4. When any word hath divers significations, that to be kept which hath been most commonly used by the most eminent fathers, being agreeable to the propriety of the place and the analogies of faith.
- 6. No marginal notes at all to be affixed, but only for the explanation of the Hebrew or Greek words, which cannot, without some circumlocution, so briefly and fitly be expressed, in the text.
- 14. These translations to be used, when they agree better with the text than the Bishop's Bible: Tyndale's, Coverdale's, Matthew's [Rogers'], Whitchurch's [Cranmer's], Geneva.

That the forty-seven learned scholars diligently fulfilled their instructions in this enormous undertaking is unmistakable. With the availability of transcribed Greek and Hebrew texts, and the complete library of listed reference Bibles, it can be seen that the Latin Vulgate was ignored. The word "Lucifer" would find its way into the King James Version through a more indirect path.

### 84

### A BRIEF BIBLICAL HISTORY

The history of the English Bible and the relatively minor story of the impact a single word had on Freemasonry is harrowing. Over the course of a thousand years, the people who painstakingly translated and transcribed the Scriptures were not only scholars of altruistic integrity, they were quite literally risking their lives.

The first complete English translation of the Bible was prompted by an Oxford Scholar named John Wycliffe during the late 1300s. With limited access to Hebrew and Greek texts, Wycliffe's Bibles were transcribed by hand and translated directly from Latin. After Wycliffe's death in 1384, King Henry Iv declared English scripture to be heresy and copies of the Wycliffe Bibles were confiscated and destroyed. Pope Martin V ordered Wycliffe's bones dug up forty-two years after his death and had them burned.

tThe Geneva Bible was produced by English expatriates in Geneva, Switzerland. The Geneva Bible of 1560 was unique in its format and text. It was the first English Bible to include the chapter and verse divisions that continue to this day. It was heavily annotated with margin and footnotes, and would serve as the first practical "study" Bible for English-speaking people.

There has been some speculation that St. Jerome, when creating the Latin Vulgate, either purposely or mistakenly translated the Hebrew *helal* into the

Latin *lucifer*. *Helal* means "day star" as does the Latin *lucifer*. St.

Jerome's translation is technically quite correct, and the evidence indicates that the word *lucifer* was not translated from Latin into English.

This evidence is demonstrated by 2 Peter 1:19 in the Latin Vulgate which also uses the Latin *lucifer*. In descending order from the King James Version to the Latin Vulgate are the various shapes 2 Peter 1:19 has taken over the years in various versions of the Bible.

# King James Version (Modern)

We have also a more sure word of prophecy; whereunto ye do well that ye take heed, as unto a light that shineth in a dark place, until the day dawn, and the day star arise in your hearts.

# King James Version (1611)

We have also a more sure word of prophecie, whereunto yee doe well that ye take heede, as vnto a light that shineth in a darke place, vntill the day dawne, and the day starre arise in your hearts.

# The Bishop's Bible (1568)

We have also a ryght sure worde of prophesie, wherevnto yf ye take heede, as vnto a lyght that shyneth in a darke place, ye do well, vntyll the day dawne, and the day starre arise in your heartes.

# The Geneva Bible (1560)

We have also a most sure worde of the Prophets, to the which ye doe well that yee take heede, as vnto a light that shineth in a darke place, vntill the day dawne, and the day starre arise in your hearts.

# The Coverdale Bible (1535)

We have also a sure worde of prophecie, and ye do well that ye take hede thervnto, as vnto a lighte that shyneth in a darke place vntyll the daye dawne, and the daye starre aryse in youre hertes.

# The Wycliffe Bible (1395)

And we han a saddere word of prophecie, to which ye yyuynge tent don wel, as to a lanterne that yyueth liyt in a derk place, til the dai bigynne to yyue liyt, and the dai sterre sprenge in youre hertis.

# The Latin Vulgate (425)

Et habemus firmiorem propheticum sermonem cui bene facitis adtendentes quasi lucernae lucenti in caliginoso loco donec dies inlucescat et lucifer oriatur in cordibus vestris. Leo Taxil, a confessed hoaxer and accomplished liar, contributed enormously to the absurd notion that Freemasonry was a front for the practice of devil worship. Gifted with an elaborate imagination, and cursed with few scruples, Taxil made Albert Pike the target of his unbelievable stories, and the Catholic Church including the Pope—bought the entire charade lock, stock, and barrel.

An accomplished con artist, Leo Taxil was born in France as Gabriel Antoine Jogand-Pages in 1854 and re-created himself in 1885 as a former Freemason and devout Catholic with a tale to tell. He began writing and publishing inventive exposés that detailed the fictitious "Palladium" of Freemasonry, a cultish group of Masonic men and women who engaged in sacrilege, sadism, Satanism, and sexual orgies.

These claims were further elaborated by claims that Albert Pike was the Supreme Pontiff of Universal Masonry and directed a number of Supreme Confederated Councils of the World. Taxil brought into the story an innocent heroine who escaped the evil Palladium and its equally depraved director, Albert Pike. The public devoured this nonsense, and Leo Taxil fed it to them for twelve years. The hierarchy of the Catholic Church was as gullible as the public, and went so far as to invite Taxil to a private audience with Pope Leo XII.

On April 19, 1897, Taxil gleefully confessed his hoax to a crowded auditorium of reporters, Catholic clergy, and an assortment of intellectuals. His confession, his hoax, and virtually everything else about Leo Taxil were soundly denounced in the press, by the Church, and by the public. Through his publishing efforts and speaking engagements, Leo Taxil had accumulated a substantial cash reserve and slipped quietly into retirement.

# Part 5

# IT'S A CONSPIRACY! (OR IS IT?)

Freemasonry and Jack the Ripper. It seems an unlikely pairing of fraternity and pyschopathy. Freemasons are credited with this vicious killing spree, mostly in thanks to Stephen Knight's B<sub>BC</sub> documentary. Freemasons are also blamed by some for the death of Mozart, the creation of the Illuminati, and covering up ancient secrets in the Bible. But aside from the conspiracy theories, modern-day Freemasons are everywhere in culture, in very positive ways. The charitable deeds they perform are widely recognized, and their contributions to society in all parts of the world are highly revered by all the individuals they've helped. Their cultural legacy is a mix of old and new, the old being a legendary figure in American Masonry, and the new being the impact Masons have had on film, television, and literature.

#### 86

### THE CRIME OF THE CENTURY: JACK THE RIPPER

Only a handful of high-profile crimes from years past continue to incite debate in the minds of modern thinkers. Arguably at the top of that list is the case of nineteenth-century serial killer Jack the Ripper. Over the centuries the question of the Ripper's identity has plagued the psyches of historians, scholars, writers, scientists, detectives, and both amateur sleuths and professional "Ripperologists."

The brutal murders, which took place in the Whitechapel district of London in 1888, have served as fodder for hundreds of books, films, and ongoing criminalistic, profiling, and forensic studies, yet despite all attempts to solve the infamous crime—from logical conclusions to sensational insinuations—the Ripper's true identity and the impetus for his hideous crimes remain a mystery.

The royal conspiracy theory was first revealed during a B<sub>BC</sub> documentary and later detailed in Stephen Knight's 1976 book *Jack the Ripper: The Final Solution*. It must be said that this particular theory is one of many relating to the Ripper murders—it just happens that it is a highly publicized theory. It is also

important to note that as much information as Knight's theory provides, there is also plenty of evidence to the contrary. However, regardless of one's opinion on the matter, it's a fascinating study, and given that the prime suspects in this theory are Freemasons, it warrants discussion.

From August 31, 1888, to November 9, 1888, five Whitechapel prostitutes were killed and subsequently mutilated and eviscerated. Such was the brutality of the crimes that photographs of the victims to this day are difficult to comprehend. Mary Ann "Polly" Nichols, Annie Chapman, Elizabeth Stride, Catherine Eddowes, and Mary Jane Kelly were the unfortunate victims of the notorious serial killer. While logical evaluation of the murders suggests these women were simply in the wrong place at the wrong time, there are a host of theories and published conspiracies that suggest their murders were premeditated.

Where Jack the Ripper is concerned, outrageous claims and theories constitute the majority of known information. There are very few facts that can be confirmed, with everything from the Ripper's methods to the official investigation records either disputed, missing, altered, or misinterpreted. In regard to a Masonic connection, as with myriad other theories, the "facts" are pure speculation.

### 87

### A MAN CALLED SICKERT

In 1973, the B<sub>BC</sub> came up with an innovative plan to once and for all solve the Jack the Ripper case. The avenue for accomplishing this task was the acquisition of new information coupled with a dramatic presentation that was part theater and part documentary. With a lead they eventually received from a detective at Scotland Yard, the television researchers set about interviewing a man called Joseph Sickert, the son of renowned English artist Walter Sickert. The elder Sickert imparted to his son a story that was unbelievable in its sheer audacity, and the time had come for his son to bring the details to light. According to the younger Sickert, Walter Sickert apparently harbored some measure of guilt over the information and, because of this, finally let loose of the details of this sordid tale prior to his death in 1942.

Through interviewing Joseph Sickert, police discovered a bizarre chain of events, which involved a secret marriage between an heir to the British throne and a commoner, their illegitimate child, and a hired nanny. It further involved the queen, the prime minister, the queen's physician, a quartet of prostitutes, and ultimately, the Freemasons, whose alleged involvement was further detailed by Stephen Knight in his book.

What Sickert told the B<sub>BC</sub> began with Prince Albert Victor Edward ("Eddy" as he was known), the duke of Clarence and Avondale, who was grandson of Queen Victoria and second in line to the British throne after his father, who eventually became Edward V<sub>II</sub>. Walter Sickert was a friend of Prince Eddy's. According to Sickert, the twenty-four-year-old prince became enthralled with a "commoner" and Catholic woman named Annie Elizabeth Crook, who worked at a tobacconist's shop. It was alleged that they had married. Adding to the unthinkable was the fact that Annie bore the prince an illegitimate royal child named Alice Margaret.

When this information made its way to Queen Victoria, she called upon Prime Minister and alleged Freemason Lord Salisbury to handle the details. The political climate of the day was tumultuous at best. If a scandalous affair or marriage between an heir to the British throne and an illiterate Catholic and their illegitimate heir were to become public, a revolution could start and the monarchy could fall.

In an effort to make the sordid affair disappear, authorities raided an apartment on Cleveland Street at which time the prince and Annie were separated and taken away. It was said that Alice Margaret escaped the chaos. At that point, the Queen's personal physician, Freemason William Gull, entered the picture. Gull's intervention included performing "experiments" on the hospitalized Annie Crook that would cause memory loss, epilepsy, and eventual insanity.

Joseph Sickert's story continued, telling of a woman called Mary Kelly, whom his father had found in a poorhouse. Kelly was brought to Annie Crook at the tobacconist's shop and she eventually became nanny to Annie and Prince Eddy's daughter Alice Margaret. As Sickert tells it, the general assumption was that the little girl was with Kelly when the Cleveland Street apartment was raided. Not knowing what to do with the girl, Kelly left her in the care of nuns and soon became a prostitute in the East End of London.

The danger of Mary Kelly's precarious situation was her knowledge of the prince's incriminating dalliance. Unable to keep such damaging information to herself, the former nanny allegedly revealed her secrets to three other prostitutes —Mary Ann "Polly" Nichols, Annie Chapman, and Elizabeth Stride. Together they threatened to blow the whistle on Prince Eddy by means of blackmail.

Again, William Gull was called into action by Lord Salisbury when the blackmail plot became known, and it was at this point that Gull solicited help from Prince Eddy's coachman, John Netley, and Sir Robert Anderson, who was to keep watch during the crimes. Gull's sinister plan was, of course, to eliminate the quartet of potential blackmailers. Not being of sound mind and body, he gave birth to the name Jack the Ripper.

With the horrid crimes now committed, things didn't go smoothly for those involved. Walter Sickert told his son that barrister Montague Druitt was the alleged scapegoat of the Ripper murders, and suggested that he was even killed because of it. It was rumored that physician Sir William Gull ended up in an insane asylum, and he apparently passed away not long after the incidents at Whitechapel. Annie Crook, now insane, was said to have died in 1920, and John Netley, who eventually drowned, was allegedly mobbed during an attempt at running down Crook's daughter Alice Margaret with his cab.

Perhaps the strangest part of Joseph Sickert's retelling of his father's story is the fate of Alice Margaret. According to Sickert, she was indeed raised by nuns, but upon adulthood actually married Walter Sickert and had a child. That child was Joseph Sickert.

> 88 A Knight In Whitechapel

The royal conspiracy, based on the story told to Joseph Sickert by his father, Walter, is arguably the most sensational of the Ripper conspiracy theories. This royal and Masonic conspiracy, however, didn't reach its apex of notoriety until 1976, with the publication of Stephen Knight's book, which brought Freemasonry and its alleged secret plot under close public scrutiny.

Stephen Knight was intrigued by Joseph Sickert's story and eventually convinced Sickert to grant him an interview for a local newspaper. It was during meetings with Sickert, whom Knight felt was telling the truth, that Knight decided to investigate the story and, much to Sickert's chagrin, compile a book. The upshot of Knight's book was that the third conspirator of the Ripper murders was not Sir Robert Anderson—it was Walter Sickert.

In his book, Knight basically follows the same story line as it was first introduced in the B<sub>BC</sub>'s documentary. However, he goes on a number of tangents in an effort to weave the web surrounding Prince Eddy, Annie Crook, and a wide range of individuals—all of whose participations are based on assumption and conjecture. As it stands, there is no evidence linking any of the main players to one another in this horrific production.

Knight's focus on the Freemasons as the perpetrators of the killings relies heavily on the supposition of Masonic symbolism and ritual practices. Using this as his basis he makes many assumptions. Catherine Eddowes's body, for example, was found on September 30, 1888, in Mitre Square. Both the mitre and the square are tools used by trade masons. It was also known at the time that Masons met at the Mitre Tavern.

Knight also alleges that coachman John Netley was, in reality, killed as a result of being run over by his own cab at Clarence Gate. The connection there is that the Masons did this intentionally because Prince Eddy was the duke of Clarence.

It is also asserted that the murders were essentially covered up by Lord Salisbury and his Masonic brethren who served in the government or police departments. Because of their bonds as brothers, they may not have approved of Gull's decision to kill the women in such a manner, but they had an obligation to protect a fellow brother and Freemasonry in general.

In this royal conspiracy, it is alleged that Gull was able to lure the women (with the exception of third victim Elizabeth Stride) into a carriage, murder and mutilate them, and then dispose of their bodies in very specific and Masonically relevant places. It's not impossible for a madman, but logic dictates that it would seem improbable for a man of Gull's age and health to physically murder and reposition the bodies of his victims. At the time of the murders Gull was 72 and had recently suffered a heart attack and, it is said, a stroke. Killing someone in the manner in which these women were slain would take considerable strength. The bottom line is that there is no solid evidence that links William Gull to the crimes.

Another of Knight's claims involves the Legend of Hiram Abiff, in which he equates the way the three conspirators who committed Hiram's murder were executed to the way each of the five women were slain. While it is true that Masons do study this legend, it is strictly symbolic and not literal in the slightest measure. But it does serve to further Knight's theory. The three murderers, Jubela, Jubelo, and Jubelum, when lamenting over their heinous act, screamed out various deaths they wished exacted upon them. One conspirator wanted his throat cut and his tongue ripped from him. Another wanted his breast torn open and his heart and vitals removed and tossed over his left shoulder. The third, and most gruesome, wished his body severed and taken as such to the north and the south, and his bowels burnt to ashes.

The Ripper victims had their throats cut, were mutilated, and eviscerated in various grotesque abominations. In the case of second victim Annie Chapman, who was killed on the eighth of September, her tongue was protruded between her teeth, and like the fourth victim Catherine Eddowes, her intestines were placed over her right shoulder. On November ninth, authorities found unimaginable horror when they discovered Mary Kelly, who was barely recognizable and, it's alleged, the fireplace had been used.

At the time of the murders, Sir Charles Warren was head of the London Metropolitan Police. He also served as Worshipful Master of the premier research lodge, the Quatuor Coronati Lodge 2076, which was holding a meeting the night of Catherine Eddowes's murder. At the scene of the crime, a section of bloodstained apron belonging to Eddowes was recovered along with a curious alliteration. On the wall above where the bloody cloth was found a now infamous message was scrawled in chalk: "The Juwes are The men that Will not be Blamed for nothing."

When Sir Warren arrived at the scene he made the unpopular decision to have the message erased, fearing that the words would incite anti-Jewish riots in the area. Had Warren not been a Freemason, his action would perhaps have been overlooked, but according to various theories the spelling of "Juwes" is nothing short of conspiratorial.

Knight suggested that the misspelling of the word Jews refers to the Hiramic legend and the trio of conspirators—Jubela, Jubelo, and Jubelum— responsible for the slaying of Master Mason Hiram Abiff.

#### 89 Murder As Art

Walter Sickert's alleged involvement in the Ripper murders remains a source of great intrigue, depending on the theory to which you subscribe. Stephen Knight brings Sickert into his book right from the start and while it's unknown if he actually committed the murders, he does play a significant role in the book. He introduces Prince Eddy to Annie Crook, he brings Mary Kelly to them, he bears witness to their alleged wedding, he aids Gull in identifying the women, and he left clues to the murders in his paintings.

Knight essentially wove Sickert into his theory based on the fact that Sickert appeared to know so much about the case, but those skeptical of Knight's contentions have pointed out more than a few specific contradictions. It is said that Alice Margaret was born April 18, 1885, which, if true, makes someone other than Prince Eddy the father because he was in Germany at the time of conception. Knight also claims that the prince met Annie Crook at Walter Sickert's studio the same year as the Ripper murders—1888. Experts point out that in 1886, the building was demolished and a hospital erected the following year.

Two years after Knight's book was published, Joseph Sickert, in an article in the *Sunday Times of London*, recanted his story, claiming that it was a hoax and

he'd made up the entire tale. In his defense, Knight of course responded by saying the younger Sickert was simply incensed by Knight's naming Walter Sickert as one of the killers.

Renowned Ripperologist Donald Rumbelow in 1975 wrote what many consider to be the Jack the Ripper bible. Originally printed as *The Complete Jack the Ripper*, it was later revised under the title *Jack the Ripper: The Complete Casebook*. In the latter, Rumbelow did some digging into the background of Annie Crook, discovering that she made the rounds at various workhouses later in life. Accompanying her was her daughter Alice Margaret and her grandmother and mother, who allegedly suffered from epilepsy. This added a new spin to the royal conspiracy which alleges that Annie became an epileptic as a result of William Gull's medical experimentation.

Another potential discrepancy is evident in Knight's royal conspiracy. Knight claims that a pair of brass rings were placed at the feet of second victim Annie Chapman, along with her jewelry and coins. This, perhaps, relates to the Rite of Destitution an initiate takes part in during the initiation rites of Entered Apprentice. However, official reports show that no such trinkets were found at the crime scene.

Donald Rumbelow also refuted other inconsistencies in Knight's Masonic conspiracy. The location of the Cleveland Street building from which the prince and Annie Crook were taken from didn't exist at the time of the murders, as it was being torn down for renovation.

Rumbelow also sheds another perspective on the incident Knight tells of in which Lord Salisbury purchases one of Sickert's paintings for a large sum of "hush money." Sickert didn't use his own name as the seller when relaying this purchase to his son Joseph, telling him instead that it happened to an artist called Vallon. Rumbelow discovered that the painting, which still belongs to the Salisbury family, was indeed painted by Vallon and not Sickert.

Other experts on the subject have brought up additional pertinent facts. In regard to the alleged marriage between Prince Eddy and Annie Crook, the laws of Britain state that the reigning monarch can set aside any marriage, and that any member of the royal family who weds a Catholic cannot inherit the crown. Given that bit of insight, there really was no reason for any of the murders to have taken place even if the prince and the pauper had wed. Beyond that, it's doubtful that another royal scandal would have actually sunk the British crown.

Victorian London in the late 1800s was a dire place if you were an individual of little means, especially if living in the East End in Whitechapel. The sheer crush of humanity, filth, and starvation permeated by thick polluted air must have made it a frightening place, most certainly at night when all that was seen through the mist were glimpses of faces by the light of oil lamps.

Five women succumbed to the ultimate darkness at the hands of a madman. If that man was a Freemason and there was a cover-up by the Masons it has yet to be proven. As it stands, there is absolutely nothing that implicates the Brotherhood in the Whitechapel murders.

### 90 Sworn To Secrecy

Freemasons will never be able to shake the term *secret society*. It is a legacy that has enveloped them since their inception, whether one decides they originated from ancient stonemasons building King Solomon's Temple or the Medieval operative tradesmen who built the great cathedrals of Europe. The fact that their ceremonies and rituals are held in secret and they profess certain beliefs and obey certain rules unavoidably classifies them as a secret organization. Unfortunately, that makes them fair game for all types of conspiracy theories and wild accusations ranging from political to religious intervention.

The true irony is perhaps that Freemasons as a fraternity have always been true to their charitable roots, and oftentimes the sheer good they accomplish, especially in modern society, is often overshadowed by public misinformation. The mysteries surrounding Freemasonry remain a constant source of debate no matter whether the subject is based in the group's antiquity, alleged involvement in a particular event, or modern-day proceedings. The devil is in that terminally gray area between truth and falsehood, and when it comes to conspiracies including those with alleged Masonic involvement—it all comes down to what is speculated, what is assumed, and what is known.

If conspiracy theorists ruled the world then Freemasonry would, no doubt, become extinct very quickly. If what is presented both in literature and on the Internet is to be believed, then Freemasons are Satanists, Luciferians, assassins, a religious cult, K<sub>GB</sub> infiltrators, keepers of the Holy Grail, and the Illuminati, a powerful group of enlightened and highly secretive men who control all that goes on in the world. And those are just the high points. The truth of the matter is that Freemasons are simply a fraternal organization, rooted in symbolic history whose aim it is to better themselves spiritually and morally while at the same time work to improve society.

One of the grander conspiracies of the past, present, and most assuredly the future is the concept that a small group of powerful men ultimately rule the world. These men comprise what in the broadest term is known as the Illuminati,

or enlightened ones. Many have, no doubt, heard the term before, as this group is often featured in film and in literature, often in shady circumstances and focused on some evil purpose.

The mere whisper of the word "secret" in relation to Freemasonry is enough for conspiracy theorists to speculate that the Brotherhood is an arm of the Illuminati or that, in fact, the Illuminati evolved from Freemasonry. In most cases, there exists a significant lack of evidence, with grand conspiracies or claims often based on literal or historical misinterpretations.

Scholars, historians, and conspiracists alike have plenty of historical fodder from which to draw in regard to the Bavarian connection. There is, in fact, a slim association between Freemasons and the Bavarian Illuminati, and it is that connection that has by association given rise to Masons being mentioned as part of various secret Illuminati-like organizations including the Priory of Sion, the Bilderbergers, and the Trilateral Commission to name a few.

> 91 Birth of the Enlightened Ones

Adam Weishaupt was born in 1748 in the German town of Ingolstadt. Educated by Jesuits, he went on to become a professor of Canon Law at the University of Ingolstadt in 1775. Weishaupt immediately had trouble, being that his views were radical and offensive to the clergy. He condemned bigotry and intolerance and challenged clerical superstitions. He then assembled a group of bright young men, and set about creating a private party of opposition within the University. Meeting in secret, Weishaupt introduced his philosophies and liberalism to the group, which marked the beginning of the Order of the Illuminati or "Enlightened Ones," commonly called the Bavarian Illuminati.

On May 1, 1776, Weishaupt and his collaborator German Freemason Baron Adolph von Knigge officially founded the Bavarian Illuminati whose heady aim it was to overthrow the Roman Catholic Church and all governments, and eventually rule the world. This was to be accomplished by way of secrecy and subterfuge with conspiracy mixed in for good measure. With only five original members the group came to have over 2,500 members many of whom were alleged to be Masons or former Masons. It must be said that at the time of the Illuminati's founding, Weishaupt was not a member of the Brotherhood and his possible initiation is in dispute. There is no evidence to suggest that Freemasons supported or created the Illuminati, but the structure of the radical freethinking group is quite similar to Masonic structure. Illuminati members were divided into three classes, they offered obedience, and there were various officers and ascending degrees. Some speculate that the Illuminati had established relationships with various Masonic lodges in Bavaria, and that their enlightened membership over ten years increased to more than four thousand.

The political climate at the time was one of guarded tolerance toward Freemasonry. Bavaria was a conservative state dominated by aristocracy and the Catholic Church. The growing publicity and controversy surrounding the Illuminati tipped the balance of favor against all secret societies. As one expert tells it, Baron von Knigge ultimately disagreed with the direction Weishaupt was pursuing and broke from the group.

One theory suggests that the Jesuits, who were still powerful despite having been abolished, set out to destroy Weishaupt and his Enlightened Ones. A royal decree was issued in 1784 which banned all secret associations from Bavaria. At that point, the Bavarian Illuminati supposedly ceased activity. Weishaupt escaped prosecution, but his ultimate goals would become public, as his revolutionary-based papers were discovered and printed by the government. What became of Weishaupt is unclear, but his character and ideals are often alternately reviled and revered to the present day.

93

### THE FRENCH REVOLUTION

Prior to the French Revolution there were over sixty lodges in Paris and 463 in the provinces, colonies, and foreign countries, all under the Grand Orient of France. The Grand Lodge of France had over 130 lodges in and around Paris. During the war, only three of the lodges in Paris remained open. The influence of Adam Weishaupt, the radical Bavarian Illuminati and, by association, the Freemasons, helped popularize the theory that Freemasonry played an integral part in fomenting the French Revolution of 1789. There is little doubt that Masonic philosophies of tolerance, equality for all men, and the performance of charitable service for the betterment of mankind ran counter to the haughty attitudes of the French aristocracy. However, the extreme social and economic decay in France that led up to the revolution was far too widespread to apply blame (or credit) to any single group, and in reality, Freemasons fell into both sides of the conflict.

During the eighteenth century French Freemasonry was a mix of various individuals including clergy, aristocrats, military officers, and the bourgeoisie, and none of them were motivated to elicit change in the social system. By and large, Freemasons had little interest in the political climate. There was, in fact, the growing belief in having a country ruled by the "correct" person and not by a particular religion, and that belief fueled the revolutionary flames.

It is alleged that Napoleon was initiated as a Mason in 1798 to the Army Philadelphe Lodge, and that his four brothers were also members of the Craft. The majority of Napoleon's Grand Council of the Empire and his imperial officers were also said to be Freemasons. One expert notes that Freemasonry had no part in instigating the French Revolution but the Brotherhood did greatly suffer as a result, as the majority of the Masters of Paris lodges lost their lives.

#### 94

### MOZART'S MAGICFLUTE

One of the most fascinating gems of historical lore, and one of the oddest Freemason conspiracy tales, is found in a relatively tiny corner of the historical upheavals of the eighteenth century. This is the story of the composer, Wolfgang Amadeus Mozart, and one of the most highly regarded and controversial operas ever written—*The Magic Flute*. In order to understand how Mozart lived and died as a Mason it is important to understand the social climate at the time.

During the mid-to late 1700s in Europe, the Age of Enlightenment was in full swing. The Dark Ages were being swept away forever, and many of the basic tenets of Freemasonry contributed enormously to the intelligent discussion of fresh ideas and philosophies that became pervasive in virtually every country. Europe was experiencing a huge shift in cultural climate, and the number of dramatic world events that occurred during this relatively short period of time is astounding.

Nobles and royalty alternately embraced and vilified Freemasonry. Writers, musicians, and philosophers of the day became active Freemasons, and their influences and accouterments spread into the upper crust of society. This intellectual awakening was brought into sharper contrast by the repression of such freethinking by paranoid aristocrats and clerics who felt serious threats to the world order of power and influence to which they had long been accustomed. As monarchies were replaced and shifted by revolution and natural succession, tolerance and encouragement of Freemasonry shifted along with them.

In 1780, Joseph I<sub>I</sub> became the sole ruler of the Austrian Empire (then known as the Holy Roman Empire) upon the death of his mother, Maria Theresa. While Maria Theresa maintained a more repressive approach to rule, Joseph was one of the "enlightened monarchs" who strongly advocated the emancipation of the peasantry, the spread of education, and a greater shift away from religious orders. He was also influenced philosophically by Austria's greatest military threat, Frederick the Great of Prussia, who was also a noted Mason.

Joseph was intellectually sympathetic to Freemasonry in Austria, but he was also pragmatic enough to maintain a level of caution. The memories of the Bavarian Illuminati and the attendant guilt-by-association of the Freemasons were still cause for suspicion, and in 1785, Joseph issued an edict limiting the number of Freemason lodges in the kingdom and compelling officers of the lodges to reveal themselves to the authorities.

While Joseph's political views were guarded toward Freemasonry, he was still a liberal and enthusiastic patron of the arts, and supported artists who were open and active Freemasons. The most notable of these was Wolfgang Amadeus Mozart.

Born in the city of Salzburg in 1756, in what was then an independent jurisdiction of the Holy Roman Empire, and what is now Austria, Mozart's musical talents became apparent at a very early age. His father, Leopold, was a renowned musical master and Freemason, who encouraged and instructed young Mozart in violin and piano. With the flair of an entrepreneur and a bit of a huckster, Leopold recognized that his son's immense skill could be parlayed into a steady income by peddling those talents as a curiosity in the courts of Europe.

With the death of Joseph I<sub>I</sub> in 1790, Mozart's income began falling at an alarming rate. Leopold I<sub>I</sub>, Joseph's brother and successor, failed to recognize Mozart's musical genius, and lucrative commissioned works slowed to a trickle. It was at this economic low point in Mozart's life that an interesting opportunity was presented to Mozart by fellow Freemason and good friend, Emmanuel Schikaneder. With Mozart's fame as a composer, and Schikaneder's abilities as a wordsmith, Schikaneder's proposal was to write an opera based on well-known fairy tales with the universal box office appeal of noble causes, heartless villainy, and the exotic backgrounds of ancient Egypt, with the eventual triumph of good over evil. Great music, great storytelling, all done with pageantry and undeniable Masonic principles and symbolism.

The obvious goals of such an endeavor were two-fold—to develop a hit show and generate income and to subtly weave the positive aspects of Masonry into the production for all to see. The subtext of the opera involved many artifacts of Freemasonry, from trials of fire and water, earth and air, references to foundations and walls, several direct usages of the number three, and multiple uses of Masonic musical chords. The Egyptian backdrop is particularly telling, considering the profound influences of ancient Egypt on Masonry.

*The Magic Flute* opened on September 30, 1791, in Vienna to limited public notice, but quickly found its audience and received much critical acclaim and dozens of enthusiastically received performances. While *The Magic Flute* would live on as a well-loved masterpiece, the attempt at creating an influential Masonic coda was generally lost on the public, and would soon be completely overshadowed by more serious repressions of Freemasonry as the monarchy changed.

After the release of *The Magic Flute*, Mozart received a commission to write a requiem for a Count Von Walsegg. It is said that the commission was delivered to Mozart by a mysterious and unidentified hooded stranger. As the story goes, after beginning the requiem Mozart fell to brooding about his own mortality, and eventually became convinced that the requiem he was writing for Von Walsegg was in reality being written for himself. Mozart's health began failing, and quickly deteriorated. He passed away on December 5, 1791, at the age of 35, just three short months after the opening of *The Magic Flute*.

The attending physician at Mozart's death failed to issue a death certificate identifying the cause of death, and no autopsy was performed. These oversights paved the way for a slew of rumors and theories. The first rumors had it that Mozart had been poisoned, which begged the obvious question—by whom?

One unsubstantiated and implausible set of theories laid blame directly at the feet of the Freemasons. This series held that the Freemasons were upset with Mozart for revealing too many Masonic secrets in *The Magic Flute*, and went on to claim that Mozart had created an anti-Masonic sub-subtext underlying the Masonic subtext of the opera. This was later embellished to include the mysterious hooded stranger as a Masonic messenger of doom. These theories completely ignored the fact that Mozart wrote only the music to *The Magic Flute*, but that oversight in conspiratorial theory mongering was later appended to include the notion that the Freemasons later murdered Emmanuel Schikaneder.

95

### THE PRIORY OF SION

The Priory of Sion is a fascinating study in both history and conspiracy, especially in regard to its alleged connection to Jesus Christ, Mary Magdalene, the Medieval Knights Templar, and ultimately to Freemasonry courtesy of secret

documents and various associations in history. In regard to the Priory, there is no lack of conspiracy theories which splinter in all directions from the eleventh century to the present.

Its origins as a secret organization are most definitely in dispute, some saying the group was founded in the 1950s, others claiming it dates back to the time of the Crusades in 1099 A.D. Add to the mix a set of secret documents, connections to France's mystical Rennes-le-Chateau, and the alleged lineage of Mary Magdalene that became the Merovingian dynasty and one can see why the Priory is a subject rife with controversy.

The Prieure de Sion, or Priory of Sion, was founded in Annemasse, France, in 1956 by Pierre Plantard. With a membership of five men, the society claimed it was originated from the Ordre de Sion founded by Frenchman Godfroi de Bouillon in 1090. A leader during the Crusades, de Bouillon became the first ruler of the Kingdom of Jerusalem in 1099. It wasn't long after de Bouillon's death that the Knights Templar were officially recognized. Some experts have speculated that it was the Prieure de Sion who created the Knights Templar as their military and administrative order. The name Prieure de Sion was allegedly changed in 1188 to the Priory of Sion when its members and the Templars parted company.

The Priory of Sion was said to have been a secret society that during various eras was led by Grand Masters including Leonardo da Vinci, Isaac Newton, Victor Hugo, and Sandro Botticelli. The first Grand Master was Jean de Gisors, who served from 1188 to 1220. Plantard himself claimed he first served as secretary-general before serving as Grand Master of the Priory from 1981 to 1984. If indeed the Priory existed, the list of previous Grand Masters includes aristocracy, occultists, alchemists, and Freemasons.

In 1975, a set of parchments was discovered in Paris's Bibliothèque Nationale, documents that came to be known as *Les Dossiers Secrets*. How the *Dossiers* came to the Paris library is unclear, but some speculate that it was through Plantard himself, in an effort to further his Priory's claim to antiquity. In order to understand the contents of the documents, which included genealogies and some type of Masonic charter, it's necessary to examine one of the legends associated with the discovery.

It is said that Plantard's Priory disbanded in 1957, but that he made an attempt to revive it several years later. In doing so he enlisted the help of French author Gerard de Sède and filmmaker and journalist Philippe de Chérisey to create documents that would substantiate the Priory's claim to Godfroi's original Priory of Sion.

The documents are said to have originated at Rennes-le-Chateau in Languedoc, France, a mysterious church that has long been an intriguing study of scholars and researchers for its alleged links to the Holy Grail, the Ark of the Covenant, Noah's Ark, and the hidden treasures of Solomon's Temple. The parish priest of the Chateau was Berenger Saunière who allegedly discovered four parchments within a hollowed out Visigoth pillar.

The tale Plantard told his friend Gerard de Sède was that the documents Saunière had uncovered confirmed French lore that Jesus had in fact evaded death and lived in France with Mary Magdalene. Their lineage resulted in the Merovingian dynasty. The Holy Grail, as Plantard asserted, or San Greal in French, literally translates to "Holy Blood." The implication was, of course, that the blood of Christ flowed through the Merovingian lineage. When the dynasty eventually fell and the descendants went underground, the Priory of Sion were their protectors, along with their associates which included the Knights Templar and the Freemasons who among others were intimately involved with the Priory.

Whether or not Plantard's story is true or if he and his cohorts did or didn't create the documents of the *Dossiers Secrets* is an ongoing debate. As for another of Plantard's Masonic connections, there is an additional theory that links Plantard and the *Dossiers Secrets* to the Swiss Grand Loge Alpina. It is alleged that "Les descendants Merovingiens ou l'enigme du Razes Wisigoth," which was the first of the four documents, was published at the Swiss lodge. To date there is no proof of this claim, and the lodge itself has denied any involvement.

One theory suggests Plantard and his colleagues Gerard de Sède and Philippe de Chérisey eventually had a falling out and that Plantard made it known that two of Sède's published parchments were indeed fabricated by Chérisey. There are no firm answers to the mystery of the Priory of Sion, but many exceptional books have been written about the legendary organization's existence and possible connection to the Knights Templar, Freemasons, and other individuals, groups, and events in history.

#### 96 Prince Hall Masonry

In free societies, racial segregation and discrimination is manifestly condemned, but the fact remains that the early history of the United States is inherently infused with legal and socially accepted segregation that spans a timeline from the birth of the country to the Civil Rights Act of 1964. Culturally, Prince Hall Masonry stands as a unique testimony to the fundamental and universal concepts of Freemasonry. It is also a lasting tribute to the perseverance, integrity, and social consciousness of a single man.

The story of Freemasonry and its attraction to a freed slave in eighteenthcentury America is compelling and remarkable. Prince Hall's birth and early life are the subject of some controversy, and there is little documentation to support the various theories. The best estimates of Prince Hall's date of birth put it between 1735 and 1738. The exact whereabouts are unknown. The most reliable sources indicate that Prince Hall was a slave belonging to William Hall, a Boston leather worker in the 1740s.

After twenty-one years of service to William Hall, documentation shows that Hall gave Prince Hall, now probably in his early to mid thirties, his freedom on April 9, 1770. To put this into historical perspective, that date was nearly one month to the day after the infamous Boston Massacre. Upon gaining his freedom, Prince Hall married and supported himself in the leather craft, and would eventually open his own leather shop in Boston.

It is thought that Prince Hall approached the St. John's Masonic lodge in Boston in early 1775, but was turned away. He and fourteen other free black men subsequently approached a British Army lodge (Irish Lodge No. 441) attached to the 38th Foot Regiment, which was stationed on the outskirts of Boston.

Prince Hall and his fourteen comrades were initiated into the lodge on March 6, 1775. Just over a month after their initiation, on April 19, the first shot of the Revolutionary War was fired near Lexington, only a dozen miles from Boston. For British strategic reasons, the 38th Foot Regiment would soon withdraw from the area, but before doing so, British Army Sergeant John Batt, who had overseen the Masonic initiation of Hall and his group, issued a permit that allowed the newly inducted African American Masons to join together and hold their own meetings. On July 3, 1775, Prince Hall's group officially formed African Lodge No. 1, which became the first African American Masonic lodge in history.

There has been much speculation that the Masonic induction of Prince Hall and his fourteen comrades may have been irregular, and that the permit issued by John Batt held no authoritative value. However, there is no question that this group of African Americans actively pursued Freemasonry, and treated their initiation and membership with absolute sincerity and great respect. As a result of the chaotic conditions of the Revolutionary War, there are no known records of African Lodge No. 1 activities during the final years of the conflict. The lodge was still in existence, but still without a permanent charter. In June of 1784, Prince Hall sought to remedy this by writing to William Moody, the Most Worshipful Master of the Brotherly Love Lodge No. 55 in London, seeking his aid in securing a charter from the Grand Lodge of London (the "Moderns").

In his second letter to Moody, Prince Hall indicated that African Lodge No. 1 had been operating under a "permet" issued by John Rowe, the Grand Provincial Master of North America, which allowed the lodge to march on St. John's Day and bury their dead in Masonic tradition. Evidence of this "permet" is extremely sketchy, and John Rowe was not appointed Grand Provincial Master of North America until three years after African Lodge No. 1 was originally formed. Whether or not the lodge was operating under the original permit from John Batt or a new permit from John Rowe is unclear.

Prince Hall also indicated in the letter that he had been pushed by unknown entities to apply for a charter to the Grand Lodge of France, but chose not to pursue that course for undisclosed reasons. This coincides with the rift in Freemasonry of the two independently operating Grand Lodges in Great Britain, and the Grand Lodge of France. One can speculate that Prince Hall, by this statement, had effectively taken a position against the French Grand Lodge.

Prince Hall's plea to William Moody was successful and three months later, in September 1784, a charter was issued from the Grand Lodge of London to African Lodge No. 459, with Prince Hall designated as Grand Master.

In historical perspective, it's interesting to note that the United States Congress ratified the peace treaty with Great Britain on January 14, 1784, five months before Prince Hall's request for a charter. There were two Provincial Lodges operating in what was now the State of Massachusetts, two Grand Lodges operating in Britain, and the Grand Lodge of France. It can be surmised that Prince Hall, despite the political affiliations of warfare and inter-Masonic disputes, considered the Grand Lodge of London to have stewardship over Freemason lodge charters. During Prince Hall's tenure as Grand Master, he ardently continued his civil and social support of African-American causes in Massachusetts, while continuing his battle against slavery.

Although slavery had technically been abolished in Massachusetts, participation in the slave trade continued. Prince Hall played a pivotal role in the abolition of the practice after three African-American Boston residents were

kidnapped and shipped to the island of Martinique, where they were sold into slavery. The incident became public knowledge, and Prince Hall, along with twenty-one fellow Masons, petitioned the legislature on February 27, 1788, expressing their outrage and demanding legal intervention.

The next month, the state legislature declared the slave trade illegal, and went so far as to provide monetary compensation for kidnap victims. The cultural significance of Prince Hall Masonry is unique in the annals of Masonic history. Prince Hall rose from the degradation of enslavement to embrace the very foundations and ethical conduct of Freemasonry. His efforts on behalf of his racial heritage, and his persistence in sharing and spreading equality and knowledge in the face of intense social opposition is one of the most inspirational lessons in American history. Prince Hall continued his tenure as Grand Master until his death on December 4, 1807.

98

### MASONS IN LITERATURE

There are far too many books to mention that over the centuries have included references to Freemasonry, both subtle and blatant. Authors like John LeCarré, Ernest Hemingway, Arthur Conan Doyle, and Rudyard Kipling are among the hundreds who have brought Masonry into their writings. Kipling, in particular, made numerous references to the Craft in his writings and poetry.

In 1976, Stephen Knight's book *Jack the Ripper: The Final Solution* caused a stir with the alleged "royal conspiracy" theory. His second book, The Brotherhood: The Secret World of the Freemasons, continued his theoretical speculations about the fraternity. Knight's is among many controversial books, which, like those speculating about any other historic subject, have been countered by a number of factual books.

Several contemporary writers have again brought Freemasonry into the public eye with their bestselling books. Masons Christopher Knight and Robert Lomas have written several books, among them, *The Hiram Key: Pharaohs*, *Freemasons and the Discovery of the Secret Scrolls of Jesus*, in which they explore the origin of Masonry back to Egyptian times. A book by John Young (*Sacred Sites of the Knights Templar*) investigates hidden interests in spiritual aspects of astronomy that appears in Templar sites such as Rennes-le-Chateau and also in some of the symbolism and ritual of Freemasonry.

Dan Brown's 2003 bestseller *The Da Vinci Code* focuses on the Priory of Sion and alleged Holy Grail Mary Magdalene. The story revolves around a Harvard

professor, cryptologist, and the murdered curator of the Louvre. It has been speculated that his sequel, *The Solomon Key*, will focus on American Freemasonry.

99 Small-Screen Brotherhoods

Television has had its share of fictional fraternities, most presumably drawing influence from real fraternal organizations like the Masons, Shriners, Elks, and others. Many of the classic sitcoms had—for better or for worse—fictional fraternal links. *Dallas* had the Daughters of the Alamo, *Dobie Gillis* had the Benevolent Order of the Bison, and *Northern Exposure* featured the Sons of the Tundra.

On *Mama's Family*, starring Vicki Lawrence, Ken Berry's character Vinton Harper joined the Cobra Lodge, which was under the guidance of the Grand Viper. They had a secret hissing cobra handshake, and anyone violating their oaths was hissed out of the lodge.

Other small-screen fraternities include:

- *Married with Children*. Al Bundy was a member of the misogynist National Organization of Men Against Amazonian Masterhood.
- *The Honeymooners*. Ralph Kramden and his best pal Ed Norton were members of the Raccoons.
- *Laverne and Shirley*. Lenny and Squiggy were initiated into the Fraternal Order of the Bass.
- *The Drew Carey Show*. Drew's father was a member of the Wildebeests.
- *Cheers*. Cliff Clavin belonged to an alcohol-free lodge called the Knights of the Scimitar.
- *The Andy Griffith Show*. Andy and Barney were members of the Regal Order of the Golden Door to Good Fellowship. The Order's password was "Geronimo!"

As most cartoon aficionados can attest, there have been more than a few animated portrayals of the fraternal kind, two of which are part of television history—*The Simpsons* and *The Flintstones*.

In a 1995 episode of *The Simpsons* entitled "Homer the Great," Masonry makes an appearance when Homer becomes a member of the Springfield chapter of the Sacred Order of the Stonecutters. His initiation ceremony is replete with symbols of Freemasonry including a square and compass, and an eye within a

triangle. In true *Simpsons* fashion, the initiation closes with the following declaration:

The Sacred Order of the Stonecutters has, since ancient times, split the rocks of ignorance that obscures the light of knowledge and truth. Now let's all get drunk and play ping-pong.

During the course of his initiation, the brethren discover that Homer has the birthmark of the "Chosen One," which is a birthmark shaped like a pair of hammers. He is then appointed Grand Exalted Leader.

A millenia-old fraternity, a member either had to be the son of a Stonecutter or save the life of one. Part of Homer's symbolic initiation ritual was a "leap of faith" off a five-story building (which was actually a leap off a stage). The trio of rituals that follow are "Crossing the Desert,"

the "Unblinking Eye," and the "Paddling of the Swollen Ass." And then there's the infamous Stonecutter's song, which pokes fun at conspiracy theories in which the Freemasons are blamed.

Who controls the British Crown?

Who keeps the metric system down?

We do. We do.

Who keeps Atlantis off the maps?

Who keeps the Martians under wraps?

We do. We do.

Who holds back the electric car?

Who makes Steve Guttenberg a star?

We do. We do.

Who robs cave fish of their sight?

Who rigs every Oscar night?

We do. We do.

Fred Flintstone and Barney Rubble were no strangers to chaos, chicanery, and hilarity. Much of the latter was due to their membership in what was originally called the Loyal Order of Dinosaurs but which later became the Loyal Order of Water Buffaloes Lodge No. 26. From 1960 to 1966, *The Flintstones* had more lodge fun than they could stand, complete with a Grand Poobah, secret handshakes, a furry oversized horned hat, and a secret password.

During the course of the show, Fred and Barney get roped into all kinds of lodge activities, including judging the Water Buffaloes' annual beauty pageant, a Poobah-ordered lodge meeting during Fred and Wilma's anniversary, and Fred and Barney feuding like the Hatfields and McCoys over the Water Buffalo of the Year campaign. There's even an episode where Wilma and Betty sneak into the lodge after the men veto a motion to allow women! One of the more hilarious lodge screw-ups is Pebbles's birthday party, in which the caterer confuses the entertainment for her party with that of a Water Buffalo party.

100 Freemasons In Cinema

Many films have made references to Freemasonry over the decades, some merely including subtle shots of a square and compass, others launching into full-fledged conspiracy theories. Still others have many times included other secret societies such as the Illuminati, who in most cases, are the bad guys. Films like *From Hell, Murder by Decree, Tomb Raider, National Treasure,* and *The Godfather Part In*, have based much of their plot on alleged Masonic connections.

*From Hell* and *Murder by Decree* were both based on Stephen Knight's book *Jack the Ripper: The Final Solution*, which highlighted the so-called royal conspiracy implicating the Freemasons, among others, in the legendary murders. The third installment of *The Godfather* is said to be loosely based on Italian Masonic events.

The more recent film *National Treasure* finds Nicolas Cage's character Benjamin Franklin Gates in pursuit of a treasure trove—including scrolls from the Library of Alexandria—procured by the Knights Templar and secretly hidden by Freemasons, including the founding fathers of the United States. Adding to the mystery are the clues, which happen to be concealed, among other places, on the Declaration of Independence.

> 101 The Legacy of the Freemasons

If Freemasonry has established a legacy for itself, which includes even those comic representations of its history, it is, no doubt, reflective of the strong ties its members have to one another. Never has a fraternal organization endured over centuries and remained true to its goals and objectives. In truth, like any other organization, there have been tumultuous times, eras of persecution, scandals, and a few bad seeds, but Masons remain true to themselves and the quest for spiritual and educational enlightenment that serves to benefit individuals and society.

Enveloped in history, mystery, symbolism, and controversy, the legacy of the Brotherhood continues. Of course no discussion of Freemasonry would be complete without the good, the bad, and the ugly, but when studying this alleged secret society, one finds that when events and action are understood in context, there is much to be learned and much to admire about an organization that has survived for centuries.

## Appendix A

# RECOMMENDED READING

Baigent, Michael, Henry Lincoln, and Richard Leigh. *Holy Blood*, *Holy Grail*. Dell, reissue edition, 1983.

Brown, Dan. *The Da Vinci Code*. Doubleday, New York, a division of Random House, Inc. 2003.

Bullock, Stephen C. "The Revolutionary Transformation of American Freemasonry, 1752–1792." *William and Mary Quarterly* 37, 1990.

Claudy, Carl H. *Introduction to Freemasonry I: Entered Apprentice*. The Temple Publishers, Washington, D.C., 1931.

———. *Introduction to Freemasonry I: Fellowcraft*. The Temple Publishers, Washington, D.C., 1931.

———. *Introduction to Freemasonry In: Master Mason*. The Temple Publishers, Washington, D.C., 1931.

Clausen, Henry C. 33 -. Sovereign Grand Commander. *Clausen's Commentaries on Morals and Dogma*. Supreme Council, 33rd Degree, Ancient and Accepted Scottish Rite of Freemasonry, Southern Jurisdiction. Washington, D.C., 1974, 1976.

Coil, Henry Wilson. *Coil's Masonic Encyclopedia*. Macoy Publishing & Masonic Supply Co., Inc., 1996.

Cornwell, Patricia. *Portrait of a Killer: Jack The Ripper—Case Closed*. Berkeley True Crime, 2003.

de Hoyos, Arturo, and S. Brent Morris. *Is It True What They Say about Freemasonry?* M. Evans and Company, Inc., New York, 2004.

Hunter, Frederick M. *The Regius Manuscript*. Research Lodge of Oregon, No. 198, Portland Oregon, 1952.

Jacob, Margaret C. *Living the Enlightenment: Freemasonry and Politics in Eighteenth-Century Europe*. Oxford University Press, New York, 1991.

Jeffers, Paul. *Freemasons: Inside the World's Oldest Secret Society*. Citadel Press Books, Kensington Publishing Corp, 2005.

Knight, Christopher, and Robert Lomas. *The Hiram Key*. Fair Winds Press, Gloucester, Massachusetts, 1996.

———. *The Book of Hiram: Freemasonry, Venus, and the Secret Key to the Life of Jesus.* Element, an imprint of HarperCollins Publishers, Hammersmith, London, 2003.

———. *Uriel's Machine*. Fair Winds Press, Gloucester, Massachusetts, 2001.

Knight, Stephen. Jack the Ripper: The Final Solution. David McKay Co., 1976.

———. *The Brotherhood: The Secret World of The Freemasons*. Dorset Press, 1986.

Lomas, Robert. *Freemasonry and the Birth of Modern Science*. Fairwinds Press, 2003.

Mackey, Albert Gallatin. *The History of Freemasonry: Its Legendary Origins*. Random House Value Publishing, 1966.

*Mackey's Revised Encyclopedia of Freemasonry*. The Masonic History Company, 1912.

MacNulty, Kirk. *Freemasonry: A Journey Through Ritual and Symbol*. Thames and Hudson, 1991.

Macoy, Robert. *A Dictionary of Freemasonry*. Gramercy Books, Random House Value Publishing, 2000.

Naudon, Paul. *The Secret History of Freemasonry: Its Origins and Connection to the Knights Templar*. Inner Traditions, Rochester, Vermont, 1991.

Newton, Joseph F. *The Builders*. The Supreme Council, 33rd Degree, A.A.S.R., Lexington Massachusetts, 1973.

Pike, Albert. *Morals and Dogma*. [1871] Kessinger Publishing, 2004.

Ridley, Jasper. *The Freemasons: A History of the World's Most Powerful Secret Society*. Arcade Publishing, Inc., New York. 1999, 2001.

Roberts, Allen E. *Freemasonry in American History*. Macoy Publishing and Masonic Supply Co., Inc., Richmond, Virginia, 1985.

Robinson, John J. Born in Blood: The Lost Secrets of Freemasonry. M. Evans and Company, Inc., New York, 1989.

Rumbelow, Donald. *The Complete Jack the Ripper*. Little Brown & Co., 1975.

Short, Martin. Inside the Brotherhood: Further Secrets of the Freemasons.

Dorset Press, 1990.

Young, John K. *Sacred Sites of the Knights Templar*. Fair Winds Press, Gloucester, Massachusetts, 2003.

#### APPENDIX B Glossary

## Albert Pike

The Sovereign Grand Commander of the Southern Supreme Council of the Scottish Rite from 1859 to 1891.

#### Blue Lodge

One of the most commonly used terms in Freemasonry for lodges conferring the first three degrees. It is primarily used in the United States and Canada.

## **Cable Tow**

Also a measure of distance, it symbolically binds each Mason to all of his brethren. The tie is as strong and lengthy as an initiate and the abilities he brings to the Craft.

## **Chapter of the Rose Croix**

The second division of the Scottish Rite system that includes the fifteenth through eighteenth degrees.

## Circumambulation

In a lodge there is a central object or point (an altar), which the initiate must walk around. This ancient practice is meant to show that an initiate is prepared to embark on his fraternal journey.

## **Commanderies of Knights Templar**

Also called Chivalric Masonry, it includes three orders including the Illustrious Order of the Red Cross, the Order of Malta, and the Order of the Temple.

#### Compass

One of the most important and prominent symbols of Freemasonry, it represents virtue as a measure of one's life and conduct. It also signifies restraint, skill, and knowledge.

## **Consistory Degrees**

The fourth and final division of the Scottish Rite system which includes the thirty-first and thirty-second degrees. The thirty-third degree, though part of the Consistory, is honorary.

## **Council of Kadosh**

The third division of the Scottish Rite system which includes the nineteenth through thirtieth degrees.

## **Council of Cryptic Masonry**

Often called Cryptic Masonry, it is the second body of the York Rite which confers three degrees including Royal Master, Select Master, and Super Excellent Master.

## Craft

A common term which simply refers to Freemasonry.

#### Degree

A level of Freemasonry to which individuals can ascend.

## **Entered Apprentice**

The first degree of Craft Masonry where an initiate is introduced to the Craft. It symbolizes an individual's spiritual birth into the fraternity, and begins his quest for "light," or knowledge.

## Fellowcraft

The second degree of Craft Masonry which signifies an initiate's adult phase into the Craft where he seeks to acquire the knowledge and spiritual tools necessary to build character and improve society.

## Four Cardinal Virtues

Temperance, fortitude, prudence, and justice.

## "G," the Letter

Symbolically it stands for "geometry" or "God." It also commonly refers to God as the Grand Architect of the Universe or Grand Master of the Universe.

## **Grand Lodge**

The governing body which oversees all regular lodges under its jurisdiction.

## **Grand Lodge of England**

The first Grand Lodge formed in 1717, when four lodges united in England. It is generally accepted that this marked the start of organized Freemasonry.

## **Grand Master**

The highest ranking individual of a Grand Lodge. It is an elected position and one of great prestige within the Craft.

## Hiram Abiff

The architect and Master Mason who oversaw the building of the Temple of Solomon. His legend is referred to throughout Freemasonry.

## Hoodwinked

Initiates to the Craft are hoodwinked, or blindfolded, which represents the veil of silence and secrecy that surrounds the mysteries of Freemasonry.

## **Knights Templar**

A military and religious order of warrior monks founded in 1118 by French Knight Hughes de Payens. The Templars fought during the Crusades.

## Lodge

A two-fold term referring to both a group of Masons and the building in which they meet. Masonic buildings are often called temples.

## **Lodge of Perfection**

The first division of the Scottish Rite system which includes the fourth through fourteenth degrees. Usually referred to as "ineffable" degrees.

## Master Mason

The third degree of Craft Masonry which symbolically links a Mason's soul

and his own inner nature and belief system.

#### **Operative Masonry**

Operatives refers to stonemasons who were part of the actual trade.

## **Pillars on the Porch**

Symbolically linked to Solomon's Temple, they stand at the entrance to the Temple. The left pillar is called Boaz, and the right is named Jachin.

## **Royal Arch Chapter**

Part of the York Rite, Royal Arch Masonry consists of four degrees, including Mark Master, Past Master, Most Excellent Master, and Royal Arch.

#### Scottish Rite

A concordant body of Freemasonry, it offers thirty-three additional degrees.

Also called the Ancient and Accepted Scottish Rite.

## **Speculative Masonry**

Speculative refers to Freemasons who were not part of the actual trade of masonry.

#### Square

One of the most prominent symbols of Freemasonry, it represents morality and truthfulness.

#### **Supreme Being**

The Masonic reference to Deity. Given that Masonry is nonsectarian, each Mason's Supreme Being may be different. The more commonly used term among the brethren is Grand Architect of the Universe.

## Thirty-Third Degree Mason

One who has completed the first three degrees of Craft Masonry and the thirty-two degrees of the Scottish Rite. The thirty-third degree is honorary and the candidate must be voted upon.

#### **Three Great Lights of Masonry**

The square, compass, and Volume of the Sacred Law.

## **United Grand Lodge of England**

The union of two Grand Lodges in Britain in 1813. Today the Lodge is formally known as the United Grand Lodge of Free and Accepted Masons of England and informally called the United Grand Lodge of England.

## Volume of the Sacred Law

The most prominent of the Three Great Lights. Members of the Craft practice many different religions, so the sacred text of choice varies. In general, it is the Holy Bible.

## Working Tools

Each degree of Masonry has certain symbolism associated with its level which represent the morals and forces necessary in building and rebuilding the nature of humankind.

## Worshipful Master

The highest ranking member of a lodge or blue lodge. Also called a Right Worshipful Master. He is elected and serves a one-year term.

## York Rite

A concordant body of Freemasonry originating from the English city of York.

It offers additional degrees within its three bodies—the Royal Arch Chapter, Council of Cryptic Masonry, and Commanderies of Knights Templar.

# **ABOUT THE AUTHORS**

**Barb Karg** is a veteran journalist, author, graphic designer, and screenwriter. Having begun her career early as a newspaper reporter, she has over the years served as writer, graphic designer, production manager, and editor-in-chief for several major publishing houses. Her recent writing endeavors include *The Everything*<sup>®</sup> *Pirates Book, The Everything*<sup>®</sup> *Filmmaking Book, The Everything*<sup>®</sup> *Freemasons Book, The Graphic Designer's Color Handbook,* and the anthologies *Letters to My Mother: Tributes to the Women Who Gave Us Life and Love, Letters to My Teacher: Tributes to People Who Have Made a Difference,* and *Angel Over My Shoulder.* 

A self-proclaimed publishing "lifer," Karg holds a B<sub>A</sub> in English and Creative Writing from the University of California, Davis. When not editing or researching, she spends time working on her novel and painting abstract art. She is also a frequent contributor to various anthologies. Karg is at home in the Pacific Northwest with her better half, Rick, their goofy greyhound, and a quartet of highly opinionated felines, all of whom drive her nuts on any given day.

**John K. Young, PhD,** is currently a professor in the Department of Anatomy at Howard University College of Medicine. He is married to Paula Jean Young and has two sons, Michael and Matthew. His professional interests involve teaching microscopic anatomy to first-year medical students and performing research on the hypothalamus, a portion of the brain that is important for the control of feeding behavior, hormones, and glucose metabolism. His nonscientific interests include Russian literature (he has translated two scientific books from Russian), history, and archeology.

Dr. Young's interests in history and archeology inspired him to write *Sacred Sites of the Knights Templar*, a book that explains the hidden meaning of sites at Stonehenge, Aachen, Carnac, Rennes-le-Chateau, and Santiago de Compostela. The thesis of that book is that spiritual aspects of astronomical events prompted the building and positioning of structures at these sites. Dr. Young has also

explored the possible basis in astronomy and ancient astronomy-associated religions for some of the current-day rites of Freemasonry.

# Kings and Presidents Scient ists and bap tains of Industry Art ists and Context ainers

From the illustrious George Washington and the infamous J. Edgar Hoover to brilliant imaginer Walt Disney and bad boy of baseball Ty Cobb, Freemasons have influenced every aspect of American life.

Yet, who are these mysterious Masons who have wielded such a hold on our politics, our institutions, our culture? In *101 Secrets of the Freemdsons*, you'll learn how and why this enigmatic organization has had such a profound effect on our lives—on everything from the movies we see and the books we read to the cash we carry to pay for it all.

As the largest—and oldest—fraternal organization, the Freemasons will continue to shape the world we live in for the foreseeable future. With this tell-all guide, you'll unravel the mystery of this intriguing society—one secret at a time!





